# AMERICAN UNIVERSITY OF BEIRUT

# EFFECT OF ENDOTOXIN CHALLENGE ON NORMAL, TUMOR INITIATED, AND INVASIVE HUMAN BREAST CELLS

by FARAH ALY YASSINE

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science to the Department of Biology of the Faculty of Arts and Sciences at the American University of Beirut

> Beirut, Lebanon June 2016

# AMERICAN UNIVERSITY OF BEIRUT

# EFFECT OF ENDOTOXIN CHALLENGE ON NORMAL, TUMOR INITIATED, AND INVASIVE HUMAN BREAST CELLS

### by FARAH ALY YASSINE

Approved by:

Dr. Rabih Talhouk, Professor Department of Biology

AIA

Dr. Marwan El-Sabban, Professor Member of Committee Department of Anatomy, Cell Biology and Physiological Sciences

Dr. Hala Gali-Muhtasib, Professor Department of Biology

Member of Committee

Date of thesis defense: June 14, 2016

Advisor

### **AMERICAN UNIVERSITY OF BEIRUT**

## THESIS, DISSERTATION, PROJECT RELEASE FORM

Student Name:	YASSINE	Farah	Aly
	Last	First	Middle
Master's Thesis	OMast	er's Project	O Doctoral Dissertation

 $\mathbf{X}$  I authorize the American University of Beirut to: (Matter et al.) reproduce hard or electronic copies of my thesis, dissertation, or project; (b) include such copies in the archives and digital repositories of the University; and (c) make freely available such copies to third parties for research or educational purposes.

I authorize the American University of Beirut, **three years after the date of submitting my thesis, dissertation, or project,** to: (a) reproduce hard or electronic copies of it; (b) include such copies in the archives and digital repositories of the University; and (c) make freely available such copies to third parties for research or educational purposes.

21,2016 y Signature Date

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

First, I am forever grateful to my advisor, Dr. Rabih Talhouk, for instilling in me the true meaning of research. It has been a great honor to spend two years in your lab, appreciating science through your vision, and profiting from your wise guidance and advice.

My recognition and gratitude are addressed as well to my committee members, Dr. Marwan El-Sabban, and Dr. Hala Gali-Muhtasib, for their continued support in this journey.

I extend my deepest gratitude to the RST lab members who made this experience a special one, indeed. Sabreen, Noura, Dana, Nataly, Patrick and Farah N., each one of you had a distinguished influence and exceptional contribution to making the lab feel more like a home. I am very thankful to all kind of assistance you were ready to provide.

I also thank Dima from Dr. Jaalouk's lab and Farah Ballout from Dr. Muhtasib's lab for their instrumental help and contribution.

How could I finish without recognizing the one person who gave a completely different taste to my days at the Biology Department? Lara Faraj, I will never thank you enough for what you have done during the past year. Thank you for being the shoulder I can always lean on, through thick and thin. You have witnessed the smiles and tears, the celebrations and cries, and were ready to offer all types of support every step of the way. Words cannot describe the rush of emotions I get whenever I think of our times together. You will make one amazingly successful scientist, and I envy Europe for having you the next couple of years.

To my family, I owe you all my achievements.

# AN ABSTRACT OF THE THESIS OF

### Farah Aly Yassine for Master of Science Major: Biology

# Effect of Endotoxin Challenge on Normal, Tumor Initiated, and Invasive Human Breast Cells

Breast cancer is the most common female cancer worldwide, recording high incidence rates caused by risk factors associated with urbanization and economic development. Inflammatory breast cancer (IBC) is the most lethal type of breast cancer, targeting young women, mainly after chronic inflammation. Interestingly, endotoxin (ET) is known to simulate inflammation-like conditions in several *in vitro* and *in vivo* models including mammary epithelial cells; however, little is known about the effect of ET-induced inflammation on breast cancer initiation events. In order to investigate the tumor initiating role of ET-induced inflammation, we monitored inflammatory mediators' response and cancer progression events of *in vitro* 2D cultures of normal mouse mammary epithelial cells (SCp2), 2D and 3D breast progression models of both, non-tumorigenic S1 cells, and intermediate stage of tumorigenesis S1-Connexin 43 knockouts (Cx43-KO S1), that can closely mimic the *in vivo* mammary epithelial morphology. Moderately invasive MCF-7 and highly invasive MDA-MB-231 human breast cancer cells were exploited in order to determine the effect of ET treatment on tumor invasion events.

Short-term treatment (48 hours) of SCp2 cells with ET concentrations ranging from 0.1 to 1 µg/ml upregulated the levels of MMP-9 produced by SCp2 cells in a dose-dependent manner. Long-term ET treatment (one month), but not short-term, enhanced the migration of SCp2 cells in wound healing assays. As for 2D cultures of the human S1 cells, 9-day ET treatment with concentrations ranging from 2 to 20 µg/ml upregulated the levels of MMP-9 in the conditioned media in a dose dependent manner. MMP-9 production by S1 cells was also upregulated upon long-term ET treatment (one month) with 10 µg/ml. Interestingly, the rate of S1 cells invasion though matrigel substrata was enhanced by both, 9-day and long-term treatment with 10 µg/ml ET. Moreover, immunofluorescent imaging of S1 acini in 3D cultures suggested lumen disruption and  $\beta$ -catenin re-localization in S1 acini subjected to long-term ET treatment with 10 µg/ml.

Tumor initiated Cx43-KO S1 cells showed a dose-dependent upregulation of MMP-9 levels upon 9-day treatment with increasing ET concentrations ranging between 2 and 10  $\mu$ g/ml. Long-term treatment (one month) of Cx43-KO S1 cells with 10  $\mu$ g/ml

also resulted in upregulation of MMP-9. Moreover, the invasion rate of Cx43-KO S1 through matrigel substrata was enhanced by both of the 9-day and long-term ET treatment.

Short-term ET treatment (48 hours) of human breast cancer cells with 0.1 and 1  $\mu$ g/ml ET upregulated the levels of inflammatory mediators including nitric oxide (NO), interleukin 1- $\beta$  (IL1- $\beta$ ), and MMPs in MDA-MB-231 conditioned media, in a dose-dependent manner. Moreover, long-term (one month) but not short-term ET treatment with 1  $\mu$ g/ml enhanced the growth and migration rates of MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 cells.

In conclusion, ET-induced inflammation enhanced inflammatory mediators' response and tumor progression events in normal, tumor-initiated and breast cancer cell lines. Our findings highlight the role of inflammatory insult in enhancing breast cancer initiation events, namely migration, invasion, and loss of normal differentiated morphology in normal breast cells. The results also suggest that such inflammatory insults can "add-injury" to already tumor-initiated or already invasive breast cells by increasing the rates of cell growth, migration and invasion.

# CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	v
ABSTRACT	vi
LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS	xi
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xii

# Chapter

I.	INTRODUCTION	1
II.	LITERATURE REVIEW	8
	A. Breast Cancer Epidemiology and Types	8
	1. Predominance and Mortality	8
	2. Biomarkers and Subtypes	9
	B. Inflammation	12
	1. Inflammatory Breast Cancer	12
	2. Biomarkers of Inflammatory Breast Cancer	14
	C. Tissue Architecture and Cancer	19
	1. Cell Junctions in Breast Carcinogenesis	20
	2. Apico-Basal Polarity	26
	a. Apico-Basal Polarity in Normal Development	29
	b. Apico-Basal Polarity in Breast Cancer	29
	D. Epithelial-to-Mesenchymal Transition	31
	E. Endotoxin-Induced Inflammation and Tumor Progression Enhancement by Induced Inflammation	33
	1. Endotoxin-Induced Inflammation	33

2. Evidence of Tumor Progression Enhancement by Induced	
Inflammation	35
III. MATERIALS AND METHODS	37
A. Cell Culture	37
1. SCp2 culture	37
2. S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cultures	37
3. MDA-MB-231 and MCF-7 cultures	38
B. Zymography Assay	39
C. Wound Healing Assay	40
D. Invasion Assay	40
E. Immunofluorescent Labeling	41
F. Griess Reaction Assay of NO for NOS Activity	42
G. Immunoassay of Interleukin-1β	42
H. Cell Counting Using Trypan Blue Exclusion Assay	43
I. Statistical Analysis	43
IV. RESULTS	44
A. ET upregulates gelatinases and enhances migration of SCp2 cells	44
B. Nine-day exposure to ET upregulates gelatinases secreted by S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cells in 2D culture setting	48
CATS INCOM ECHS IN 2D CURRICE Setting	10
C. Long-term exposure to 10 µg/ml ET also upregulates the levels of MMP- 9 secreted by S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cells in 2D cultures	51
D. ET enhances S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cell invasion	54
E. ET treatment disrupts lumen formation of S1 cells	56
F. ET treatment disrupts β-Catenin localization in S1 acini	59

G. Long-term but not short-term exposure to ET enhances MCF-7 cell growth while both exposures enhance MCF-7 cell migration	61
H. Short-term exposure to ET induces an inflammatory response in MDA- MB-231 cells	63
I. Long but not short-term exposure to ET enhances MDA-MB-231 cell growth and migration	66
V. DISCUSSION	70

# Appendix

I.	MATERIALS AND METHODS	80
II.	FIGURES	82

BIBLIOGRAPHY	84
--------------	----

# **ILLUSTRATIONS**

Figure		Page
1.	Endotoxin treatment enhances matrix metalloproteinase production and cell migration of normal mouse mammary epithelial cells SCp2	47
2.	Endotoxin treatment enhances matrix metalloproteinase production by S1 normal human mammary epithelial cells and the tumor-initiated Cx43-KO S1 cells	50
3.	Endotoxin enhances matrix metalloproteinase production by S1 normal human mammary epithelial cells and the slightly initiated Cx43-KO S1 cells upon both, 9-day and long-term exposures	53
4.	Endotoxin treatment enhances S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cell invasion	55
5.	Endotoxin disrupts lumen formation in 3D cultures of S1 cells	58
6.	Endotoxin alters $\beta$ -catenin localization in 3D cultures of S1 cells	61
7.	Endotoxin treatment increases cell count and enhances cell migration of MCF-7 breast cancer cells	63
8.	Endotoxin treatment upregulates levels of inflammatory mediators produced by MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells	65
9.	Endotoxin treatment increases cell count and enhances cell migration of MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells	68

# ABBREVIATIONS

%	Percent
/	Per
β-cat	β-catenin
μg	Micro Gram
μm	Micro Meter
2D	Two Dimensional
3D	Three Dimensional
AJs	Adherens Junctions
Akt	Protein kinase B (PKB)
ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
aPKC	Atypical Protein Kinase C
AU	Arbitrary Unit
bFGF	Basic Fibroblast Growth Factor
bp	Base Pair
BRCA1	Breast Cancer susceptibility gene 1
BRCA2	Breast Cancer susceptibility gene 2
Bves	Blood Vessel/Epicardial Substance
Ca	Calcium
CCL2	Chemokine (C-C motif) Ligand-2
CCN	(Cyr61, CTGF, Nov) Family
CDC42	Cell Division Control Protein 42
Cdc42	Cell division control protein 42 homolog
cDNA	Complimentary Deoxyribonucleic Acid

CID-9	Subpopulation of the Mouse Mammary Epithelial Cell Strain COMMA-1D	
Cl	Chloride	
CRB	Crumbs	
CSC	Cancer Stem Cell	
Cx	Connexin	
Cx43	Connexin 43	
Cx43-KO S1	Cx43-knockdown S1 cells	
DAPI	4,6-diamino-2-phenylindole	
DCIS	Ductal Carcinoma in Situ	
Dlg	Discs Large Homologue	
DMEM/F12	Dulbecco Modified Eagle Medium F12	
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid	
Dsc	Desmocollin	
Dsg	Desmoglein	
E-cadherin	Epithelial Cadherin	
ECM	Extracellular Matrix	
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic Acid	
EGF	Epidermal Growth Factor	
EGFR	Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor	
EMT	Epithelial Mesenchymal Transtition	
ER	Estrogen Receptor	
ET	Endotoxin	
et.al	et allii (and others)	
FBS	Fetal Bovine Serum	

fig	Figure
g	Acceleration of Gravity
G0	Gap 0
G1	Gap 1
G1	Gap 1
GAPDH	GlycerAldehyde 3-Phosphate DeHydrogenase
GJ	Gap Junction
GJA1	Gap Junction Alpha-1 Protein
GJIC	Gap Junction Intercellular Communication
GM	Growth Media
GPR30	G-protein Coupled Receptor 30
H1	Histone 1
hASC	Human Adipose Stem Cell
HCL	Hydrochloric Acid
HER2	Human Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor 2
HMECs	Human Mammary Epithelial Cells
HMT-3522 S1	Human Caucasian Breast Epithelial
hr	Hour
HTLV	Human T-Lymphotropic Virus
IBC	Inflammatory Breast Cancer
IL	Interleukin
iNOS	Inducible Nitric Oxide Synthase
IP3	1,4,5-inositol-trisphosphate
JAMs	Junctional Adhesion Molecules

LCIS	Lobular Carcinoma in Situ
LGL	Lethal Giant Larvae Homologue
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
LSCM	Laser Scanning Fluorescent Confocal Microscope
М	Molar
МАРК	Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase
MCF10A	Michigan Cancer Foundation cells number 10 A
MCF-7	Michigan Cancer Foundation cells number 7
MCP-1	Monocyte Chemotactic Protein-1
MD2	Myeloid Differential protein 2
MDA-MB-231	Monroe Dunaway Anderson Metastatic Breast cancer cells number 231
MDCK	Madin-Darby Canine Kidney cells
MET	Mesenchymal-Epithelial Transition
min	Minute
miRNA	MicroRNA
ml	milliLiter
mm	millimeter
MMP	Matrix Metalloproteinase
Na	Sodium
NA	Avogadro's Number
NaN3	Sodium Azide
N-cadherin	Neural Cadherin
NF-kB	Nuclear Factor-KappaB
NGF	Nerve Growth Factor

NIBC	Non-Inflammatory Breast Cancer
NO	Nitric Oxide
NuMA	Nuclear organizing Mitotic Apparatus
°C	Degrees Celsius
р	Calculated Probability (p-value)
PALS1	Protein Associated with Lin-Seven 1
Par	Partitioning defective
PATJ	PALS1-Associated Tight Junction Protein
PBS	Phosphate Buffered Saline
P-cadherin	Pan-Cadherin
Pen-Strep	Penicillin-Streptomycin
PET/CT	Positron Emission Tomography/Computed Tomography
pg	Pico Gram
PI3K	Phosphatidylinositol-4,5-bisphosphate 3-kinase
PR	Progesterone Receptor
qRT-PCR	Quantitative Real-Time Polymerase Chain Reaction
Rac1	Ras-Related C3 Botulinum Toxin Substrate 1
RhoC-GTPase	ras Homolog Family Member C-Guanosine Triphosphatase
RNA	RiboNucleicAcid
RPMI	Rose Park Memorial Institute
<b>S</b> 1	Human Caucasian breast epithelial 3522 S1
SCRIB	Scribble Homologue
SDS	Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate
SEM	Standard Error of the Mean

shRNA	Small Hairpin RNA or Short Hairpin RNA
Slug	Human Embryonic Protein SNAI2
SNAI1	Zinc Finger Protein SNAI1 or Snail
SNAI2	Zinc Finger Protein SNAI2
Snail	Zinc Finger Protein SNAI1 or Snail
SOX2	SRY (Sex Determining Region Y)-Box 2
Т	Time
TAM	Tumor Associated Macrophage
TGF-β	Transforming Growth Factor beta
TJ	Tight Junction
TLR	Toll-Like Receptor
TNBC	Triple Negative Breast Cancer
TNF-α	Tumor Necrosis Factor alpha
TNT	Tunneling Nanotube
TRI	Trizol
V	Volume
VEGF	Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor
WISP3	WNT1-Inducible- Signaling Pathway Protein 3
Wnt	Wingless-Related Integration Site
ZEB	Zinc Finger E-Box-Binding
ZO-1	Zonula Occluden-1

# "Taught Man that which he knew not."

Quran [96:6]

A mes très chers parents...

# CHAPTER I

### INTRODUCTION

Breast cancer is the most commonly diagnosed cancer among women and it constitutes the second leading cause of female cancer mortality after lung cancer (DeSantis et al. 2014). According to the American Cancer Society, one in eight women in the United States will experience breast cancer development throughout her lifetime (DeSantis et al. 2014). Likewise, the national cancer registry by the Lebanese Ministry of Public Health reported that breast cancer incidence is the most common among female cancers and contributes to one-third of the total cases in Lebanon; therefore, breast cancer is expected to be among the three most commonly diagnosed female cancers in 2018 (along with ovarian and non-Hodgkin cancers), which will account together for almost fifty percent of all cancers among women based on the projection statistical analysis (Shamseddine et al. 2014). Accumulated evidence has shown that family history is no more the sole explanation behind high percentages recorded for breast cancers with no genetic predisposition (Teegarden, Romieu, and Lelievre 2012); multiple factors may stand behind cancer occurrence. Thus, breast cancer incidence among females is on the rise, and although most of the efforts have been made to identify its risk factors, the molecular mechanisms/interactions that drive its initiation are not yet fully understood.

In order to decipher the early processes of breast cancer initiation, it is crucial to understand the aspects of the mammary gland proper functioning. An essential key feature in the mammary epithelium normal functioning and differentiation is the proper communication with its microenvironment. This involves the extracellular matrix

(ECM) and neighboring cells (Dbouk et al. 2009, Mroue, El-Sabban, and Talhouk 2011, El-Saghir et al. 2011). Equally compelling evidence demonstrates that the biochemical and physical nature of the stromal ECM microenvironment surrounding the epithelium and cell/cell interaction also contributes to breast homeostasis and tumorigenesis. Tissue architecture, as well, has a great impact in the regulation of normal and cancerous tissue behaviors of the mammary epithelium (Taraseviciute et al. 2010, Bazzoun, Lelievre, and Talhouk 2013). All this makes the mammary gland an excellent example of the inductive principle maintained in an adult organ.

Thus, one characteristic of the early stages of tumorigenesis in the mammary epithelium is the lack of the subsequent communication and intercellular adhesion. The formation of junction complexes at cell-cell contacts, better known as cell junctions, determines the architecture of the epithelium by mediating adhesion of cells to one another in an orderly manner, with tight junctions at the apex of cells (i.e., at the opposite cellular pole compared to the cellular pole in contact with the extracellular matrix) determining the limit between apical polarity and basolateral polarity. Cell junctions as gap junctions, composed of connexins and their associated proteins, also mediate communication by allowing the passage of signals and metabolites between neighboring cells. Tight junctions and gap junction proteins act in concert with epithelial cell polarity, defined as the asymmetrical distribution of cell junctions and polarity proteins (Zegers et al. 2003, Matter et al. 2005, Bazzoun, Lelievre, and Talhouk 2013) whereby the same proteins that control polarity dictate the allocation of cell junction proteins. In addition, both types of proteins, apical polarity proteins and cell junction proteins are classified as signaling hubs that regulate signal transduction

pathways involved in normal and cancer cell functions (Hansen and Bissell 2000, Bazzoun, Lelievre, and Talhouk 2013).

Therefore, research efforts to decipher the mechanisms through which disruption of cell junctions and polarity proteins contribute to the acquisition of tumor phenotype are paramount. Our lab is mostly interested in Connexin (Cx) transmembrane proteins, especially gap junction alpha-1 protein (GJA1), also known as connexin 43 (Cx43), for its important role in maintaining normal tissue homeostasis, controlling cell death, proliferation, and differentiation. This is done through facilitating gap junction intercellular communication (GJIC) between cells, as well as activating downstream signaling pathways (Dbouk et al. 2009). These features provide Cx43 with a tumor suppressive role in mammary glands, which has been proven in both *in vivo* and *in vitro* breast cancer experiments (Laird et al. 1999). We have recently suggested a regulatory role for Cx43 in apical polarity establishment that is a key property of epithelial tissues and is disrupted early on during tumorigenesis. HMT-3522 S1 non-neoplastic breast epithelial cells were used to decipher the mechanism through which Cx43 contributes to the homeostasis of the normal mammary epithelium (Submitted Bazzoun et al., 2016). Cx43-knockdown S1 cells (Cx43-KO S1) displayed phenotypic changes indicative of tumor initiation, including enhanced proliferation and cell cycle progression, along with mislocalization of membranous  $\beta$ -catenin, as demonstrated by its reduced apicolateral localization and increased basolateral distribution. In addition, the loss of Cx43 induced mislocalization of Scrib, one of the principal apicobasal polarity regulators, from apicolateral membrane domains, as well as mislocalization of ZO-1, apically-localized tight junction (Gianni et al.)-associated protein, indicating loss of apical polarity in Cx43-knockdown S1 cells (Submitted Bazzoun et al., 2016).

Interestingly, chronic inflammation is another factor that has been associated with malignant transformation in many tissues. Recently, pathways involved in inflammation and wound healing have been reported to enhance cancer stem cell (CSC) populations (Arnold et al. 2015). In this light, inflammatory breast cancer (IBC) was portrayed as the most lethal form of primary breast cancer targeting young women since it was coupled with a worse survival rate than other types of breast cancer. Clinically, IBC is defined by distinct features, including rapid onset within 6 months, erythema, edema of the breast, and a "peau d'orange" appearance to most areas of breast skin. Moreover, patients diagnosed with IBC manifested a positive metastatic lymph node involvement with distant metastasis at diagnosis. Studies identified specific biological markers that may be associated with IBC poor prognosis, and disease aggressiveness. For instance, IBC is characterized by amplification/over-expression of growth factor receptor HER2 and down regulation of hormone receptors ER/PR. Moreover, RhoC-GTPase is over-expressed in 90% of IBC tumors, which leads to up-regulation of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF), interleukin-6 (IL-6), and interleukin-8 (IL-8), contributing to a distinct type of angiogenic stroma formation in IBC carcinoma (Mohamed et al. 2014). Recent studies showed that EMT induced by inflammatory stimuli confers to cancer cells some mesenchymal stromal cell-like immune-modulatory properties, which could be a cue to decipher cancer progression and metastatic dissemination by favoring immune escape (Ricciardi et al. 2015). However, the association between chronic inflammation and transition of the normal breast epithelium into neoplastic tissue is not well understood.

To answer this question, we opt to study the role of inflammatory challenge in breast cancer initiation events in normal, tumor-initiated, and invasive human breast cells. For this reason, an inflammation model has been proposed, in order to mimic the chronic inflammation events associated with malignant transformation. Previously, endotoxin (ET) was reported to simulate inflammation-like phenotype conditions in several *in vitro* and *in vivo* models. Epithelial cells (Haddad et al. 2001), umbilical vein endothelial cells (Pugin, Ulevitch, and Tobias 1993, Read et al. 1993), bovine and rodent mammary epithelial cells (Okada et al. 1997, Boudjellab et al. 1998, Safieh-Garabedian et al. 2004), and other cell types from different species were activated *in vitro* upon ET treatment. *In vivo*, inflammation and mastitis were induced in several animal models, when the mammary gland was exposed to ET (Colditz 1987, Oliver and Smith 1982, Shuster, Kehrli, and Stevens 1993). It was also shown that endotoxin activated NF-kB suppressed  $\beta$ -casein expression and upregulated gelatinases, cytokines, NGF and nitric oxide (NO) in rodent mammary cells (Safieh-Garabedian et al. 2004, Maalouf, Talhouk, and Schanbacher 2010).

Inflammation has been implicated in the initiation processes of several cancers (Grivennikov, Greten, and Karin 2010). The tumor microenvironment is important for the neoplastic initiation and invasion events, and interestingly, inflammatory microenvironment is involved in the malignant progression of breast cancer (Ham and Moon 2013). Recent studies have linked some inflammatory markers with breast cancer invasion such as matrix metallo-proteinases (MMPs). MMPs not only play an important role in the degradation of the ECM components upon cancer cell invasion and migration, but they also aid in recruiting multiple stromal cells during inflammation, including fibroblasts and leukocytes (Ham and Moon 2013). Consequently, stimulating inflammation in breast cells via ET treatment would constitute a valid approach to mimic the earlier events preceding the IBC onset. In this light, studying the

inflammatory biomarkers as well as the multiple inflammatory cellular mediators and their downstream effects due to a chronic insult is important for understanding cancer initiation {Reviewed by (Brenner et al. 2014)}.

Another important event in cancer invasion and metastasis is the epithelialmesenchymal transition (EMT) (Huang, Chen, and Fang 2013). Although EMT has been long implicated in embryogenesis, it is now known that it is essential for providing cells with metastasis-initiation characteristics such as migration, invasion, and stem-like properties (Huang, Chen, and Fang 2013). These are due to the loss of polarity and cellto-cell contact by epithelial cell layers, which then drastically remodel the cytoskeleton. Moreover, loss of the expression of proteins that promote cell-to-cell contact, such as Ecadherin and  $\gamma$ -catenin, may appear, and mesenchymal markers such as vimentin, fibronectin, N-cadherin, and the metalloproteinases MMP-2 and MMP-9 may be acquired by the cells, which enhance cell migration and invasion capabilities (Huang, Chen, and Fang 2013). The interactions between cancer cells and the tumor environment induce EMT through mechanisms such as the activation of several transcriptional repressors, mainly Snail, Slug and Twist. This is attained through various cellular signaling pathways such as NF-KB, Wnt and Hedgehog (Huang, Chen, and Fang 2013). After the cancer cells migrate to a compatible site, they undergo mesenchymal-epithelial transition (MET) to re-express E-cadherin and other epithelial markers (Huang, Chen, and Fang 2013).

In conclusion, little is known about the effect of ET-induced inflammation on breast cancer initiation events, and whether such inflammation would trigger loss of 3D morphological differentiation and apical polarity, displayed by lumen formation. Our study investigates the tumor initiating role of ET-induced inflammation, *in vitro*, on the normal mammary epithelial model (SCp2) in addition to 2D and 3D breast progression models of both, non-tumorigenic normal S1 cells, and tumor initiated Cx43-KO S1 cells, that can closely mimic the *in vivo* mammary epithelial morphology. In addition, 2D cell cultures of the moderately invasive MCF-7 and the highly invasive MDA-MB-231 human breast cancer cells were also exploited in order to determine the effect of ET treatment on modulating tumor invasion and EMT associated events.

### CHAPTER II

### LITERATURE REVIEW

#### A. Breast Cancer Epidemiology and Types

#### 1. Predominance and Mortality

Cancer, the second leading cause of death, has been recognized as a huge burden in economically developed countries as well as less industrialized nations (Torre et al. 2015) in terms of both epidemiology and cost (Valle, Tramalloni, and Bragazzi 2015). Despite the advancement in therapies, cancer incidence is still on the rise due to increased cancer risk in aging populations, and the adoption of lifestyles considered to be contributors to the increased prevalence of cancer risk factors. Those risk factors are typically associated with urbanization and economic development, and include smoking, overweight, poor diet, physical inactivity, and changing reproductive patterns (Torre et al. 2015). Malignancy of the breast, or breast cancer, is the most frequently diagnosed cancer among females (Torre et al. 2015) approximately accounting for one quarter of female cancers worldwide {Reviewed by (Makki 2015)} and ranking first among the causes of cancer related mortality in women (Bombonati and Sgroi 2011). Epidemiological studies estimate 40000 deaths per year of women in the United States due to this disease, this number is subject to fluctuation depending on several environmental and genetic risk factors (Jemal et al. 2010). Aside from effective breast cancer screening programs, maintaining a healthy body weight, minimizing alcohol intake and increasing physical activity, are considered the best available strategies to reduce the breast cancer development risk (Kushi et al. 2012). Current estimates, predict that one out of eight women would be diagnosed with breast cancer at some time during

her life. Breast cancer studies have clarified that family history alone cannot explain the huge percentage of breast cancers that develop with no genetic predisposition (Teegarden, Romieu, and Lelievre 2012). Despite slow improvement in prognosis due to the advent of early screening and marketing of targeted therapies, breast cancer mortality rate is still high mainly due to metastasis to other organs in the body rather than the primary tumor in the original cancerous mammary gland itself (Drasin, Robin, and Ford 2011, Scully et al. 2012).

#### 2. Biomarkers and Subtypes

Breast cancer may target any of the mammary gland cells and it exhibits a wide span of morphological features, different immunohistochemical profiles, and unique histopathological subtypes that have specific clinical course and outcome. Although different types of breast sarcomas and lymphomas can be encountered, breast carcinomas were found to be the most common malignant lesion {Reviewed by (Makki 2015)}. This latter type constitutes more than 95% of breast malignancies (Vinay K 2010) and is usually classified primarily by its histological appearance, originating from the inner lining epithelium of the ducts or the lobules that supply the ducts with milk (Rosai 2011). Breast carcinomas are classified into two categories, non-invasive and invasive cancers, each of which is further divided into subtypes (DeSantis et al. 2014). Non-invasive breast cancers include Ductal Carcinoma in Situ (DCIS), also called stage zero, whereby abnormal cells are contained in the milk ducts of the breast and have not spread into the surrounding breast tissue. Moreover, non-invasive breast cancers include Lobular Carcinoma in Situ (LCIS) (Eheman et al. 2009), which is another subtype very similar to DCIS except that lesions appear most often in the terminal duct lobular units, instead of being in the mammary ducts (Logan et al. 2015). Therefore, non-invasive breast cancer refers to the proliferation of neoplastic epithelial cells within the tubulolobular system of the breast, confined by the basement membrane and myo-epithelial cells of the ducts or lobules, without invading the stroma or blood and lymph or vessels (Pang, Gorringe, and Fox 2016). Conversely, invasive breast cancers consist of several subtypes where malignancy has spread from the original site, either the milk ducts or the lobules, into the surrounding breast tissue, lymph nodes and other parts of the body (Lakhani et al. 2012). Invasive ductal carcinoma is the most common subtype starting in the ducts of the breast, while invasive lobular carcinoma, the second most common type, originates in the lobules (Guiu et al. 2014). Less common types of invasive breast cancers with good prognosis comprise mucinous carcinoma, papillary carcinoma, and tubular carcinoma (Rakha et al. 2010). Moreover, the metaplastic breast cancer, inflammatory breast cancer (IBC) and Paget disease of the breast are other forms of breast cancer with a generally unfavorable outcome due to poor prognosis (Luini et al. 2007). Other histological special types of breast cancer include adenoid cystic, cribriform, medullary, apocrine, and lobular pleomorphic carcinomas (Dieci et al. 2014, Makki 2015). Interestingly, IBC is a rare, but aggressive form of breast cancer (Woodward and Cristofanilli 2009). Its main symptoms are swelling and redness of the breast. It accounts for about one to five percent of all breast cancers. With other forms of breast cancer, symptoms may not occur for years; however, with IBC, symptoms tend to occur within weeks or months (van Uden et al. 2015).

Based on histological observations of breast cancer tissues, breast cancer has been labeled as a heterogeneous disease (Holliday and Speirs 2011). Early in the last decade, many efforts have been concentrated in order to supplement the aforementioned

morphological classification of breast carcinoma with molecular parameters, in light of which, a better prediction of the tumor behavior could improve therapeutic strategies; consequently, breast cancers were classified into at least five different subtypes based on similarities in the gene expression profiles using the microarray technology: luminal A, luminal B, Human Epidermal growth factor Receptor 2 (HER2), basal, and normal (Perou et al. 2000). Luminal A and luminal B, being both Estrogen Receptor (ER) positive, are therefore amenable to hormone therapy, while the third subtype HER2 that is usually ER/PR negative, is still conquerable by HER2 targeted therapy as a result of HER2/neu over expression (Holliday and Speirs 2011). Luminal A has a good prognosis and is typically of low grade, while luminal B has a poorer prognosis (Rosai 2011). The HER2 overexpression group of breast cancer also implies a poor prognosis. It usually has a negative ER/PR while, as the name implies, a strong positive HER2/neu. These tumors are more likely to be of high grade and having lymph node metastasis {Reviewed by (Makki 2015)}. The basal group has a pattern of expression similar to basal epithelial cells and normal myoepithelial cells of mammary tissue. It is also called triple negative breast cancer (TNBC) due to the lack of expression of  $\alpha$ -estrogen, progesterone, and HER2 receptors (Shawarby 2013). The vast majority of triple negative breast cancers are low-differentiated carcinomas, characterized by greater aggressiveness, frequent rate of local recurrence and organ metastases. Such cases are more common in younger women, and are associated with pathogenic mutations in the BRCA1 gene and in rare cases BRCA2, causing the occurrence of hereditary forms of breast cancer (Navratil et al. 2015). Therefore, chemotherapeutic treatments' main challenges are triple negative breast cancer subtypes such as the basal and normal phenotypes. Although they constitute around 15 percent of all breast cancers, TNBC

death rate is disproportionately higher than any other subtype (Kassam *et al.*, 2009). A sub-category of basal-like breast tumors have been identified by displaying low claudin3/4 and ki67 protein levels, thus termed the claudin-low subtype (Herschkowitz *et al.*, 2007). *In vitro* studies suggest that several cell lines are representative of this group, including MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cell lines, which are enriched with Epithelial Mesenchymal Transition (EMT) markers such as Vimentin and Twist (Neve et al. 2006).

#### **B.** Inflammation

#### 1. Inflammatory Breast Cancer

As previously mentioned, among the different types of breast cancers, IBC represents a rare but aggressive form of cancer with negative prognosis and a high rate of recurrence (Diessner et al. 2015), comprising 1-5% of all breast cancers (Hance et al. 2005), and clinically characterized by a diffuse skin with an erysipeloid edge with no underlying mass (Sobin and Compton 2010). While primary inflammatory breast cancer refers to the development of breast carcinoma in a previously normal breast, secondary inflammatory breast carcinoma refers to the developed after a mastectomy of a non-inflammatory breast carcinoma (Kleer, van Golen, and Merajver 2000). Several conditions may be confused with IBC since they can mimic its clinical presentation, such as the case of nonpuerperal bacterial mastitis, leading to preventable delays in diagnosis and treatment (Peters, Kiesslich, and Pahnke 2002). *In vivo*, the dissemination of IBC carcinoma cells within lymphatic and blood vessels, whereby carcinoma cells

clump together retracting away from the surrounding endothelial lining of blood and lymphatic vessels (Gong 2008, Bonnier et al. 1995). This spread of IBC carcinoma cells in the form of clumps within blood and lymphatic vessels, results in distant metastasis in addition to multi-organ failure (Tsoi et al. 2010). IBC is accompanied by skin changes caused by tumor emboli within the dermal lymphatics, rather than being caused by infiltration of inflammatory cells. In terms of diagnosis, dermal lymphatic invasion without typical clinical findings is not sufficient for IBC diagnosis. Similarly, microscopical detection of tumor emboli in the dermal lymphatic vessels, although supportive of the diagnosis, is not required (Edge and Compton 2010). Among women with IBC, the median overall survival was less than 4 years, even with multimodality treatment options; however, in recent years, with the improvement of chemotherapeutical management, an increased survival has been noted (Anderson et al. 2005).

Despite the limited data regarding IBC risk factors, a high body mass index (BMI) has been positively associated with IBC diagnosis as compared to noninflammatory breast cancer (NIBC) (Schairer et al. 2013, Levine and Veneroso 2008). Other risk factors associated with the diagnosis of IBC include younger age at first birth (Chang, Buzdar, and Hursting 1998) while an advanced age at first birth was associated with reduced risk of ER-negative IBC. Moreover, a reduced risk of both ER-positive and ER-negative IBC has been associated with higher level of high school and college education and correlated with a greater mammographic density among case subjects (Schairer et al. 2013). Diagnosis and staging of IBC have been tremendously improved with advances in imaging techniques such as ultrasonography, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), and positron emission tomography/computed tomography (PET/CT)

(Groheux et al. 2013). The rapidly progressing IBC is accompanied by several symptoms including a painful tender, firm, and enlarged breast, a reddened, warm, and thickened skin edema resulting in a "peau d'orange appearance, thickening, erythema, and dermal lymphatic invasion (Lacerda et al. 2015). Hence, IBC mammography may show skin thickening over the breast, with or without a breast mass, a large area of calcification, and/or parenchymal distortion (Smoot et al. 2006). The fact that 30% of IBC patients present with a high rate of metastases requires an accurate initial staging in light of which an adequate systemic treatment can be planned (Yang et al. 2008). On the other hand, non-metastatic IBC treatment plan involves neoadjuvant chemotherapy, in addition to an ablative surgery in case a tumor-free resection margin is expected. Moreover, non-metastatic IBC treatment may involve local/regional radiotherapy as well as hormone therapy in case of HER2 or ER/PR positive tumors. This multimodal therapeutic approach, added to more targeted therapy becoming available, has significantly improved patient survival in recent years (Gianni et al. 2010, Hance et al. 2005). Nevertheless, IBC outcome is still poor, with a median disease-free survival of less than 2.5 years and an overall survival of 30–40% at 5 years (Kertmen et al. 2015, Yang and Cristofanilli 2006, Kleer, van Golen, and Merajver 2000).

### 2. Biomarkers of Inflammatory Breast Cancer

Several specific biological markers may be associated with IBC disease aggressiveness and poor prognosis. For instance, IBC is characterized by less hormone receptor expression compared to non-inflammatory breast cancer, mainly the estrogen and the progesterone receptors, and this has been consequently associated with a more aggressive clinical course and decreased survival rate (Zell et al. 2009, Cabioglu et al. 2007). Specifically, approximately 83% of IBC tumors lack estrogen receptor expression as compared to other forms of locally advanced breast cancers which are mostly ER positive (Woodward and Cristofanilli 2009). Despite a decreased estrogen receptor expression in IBC, estrogen signaling may be active in ER-negative IBC patients due to the presence of GPR30, a seven-transmembrane receptor belonging to the G-protein coupled receptor family, which was found in 69% of IBC patients, and is responsible of regulating cellular and physiological responsiveness to estrogen; therefore, it may be possible to exploit new potential therapies through non-classical estrogen-dependent pathways (Arias-Pulido et al. 2010).

The epidermal growth factor receptor family, involved in cell proliferation, survival, migration and differentiation consists of four members: epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), human epidermal growth factor receptor 2, 3 and 4 (HER2, HER3 and HER4) (Burgess 1987). EGFR was found to be overexpressed in 30% of IBC patients and associated with a significantly worse 5-year overall survival rate, as well as an increased risk of IBC recurrence compared to EGFR-negative IBC (Cabioglu et al. 2007). HER2 is a transmembrane receptor tyrosine kinase involved in signal transduction pathways leading to cell growth and differentiation (Ross et al. 2009). As HER2 is overexpressed, breast cancers become associated with further aggressiveness and higher recurrence rates as well as higher mortality. IBC patients were noted to have a high proportion of HER2-positive cases; however, HER2-positive status is not an independent adverse prognostic factor for survival among IBC patient cases (Zell et al. 2009, Dawood et al. 2008).

Moreover, loss of WNT1-inducible- signaling pathway protein 3 (WISP3) characterizes about 80% of IBC carcinoma tissue samples (van Golen et al. 1999).

WISP3, also known as CCN6, is a cysteine-rich protein playing a major role in inhibiting the invasive and angiogenic potential of IBC cells in both, tissue cultures as well as animal models (Kleer et al. 2002).

IBC emboli are also marked by over-expression of a number of genes including the ras homolog family member C-guanosine triphosphatase (RhoCGTPase), and Ecadherin (Gong 2008). The epithelial marker E-cadherin is a calcium dependent transmembrane glycoprotein mediating epithelial cell to cell adhesion (Kleer et al. 2001). E-cadherin is over expressed in IBC cells leading to an improved adherence of cells together, hence formation of tumor emboli. Studies have also suggested that Ecadherin, by promoting cell to cell contact, facilitates the dissemination of IBC within the lymphatic vessels, while maintaining the integrity of tumor emboli within dermal lymphatics (Gong 2008, Bonnier et al. 1995) The increased E-cadherin expression in IBC contributes to disease aggressiveness and a decreased survival rate (Kleer et al. 2001); however, in non-IBC, the loss of E-cadherin expression leads to increased tumor proliferation and metastasis associated with poor prognosis (Kowalski, Rubin, and Kleer 2003). On the other hand, 90% of IBC tumors show an overexpression of RhoC-GTPase playing an essential role in IBC metastatic behavior by increasing cellular motility and invasion, cytoskeletal assembly, and cell adhesion. RhoC-GTPase also controls aspects of the cytoskeletal reorganization by inducing focal adhesion contacts formation and actin stress fiber (van Golen et al. 2002, van Golen et al. 2000, Van den Eynden et al. 2004).

Other distinctive features of IBC were detected by DNA microarrays studies which showed an over-expression of Toll-like receptors (TLR) in IBC tissues versus non-IBC tissues (Yamauchi et al. 2012). Over-expression of TLR, usually expressed in

response to microbial or viral infections, suggests infiltration of IBC by immune cells and possibility of viral etiology in IBC progression (Van Laere et al. 2013).

Cues from the inflammatory cells affect IBC dissemination within the tumor microenvironment. For instance, macrophages are known to be the major inflammatory cells able to infiltrate breast and other various types of tumors (Pollard 2008, Mukhtar et al. 2011), contributing to high levels of growth factors, cytokines and hormones, in the tumor microenvironment (Aaltomaa et al. 1992, Georgiannos et al. 2003). Tumor associated macrophages (TAM) available within the tumor microenvironment are differentiated into heterogeneous subpopulations, including "classically activated macrophages" and "regulatory macrophages". Classically activated macrophages secrete pro-inflammatory and inflammatory mediators and recruit T-cells as in an early inflammatory response (Ojalvo et al. 2009), while regulatory macrophages express antiinflammatory cytokines and increase tumor growth, invasion, and metastasis (Mosser and Edwards 2008). Since macrophages secrete soluble mediators inducing migration, invasion, and metastasis (Condeelis and Pollard 2006, Mantovani et al. 2006), breast TAM have been strongly associated with poor prognosis (Lewis et al. 1995, Leek et al. 1996). Among the soluble mediators secreted by TAM are the matrix metalloproteinases- 2 and 9 (MMP-2 and MMP-9), enzymes capable of degrading the basement membrane components, subsequently facilitating tumor cell motility and dissemination (Mantovani et al. 2006, Hagemann et al. 2005)

Cancer cells secrete proteases and cytokines that facilitate extracellular matrix degradation, invasion and motility. Proteases, such as cysteine cathepsins, enable them to invade and metastasize via degrading basement membranes and extracellular matrix proteins (Mohamed and Sloane 2006a). Proteases also modulate the secretion and

activity of cytokines which in turn influence the invasive and metastatic behavior of cancer cells (Opdenakker and Van Damme 1992). Proteases in non-IBC are well studied and their roles well investigated; however, when it comes to IBC, they are poorly studied despite their great contribution in conferring specific invasiveness properties to IBC carcinoma cells such as degradation of extracellular matrix, cell motility, and metastasis (Van den Eynden et al. 2006). Moreover, cell surface proteins namely caveolin-1 and -2, found on the surface lipid raft caveolae have been also linked to IBC by serving as a home for inactive proteases namely the inactive precursors of cysteine cathepsins secreted from both transformed and tumour cells which associate with binding partners on the cell surface prior to their activation by peritumoral acidification and tumor–stroma interactions, leading to pericellular proteolysis adjacent to tumor cells or {Reviewed (Mohamed and Sloane 2006b)}.

Cytokines and chemokines within the tumor microenvironment modulate the cross talk between cells; however, their role in IBC is not well understood (Mohamed et al. 2014). Few studies revealed the role of cytokines in some IBC cell lines. For instance, the canine inflammatory mammary cancer model, is characterized by higher serum levels of interleukins (IL) namely IL-6, IL-8, and IL-10 as compared to thecanine non-inflammatory malignant mammary cancer (de Andres et al. 2013). Two other IBC cell lines, SUM149 and SUM190, similarly secrete IL-6 and IL-8 cytokines contributing to an increase in the self-renewal potential of stem cells via the Notch signaling pathway (Debeb et al. 2012). Moreover, when measuring the level of cytokines in IBC patients, IL-6 was found to be overexpressed (Bieche et al. 2004) and recorded significantly higher levels compared to non-IBC patients (Drygin et al. 2011). Other major cytokines and chemokines have been portrayed as role players in IBC. While IL-
1 is a potential inducer of IL-8 production by breast cancer cells *in vitro* (Pantschenko et al. 2003), IL-1 β is involved in breast cancer progression and relapse (Miller et al. 2000, Pantschenko et al. 2003). IL-8 is an angiogenic stimulator (Lin et al. 2004) and is capable of promoting IBC carcinoma cells invasion and motility through induction of PI3 k/Akt signaling pathway (Mohamed 2012). TNF- $\alpha$  is another contributor to the epithelial mesenchymal transition (EMT) in breast cancer cells (Li et al. 2012, Wu et al. 2011), in addition to its role as a mediator for production of IL-6 and IL-8 (Debeb et al. 2012). The monocyte chemotactic protein-1 (MCP-1) also known as chemokine (C-C motif) ligand-2 (CCL2) interferes by promoting breast cancer growth and metastasis (Qian et al. 2011), CCL2 and CCL5 being upregulated by TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-1 $\beta$  (Raman et al. 2007).

#### C. Tissue Architecture and Cancer

Equally compelling evidence demonstrates that the biochemical and physical nature of the stromal extracellular matrix (ECM) microenvironment surrounding the epithelium and cell/cell interaction also contributes to breast homeostasis and tumorigenesis. Tissue architecture, as well, has a great impact in the regulation of normal and cancerous tissue behaviors of the mammary epithelium (Taraseviciute et al. 2010, Bazzoun, Lelievre, and Talhouk 2013). All this makes the mammary gland an excellent example of the inductive principle maintained in an adult organ. In other words, tissue composition and the state of differentiation change drastically according to functional requirement and are dependent on mesenchymal-parenchymal interactions, extracellular matrix, and local paracrine and endocrine interactive stimuli (Munarini et

al. 2002). Interestingly, when such interactions are altered they might lead to tumor development (Hansen and Bissell 2000, Lelievre 2009, Talhouk 2012).

Aside from the aforementioned microenvironement requirement, epithelial differentiation and function depend on three major aspects: establishment of intercellular junctions and adhesion, basoapical polarity and proper mitotic spindle orientation (Dickinson, Nelson, and Weis 2011). Cellular differentiation is characterized by a cell acquiring a defined structure that enables it to interact with other cells and with its microenvironment, including the stroma, hormones, growth factors and the extracellular matrix, to perform specific functions, as opposed to a stem cell that has no defined "identity" and can give rise to various cell types. To attain a wide range of functions such as protection, secretion and absorption, epithelial cells form highly organized tissues characterized by the tight regulation of polarity and cell-cell junction complexes. Epithelial cell polarity is defined as the asymmetrical distribution of cell junction and polarity proteins (O'Brien, Zegers, and Mostov 2002, Matter et al. 2005, Martin-Belmonte and Mostov 2008, Bazzoun, Lelievre, and Talhouk 2013).

#### 1. Cell Junctions in Breast Carcinogenesis

Importantly, every cell has the capacity of sensing its directly contacting neighbors. This is why cell junctions, represented by junction complexes at cell-to-cell contacts, not only mediate adhesion between a cell and another, but also ensure a systematic well-ordered communication with the cellular neighborhood. The complex proteins assembling at the intercellular junctions are now perceived as key contributors to signal transduction, rather than physical channels or scaffolds governing cell contact and tissue architecture. Consequently, cell adhesions contribute to a harmonized well-

coordinated cell behavior, which determines the normal architecture of the epithelium. The five classes of cell-to-cell junctions include tight junctions (TJs), adherens junctions (AJs), desmosomes, gap junctions (GJs) and the recently described tunneling nanotubes (TNT). Gap junctions for instance are responsible for mammary epithelial cell differentiation, and the disruption of these protein complexes contributes to the loss of the differentiated phenotype (Talhouk et al. 2008).

Tight junctions are defined as areas of close contact between plasma membranes of adjacent cells, and are visualized as focal attachments between neighboring cell membranes that exclude the intercellular gap (Furuse 2010). This morphological feature of TJs is tailored to fit their function whereby they may be referred to as "permeability seals" that restrict the leak of solutes through the intercellular space, specifically, they restrict lipid diffusion between apical and basolateral domains, and control solute diffusion based on size and charge (Balda and Matter 2008, Anderson and Van Itallie 2009). Since TJs are localized at the apex of cells, they mark the apical side and are major contributors to tissue polarity. They are also considered key players in determining the limit between apical and basolateral sides of the membranes. Although purification of TJs is difficult, some of their molecular components have been identified. TJs associated proteins comprise transmembrane claudins, occludins, tricellulin, Zona Occludens (ZO) family members, junctional adhesion molecules (JAMs), CRB-3, and blood vessel/epicardial substance (Bves) (Chiba et al. 2008, Wang and Margolis 2007, Brennan et al. 2010). Claudins command the TJs gate function and alter their conductivity (Krause et al. 2008), in addition to recruiting occludins to TJs (Martin and Jiang 2009). The extracellular domains of the latter are in control of the diffusion of small hydrophilic molecules. The

first TJ protein identified was ZO-1 which is a scaffold protein of the TJ cytoplasmic plaque. Moreover, ZO-1 is suggested to be a common binding partner of TJs, AJs and GJs proteins (Utepbergenov, Fanning, and Anderson 2006, Giepmans 2004). During cancer metastasis or normal tissue development, occludins induced TJ disassembly through regulation of TGF- $\beta$  type I receptor localization. This disassembly is key feature of epithelial-to-mesenchymal (EMT) transition, a phenomenon during which cells acquire mesenchymal features enabling them to detach from the epithelium (Barrios-Rodiles et al. 2005). Moreover, cancer progression has been linked to TJ proteins modulation whereby breast cancer cell lines demonstrated decreased expression levels of occludins and claudin-1, 4 and 6 (Osanai et al. 2007, Hoevel et al. 2004). Interestingly, TJ proteins claudin and occludin, along with their associated proteins work hand in hand with the apical polarity regulators including Crb and Par complexes, Scrib, Dlg, and Lgl proteins, in order to modulate signal transduction. Therefore, the role of tight junctions is no longer limited to sealing the intercellular space, but goes into functioning as signaling hubs capable of modulating the distribution of transcription regulators between nuclear compartment and tight junction complexes, in addition to modulating chromatin-associated complexes {Reviewed by (Lelievre 2009)}.

On the other hand, adherens junctions facilitate intercellular adhesion and include the classic cadherins and nectins. Classical cadherins such as E-cadherin, N-cadherin and P-cadherin anchor cytoskeletal intermediate filaments to the membrane and permit strong cellular adhesion (Lanigan et al. 2009). E-cadherin is implicated in cell proliferation, differentiation, gene transcription and cell adhesion by negatively regulating the Wnt signaling pathway. For instance,  $\beta$ -catenin binds to E-cadherin, and

is thus recruited to the cell membrane away from the nucleus, consequently preventing its pro-proliferative potential (Wijnhoven, Dinjens, and Pignatelli 2000). Interestingly, blocking E-cadherin in the mammary ducts inhibits the growth of the epithelial tissue by interfering with downstream signaling pathways initiated at the AJ complex (Lanigan et al. 2009). Cancer alters cadherins levels whereby breast cancer progression correlates with a down regulation of E-cadherin (Cowin, Rowlands, and Hatsell 2005). Paradoxically, the expression of E-cadherin increases uniquely in IBC cell lines but not in non-IBC cell lines (Cohen et al. 2015). As previously stated, tumor emboli express cell adhesion molecules responsible of maintaining the tumor cells together; and 90 % of human IBCs are associated with increased E-cadherin which indicates that the gain of E-cadherin axis contributes to the IBC phenotype (Fernandez et al. 2013).

As for desmosomal junctions, they enclose transmembrane proteins from the desmocollin and desmoglein subfamilies, in addition to cadherins (Garrod and Chidgey 2008). These junctions maintain cell-to-cell adhesion, and are involved in other cellular processes due to the fact that they are dynamic structures that serve as signaling hubs. For instance, they can alter the differentiation and epidermal hyperproliferation in transgenic mice through the differential expression of desmoglein 1 (Dsg1) and desmocollin 1 (Dsc1) in the suprabasal layers of epidermis, versus Dsg3 and Dsc3 which are more expressed basally. This differential expression forms an adhesive gradient responsible of communicating positional information, hence contributing to epidermal morphogenesis and altering the proliferation and differentiation of keratinocytes (Merritt et al. 2002). Moreover, breast cancer metastasis is marked by a down regulation of desmoplakin correlating with increased cell proliferation and tumor size (Knudsen and Wheelock 2005). On the other hand, engineered transgenic mice

with altered distribution of desmoglein 3 in the epidermis as found in normal oral mucous membranes, died shortly after birth with severe dehydration reflecting excessive trans-epidermal water loss. This suggests that differential expression of desmoglein isoforms alters the epidermal permeability barrier function which is a major function of the epidermis (Elias et al. 2001). Furthermore, desmosomal adhesion could be affected to a great extent by estrogen levels, whereby estrogens can upregulate four desmosomal proteins: desmocollin,  $\gamma$ -catenin, plakophilin and desmoplakin, therefore increasing the formation of desmosome formation makes this junction a subject for further investigation in mammary gland differentiation and cancer development (Maynadier et al. 2012).

Gap junctions are structures that provide direct pathways of communication. They are composed of connexins and their associated proteins. Located right beneath the TJs, GJs allow for direct exchange of signaling molecules and metabolites between neighboring cells and enable several other functions, such as rapid transmission of action potentials and diffusion of metabolites, nutrients, secondary messengers below 1200 Da in size such as 1,4,5-inositol-trisphosphate (IP3), calcium ions, and cyclic nucleotides, hence participating in the modulation of gene transcription, proliferation and apoptosis (Guttman and Finlay 2009). Every six transmembrane proteins called connexins (Cxs) assemble to form one connexon, and when two connexons pair together, a GJ channel is formed. Cxs are not only perceived as routes for channeling metabolites, but also as signaling nodes affecting both normal and cancer cell functions {Reviewed by (Bazzoun, Lelievre, and Talhouk 2013)}. Murine mammary glands have been shown to house functional GJs (Talhouk et al. 2005, Talhouk et al. 2008), and the

spatial and temporal expression of Cxs and their extensive contribution to the mammary gland development have been extensively studied {Reviewed by (El-Sabban et al. 2003, McLachlan, Shao, and Laird 2007). Interestingly, major cellular mechanisms, such as migration, are directed by polarity and cell-cell junction proteins interactions whether in normal or cancerous contexts. Proteins that control polarity are capable of dictating the distribution of cell junction proteins, hence acting in concert. They are further classified as signaling hubs that regulate signal transduction pathways involved in normal and cancer cell functions {Reviewed by (Bazzoun, Lelievre, and Talhouk 2013)}. The crosstalk between gap junctions and polarity is not to be denied. A direct interaction between connexins and polarity proteins has been described through Drebrin, the "developmentally regulated brain protein" (Butkevich et al. 2004). Consequently, Cxs are no longer perceived solely as structural proteins, but rather as interactive signaling hubs exerting coordinated interactions with TJ, AJ and polarity proteins throughout the epithelial differentiation.

Tunneling nanotubes, similar to GJs, facilitate intracellular transfer of molecules; however, TNTs mediate the exchange of small molecules, vesicles and organelles, as contrasted to GJs. Studies have also revealed that, in presence of functional gap junctions, TNTs are capable of electrical coupling whereby depolarization signals are transferred between cells for distances of up to at least 70 µm (Wang et al. 2010). TNTs were also shown to contribute to mechano-transduction by transferring a mechanical signal between pairs of TNT coupled cells (Orr et al. 2006). Mechanically gated ion channels are hence affected, leading to a local ion fluctuation that can alter cell migration (Wei et al. 2009). Mainly, TNTs, which were described to be expressed in bovine and human mammary epithelial cells, promote cancer growth

and progression by mediating the interaction between breast cancer cells and human mesenchymal stromal cells (Pietila et al. 2013).

Despite the fact that cell junctions seem to be separate entities essential to preserve a proper tissue morphology and homeostasis, they reveal interactions overlapping localization among each other. The way different types of junctions are interlinked reveals the close interaction required for their proper formation and function. However, the proper function of cell junctions is not only dependent on successful interactions among each other, but also on their interplay and association with polarity protein that are another condition to epithelial differentiation.

#### 2. Apico-Basal Polarity

Polarity, tight junctions and gap junction proteins act in concert whereby the same proteins that control polarity dictate the allocation of cell junction proteins. In addition, both types of proteins, apical polarity proteins and cell junction proteins, are classified as signaling hubs that regulate signal transduction pathways involved in normal and cancer cell functions (Hansen and Bissell 2000, Bazzoun, Lelievre, and Talhouk 2013). Cell junctions and polarity are major contributors to the asymmetrical aspect of cells, which is key determinant of proper tissue function. Asymmetry describes the irregular distribution of lipids, proteins and other signaling molecules across the cell (Huang and Muthuswamy 2010), in addition to the specific dispersal of organelles within a polarized cell, with differentially arranged membrane domains marking the cell's apical and basal sites. Moreover, a cell's conformation in the tissue plane is another contributor to the asymmetry (Simons and Mlodzik 2008).

The attachment of epithelial layers to the underlying basement membrane define their basal domains, while their apical poles face the luminal space. The protein and lipid differential composition of plasma membrane domains is another determinant of the apico-basolateral polarity. Specific cell markers also distinguish the basal and apical poles of a cell which reaches proper function and morphology only after successful establishment of apico-basolateral polarity (Bornens 2008). The regulation of this asymmetry and the factors underlying it are still being investigated; however, cell junctions were reported to interplay with polarity whereby AJ and TJ contribute to the formation of the apical junction complex, and also regulate events associated with the apical and basolateral domains (Tamura et al. 2008, Perez-Moreno, Jamora, and Fuchs 2003). As mentioned earlier, GJ complexes play a role in the establishment and regulation of cell polarity. Studies have shed light on the cross talk between connexins and polarity proteins; for instance, Cxs associated with ZO-1 and hence contributes to the organization of GJs {Reviewed by (Bazzoun, Lelievre, and Talhouk 2013)}. Upon Cx32 transfection into mouse hepatocytes, occludin, claudin-1 and ZO-1 protein levels are upregulated suggesting an interplay between GJs and TJs (Kojima et al. 2002). Moreover, Cx26 overexpression has been associated with elevated levels of claudin-14 in human airway epithelial cells (Morita et al. 2004). Our lab has shown for the first time that Cx43 is present in the luminal breast epithelium where it is apically localized, and that Cx43-mediated gap junction intercellular communication is vital for the establishment of apical polarity and, consequently participates in the control of the cell cycle as a mechanism to prevent cancer onset. Our lab has also revealed that the induced downregulation of Cx43 expression is associated with cell multilayering, as it is

involved in regulating the proper mitotic spindle orientation via a PI3K-dependent pathway (Submitted Bazzoun et al., 2016).

Apico-basolateral asymmetry has been thoroughly studied in the drosophila model and it was found that the assembly of core polarity proteins complexes at specific cell sites is indispensable for polarity establishment. The main complex markers of the apical epithelial cell domain include the Partitioning defective (PAR) complex that comprises PAR3, PAR6, atypical protein kinase C (aPKC) and cell division control protein 42 (CDC42), in addition to the the Crumbs (CRB) complex which constitutes the transmembrane protein CRB and its associated cytoplasmic proteins PALS1 and PALS1-associated tight junction protein (PATJ) which are together responsible of apical maintenance and regulation. On the other hand, members of the Scribble polarity complex which consists of the scribble homologue (SCRIB), discs large homologue (DLG) and lethal giant larvae homologue (LGL) are confined to the basolateral site (Ellenbroek, Iden, and Collard 2012). The establishment of apico-basal polarity in epithelial cells starts with deposition of Par3 on the cell membrane (Lemmers et al. 2004) followed by association to nectin-afadin adhesion complexes (Ooshio et al. 2007, Sakisaka et al. 2007). Afterwards, local enrichment of E-cadherin and JAMA occurs at the cell cortex indicating de novo cell-cell contacts (Adams et al. 1998, Vasioukhin et al. 2000). Consequently, Ras-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate (Rac1) is activated which inhibits RhoA subsequently leading to the formation and expansion of the cell junction complex (Nakagawa et al. 2001). Succeeding events allow for activation of cdc42 which recruits Par6 and aPKC to the membrane. aPKC in turn phosphorylates LGL and thus restricts it to the basal cell site, whereas Scribble indirectly limits apical proteins (Crumbs for instance) to the apical domain of Drosophila epithelia (Huang and

Muthuswamy 2010). Additional evidence also shows the need for E-cadherin for proper localization of the Scribble complex (Navarro et al. 2005). Our lab has previously shown that the loss of Cx43 in S1 normal human mammary epithelial cells induces scribble mis-localization and, as mentioned above, down-regulates PI3K activity and alters the downstream pathway which blocks proper mitotic spindle orientation, ultimately leading to the formation of multilayered S1 acini (Submitted Bazzoun et al., 2016).

#### a. <u>Apico-Basal Polarity in Normal Development</u>

Normal cell function and development is dependent on proper apico-basal polarity, similar to the need for proper cell junction establishment. For instance, any abnormal mislocalization or defect in polarity protein expression will lead to loss of function in epithelial cells (Naus and Laird 2010). In this scope, the effect of proper Scribble localization on cell cycle was assayed in MDCK cells where inhibition of Scribble membrane recruitment lead to cell cycle arrest at G1 phase (Nagasaka et al. 2006). Moreover, mislocalization of Scribble in Human T-Lymphotropic Virus (HTLV) resulted in a persistent pathogenesis of the virus (Okajima et al. 2008). As for neuronal cells, Scribble/β-catenin interactions were vital for the localization of synaptic vesicles in neurons (Sun et al. 2009). Polarity proteins are also implicated mediating epigenetic signatures. Interestingly, Par6-mediated MAPK pathway activation increases phosphorylation of histones H1 and H3 and consequently c-myc and c-fos overexpression {Reviewed by (Bazzoun, Lelievre, and Talhouk 2013)}.

#### b. Apico-Basal Polarity in Breast Cancer

Disruption and loss of epithelial cell polarity is nowadays a hallmark of breast cancer (Ellenbroek, Iden, and Collard 2012). Proper localization of polarity markers to the cell membrane was reported to partake in tumor suppressive effects mediated by cell junction protein complexes. These tumor suppressive properties include regulation of cell migration and cell cycle stages as well as control of the mammary morphogenesis (Martin-Belmonte and Perez-Moreno 2012). For instance, the loss Par3 induces H-ras dependent tumorigenesis (McCaffrey et al. 2012). Similarly, the loss of DLG1 or Scribble enables Ras-dependent invasion of mammary epithelial cells (Etienne-Manneville 2008, Dow et al. 2007). Moreover, it has been shown that DLG homologue 1 acts as a tumor suppressor through binding Cx32 and blocking G0/G1 transition (Duffy et al. 2007). Additionally, the knockdown of Scribble via RNA interference or its mislocalization in MCF10A mammary epithelial cells has led to cell polarity disruption, blocking of normal morphogenesis and promotion of transformation in 3D culture settings (Dow et al. 2007, Zhan et al. 2008) in addition to disruption of MCF10A migration due to the lack of polarization at the leading edge without affecting basal polarity (Dow et al. 2007). Our lab has also shown that Cx43 drives the establishment of apical polarity in the mammary epithelium, whereby de novo expression of Cx43 was accompanied with an apical localization of the protein in MCF10A acini which displayed an apical distribution of ZO-1 polarity protein (Submitted Bazzoun et al., 2016).

Interestingly, loss of apico-basal polarity is often accompanied by other oncogenic cues in cancer cases. The knockdown of hScrib in MDCK cells by silencing RNA (siRNA) enhanced cell cycle progression from G1 to S phase. Conversely, the proper localization of Scribble on the cell membrane was able to reverse this cell cycle

progression (Nagasaka et al. 2006). Moreover, Scribble mutations caused impaired cell growth and were able to synergise with Ras or erb2 overexpression which resulted in invasive neoplastic over-growth (Chatterjee et al. 2012). Scrib loss from the mammary epithelium also resulted in diminished luminal space in the formed ducts which is a typical feature of ductal carcinoma in situ (Zhan et al. 2008).

Proper tissue morphology and architecture, as well as normal mammary epithelial functions are dependent on a well-established apico-basolateral polarity. Therefore, any loss or disruption of polarity proteins would be able to prompt signs of early breast cancer stages such as inducing a multilayered phenotype, by stimulating the epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition and enabling cell migration (Chatterjee and McCaffrey 2014). However, effective cell migration has been reported to be associated with a stabilized cell adhesion and enhanced communication between cancer cells (Friedl et al. 2012, Friedl 2004). In fact, a central property of collective migration of cancer cells is coordinated polarization that is established by the rearrangement of cytoskeletal and junctional proteins at the leading edge of migrating cells to facilitate synchronized retraction at the rear end of the group (Friedl and Gilmour 2009).

#### **D.** Epithelial-to-Mesenchymal Transition

EMT refers to the transition of epithelial cells into a more invasive and motile mesenchymal-like state. It is not to be denied that EMT is a crucial hallmark of cancer, yet EMT itself has different types. It can be broadly classified into three main types; Type 1, Type 2 and Type 3 (Drasin, Robin, and Ford 2011).

EMT Type 1 is associated with developmental stages. For example, nephrogenesis illustrates the orchestration of both EMT and Mesenchymal Epithelial Transition (MET) in order to attain proper organ formation (Micalizzi, Farabaugh, and Ford 2010). EMT Type 1 is characteristic of cell migration during embryogenesis, and is marked by the expression of genes such as SOX2, SNAI1, and SNAI2 that encode transcription factors controlling EMT (Cohen et al. 2015).

EMT Type 2 is implicated in adult tissues undergoing wound healing. For instance, keratinocyte migration necessitates partial EMT, which entails the migration of these cells in form of sheets into injured site yet while maintaining cell-cell contacts (Drasin, Robin, and Ford 2011). EMT Type 2 is also involved in tissue regeneration, and fibrosis. It is often characterized by inflammation involving the TGF- $\beta$  signaling (Cohen et al. 2015).

Finally, EMT Type 3 is the oncogenic signaling mechanism. Key features of this oncogenic EMT are the down-regulation of cell-to-cell contacts and, traditionally, the replacement of E-cadherin with N-cadherin known as cadherin switch, which has been challenged by BC hallmarks including upregulation of E-cadherin. Furthermore, type 3 EMT is marked by induction of mesenchymal makers, loss of polarity proteins, and upregulation of Matrix Metallo-Proteinases (MMPs) (Scully et al. 2012) while retaining some epithelial markers.

The 3<sup>rd</sup> EMT type involves several transcription factors commonly induced by upstream oncogenic signals. They include Snail, Slug, Twist, Zinc finger E-box-binding protein 1 (Zeb1) and 2, the Smad proteins, and miRNAs among others and can either work independently from each other, or simultaneously in order to intiate EMT signaling cascades. Snail, slug, Twist and Zeb can directly repress E-cadherin transcription (Vesuna et al. 2008). EMT initiation mostly requires the activity of Snail1,

while the EMT state is maintained by Snail2, Twist and Zeb1/2 (Zheng and Kang 2014).

Several breast cancer cell lines have validated EMT signaling. For instance, Twist expression is the reason behind the spindle shape cell morphology associated with the EMT phenotype, as well as the cadherin switch from E-cadherin into N-cadherin and upregulation of Vimentin levels (Talbot, Bhattacharya, and Kuo 2012). On the other hand, the metastatic ability of MDA-MB-231 breast cells was majorly repressed by the inhibition of Twist1 signaling, which was accompanied by downregulation of Ncadherin levels (Pai et al. 2013).

Although cultured cell lines demonstrated the involvement of the EMT transcription machinery in stimulating invasive phenotype *in vitro*, *in vivo* evidence of EMT manifestation has only started to be established by the scientific and clinical communities (Bonnomet et al. 2012). This is majorly due to the fact that *in vivo* carcinomas are highly heterogeneous and EMT type 3 manifestation is incomplete, which hindered the attempts to prove it, yet evidence showing that circulating tumor cells from epithelial carcinomas display mesenchymal features is no longer debatable (Yu et al. 2013).

# E. Endotoxin-Induced Inflammation and Tumor Progression Enhancement by Induced Inflammation

#### 1. Endotoxin-Induced Inflammation

Endotoxin (ET), also referred to by its more active component lipopolysaccharide (LPS), is the main constituent of the outer wall of Gram-negative bacteria (Heine, Rietschel, and Ulmer 2001). Liberated upon the bacterial death and

breaking of its cell wall {Reviewed by (Holst et al. 1996)}, LPS is a potent immune stimulator and has intense immunostimulatory and inflammatory capacity (Kimball et al. 2003).

In mammals, ET is recognized by various cells expressing the pattern recognition receptor, TLR4, and other proteins, including LPS binding protein (LBP), cluster of differentiation 14 (CD14), and myeloid differential protein 2 (MD2) (Mani et al. 2012, Neal et al. 2006, Hornef et al. 2003).

ET is reported to simulate inflammation-like phenotype conditions in several *in vitro* and *in vivo* models. *In vitro*, ET was shown to activate primary cultures of alveolar epithelial cells (Haddad et al. 2001), umbilical vein endothelial cells (Pugin, Ulevitch, and Tobias 1993, Read et al. 1993), and bovine and rodent mammary epithelial cells (Okada et al. 1997, Boudjellab et al. 1998, Safieh-Garabedian et al. 2004), in addition to stimulating macrophages (Morris et al. 1992, Zhang et al. 1994), T cells (Mattern et al. 1994) and B cells (Weeks and Sibley 1988) from different species. *In vivo*, when introduced in the mammary gland, ET induced inflammation and mastitis in several animal models, such as sheep (Colditz 1987), goat (Dhondt, Burvenich, and Peeters 1977, Lengemann and Pitzrick 1987) and cows (Oliver and Smith 1982, Shuster, Kehrli, and Stevens 1993). It was also shown that endotoxin activated NF-kB suppressed  $\beta$ -casein expression and upregulated gelatinases, cytokines, NGF and nitric oxide (NO) in rodent mammary cells (Safieh-Garabedian et al. 2004, Maalouf, Talhouk, and Schanbacher 2010).

As such, endotoxin is a reliable model that has provided the basic information necessary to understand the inflammatory response in murine systems (Copeland et al.

2005) and has been exploited to induce transient systemic inflammation in healthy human subjects (Schedlowski, Engler, and Grigoleit 2014).

#### 2. Evidence of Tumor Progression Enhancement by Induced Inflammation

Inflammation has been implicated in the initiation processes of several cancers. Thus, studying the inflammatory biomarkers as well as the multiple inflammatory cellular mediators and their downstream effects due to a chronic insult is important for understanding cancer initiation. Increased levels of DNA adduct formation, increased angiogenesis and altered anti-apoptotic signaling are believed to be the link through which inflammation facilitates cancer development (Brenner et al. 2014). Inflammation has been associated with breast cancer (Ham and Moon 2013). The inflammatory microenvironment is a major contributor to the aggressiveness and malignant progression of breast cancer through complex molecular mechanisms involving several cytokines and signaling networks. Recent studies have linked some inflammatory markers with breast cancer invasion such as MMPs. MMPs not only play an important role in the degradation of the ECM components upon cancer cell invasion and migration, but they also aid in recruiting multiple stromal cells during inflammation, including fibroblasts and leukocytes (Ham and Moon 2013).

Moreover, previous studies have described a role for ET in mediating EMT in several cancer models through the modification of NF- $\kappa$ B signaling pathway. In a mouse melanoma model, ET increased the expression of N-cadherin and Snail while decreasing zonula occludens-1 expression in a dose- and time-dependent manner. ET was also able to stimulate cell migration through activation of TLR4/NF- $\kappa$ B signal pathway. ET-induced EMT was shown to be critical for inflammation-initiated

metastasis. (Chen et al. 2012). In human breast cancer cells, other studies indicated that MDA-MB-231 and MCF-7 human cells may be induced by ET to undergo EMT, characterized by the acquisition of a mesenchymal phenotype, the appearance of vimentin, and the disappearance of E-cadherin (Huang, Chen, and Fang 2013). MDA-MB-231 and MCF-7 cells also exhibited an enhanced invasion and wound healing capabilities upon the ET induced stimulation of the TLR4 receptor, which was accompanied by an upregulation at the level of MMPs namely MMP-2 and MMP-9 in addition to vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), IL-6 and IL-10 production by human breast cancer cells.

# CHAPTER THREE

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### A. Cell Culture

#### 1. SCp2 Culture

Low passage number (18 to 25) of SCp2 cells were used throughout. Cells were maintained in Dulbecco Modified Eagle Medium F12 (DMEM/F12) growth medium containing 1% penicillin-streptomycin (Pen-Strep), 5% Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS) (Sigma, St. Louis), and 0.1% insulin (5 µg/ml) at 37°C in a humidified incubator (95% Air; 5% CO<sub>2</sub>). When reaching 80% confluency, cells were washed with 1x Dulbecco's Phosphate Buffered Saline (PBS) then incubated with 10x trypsin (containing 25.0g porcine trypsin, 10.0g EDTA, 20NA per liter of 0.9% NaCl; Sigma, St. Louis) at 37°C for 1 minute (min). The cells were washed with 5 milliLiter (Simons and Mlodzik) complete media, and centrifuged at 1000x g for 10 mins, and the pellet was re-suspended in the appropriate amount of media and transferred into new culture plates for maintenance or used for other purposes.

Culture media of SCp2 cells subjected to long-term ET treatment were supplemented with either 0.1 or 0.5  $\mu$ g/ml ET for one-month. ET was replenished with every change of media.

#### 2. S1 and Cx43-KO S1 Cultures

Non-neoplastic S1 HMT-3522 human mammary epithelial cells (HMECs) (Briand, Petersen, and Van Deurs), between passages 52 and 60, were routinely maintained as a monolayer (2D culture) in chemically defined serum-free H14 medium (Blaschke et al. 1994, Plachot and Lelievre 2004). Cell culture medium was changed every 48 hr during the culture period. Cx43-KO S1 cells were cultured in selection media consisting of serum-free H14 supplemented with with hygromycin-B (150  $\mu$ g/ml; Calbiochem, San Diego, CA).

Culture media of S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cells subjected to 9-day exposure were supplemented with 10  $\mu$ g/ml ET right after splitting (day zero) and ET was replenished with every change of media (every 48 hours) until media collection on day 9. However, culture media of S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cells subjected to long-term ET treatment were supplemented with 10  $\mu$ g/ml ET for one-month. ET was replenished with every change of media.

For three-dimensional (3D) cell culture, S1 cells were plated on MatrigelTM (60  $\mu$ l/cm2, BD Biosciences, Bedford, MA) to induce the formation of acini at a density of  $5 \times 10^4$  cells/ml in the presence of culture medium containing 5% MatrigelTM (Plachot and Lelièvre, 2004). EGF was omitted from the culture medium after day 7 to allow completion of acinar differentiation usually observed on day 8 or 9 (Plachot and Lelièvre 2004, Lelièvre and Bissell 2005).

#### 3. MDA-MB-231 and MCF-7 Cultures

Low passage number (18-30) of MDA-MB-231 (Monroe Dunaway Anderson Metastatic Breast cancer) and MCF-7 (Michigan Cancer Foundation cells number 7) were grown in humidified incubator (95% air, 5% CO2) at 37°C, in Rose Park Memorial Institute (RPMI) 1640 media (Lonza, Belgium) supplemented with 1% penicillin-streptomycin Pen-Strep as well as 10% FBS. This media was changed once every two days. When reaching 80% confluency, cells were washed with 1x PBS then incubated with 2x trypsin at 37°C for 1 min. The cells were washed with 5 mL complete media, and centrifuged at 1000x g for 5 mins, and the pellet was re-suspended in the appropriate amount of media and transferred into new culture plates for maintenance or used for other purposes.

Culture media of MDA-MB-231 and MCF-7 cells subjected to long-term ET treatment were supplemented with  $1\mu g/ml$  ET for one-month. ET was replenished with every change of media.

#### **B.** Zymography Assay (Substrate-Gel Electrophoresis) for Gelatinase Activities

Culture media were collected from the respective cultures and stored at -80°C. Gelatinase activity in the collected media was analyzed using the method described by Talhouk et al. (2008). Briefly, equal sample volumes mixed in 1:1 ratio (V/V) with 2X sample buffer were loaded and run on 7% polyacrylamide gels impregnated with gelatin (4.5 mg/ml). The gels were run in 1X electrophoresis running buffer (0.0025 M Tris-HCL, pH 8.3, 0.192 M glycine, 0.1% SDS). After electrophoresis, gels were washed once for one hour with wash buffer (substrate buffer with 2.5% Triton X -100) at room temperature and then incubated for 24 hours in substrate buffer (50 mMTris-HCL, 5 mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.02%NaN<sub>3</sub>, pH 8.0) at 37°C. The gels were stained for 2 hours at room temperature in 0.05% Comassie blue R-250 (Sigma, St. Louis,Missouri, USA), in 50% methanol and 10% acetic acid and destained in distilled deionized water for 16 hours. The gelatinases appeared as clear white bands on darkly stained blue gels then colors were inverted using ImageJ software in order to visualize the gelatinases as black bands against a white background as presented. Peak areas of MMP bands were quantified using ImageJ in triplicates and data is represented as the average fold increase of MMP

band peak area (Arbitrary Basal Density) of three experiments  $\pm$  standard error of the mean (SEM) (AU  $\pm$  SEM).

#### **C. Wound Healing Assay**

Non-treated cells and those subjected to long-term ET treatment were plated in 6-well plates at a density of 250x10<sup>3</sup> cells/ml in their respective culture media (DMEM/F12 of containing 1% Pen-Strep, 5% FBS, and 0.1% insulin for SCp2 cells and RPMI supplemented with 1% Pen-Strep and 10% FBS for MDA-MB-231 and MCF-7). Culture media of cells subjected to long-term ET treatment were also supplemented with 0.1 µg/ml ET in case of SCp2 and 1µg/ml ET for MDA-MB-231 and MCF-7 cells. After 72 hours, upon reaching full confluency, cells were washed twice with PBS 1X then supplemented with growth media containing 1% Pen-Strep as well as 1% FBS. Cells were either left as control non-treated cells or subjected to short-term ET exposure by supplementing their culture media with 0.1 µg/ml ET in case of SCp2 and 1µg/ml ET for MDA-MB-231 and MCF-7 cells. Culture media of cells subjected to long-term ET treatment were also supplemented with ET as before. A straight wound was made using a pipette tip and the same site of the wound was monitored throughout time. Pictures were taken using a fluorescent microscope and the closure of the wounded area was measured 48 hours post-wounding using ImageJ.

#### **D. Invasion Assay**

Six-well tissue-culture plates were fitted with inserts (8  $\mu$ m pore size). The inserts were coated with 300 $\mu$ l of EHS-Growth media solution of 1:20 ratio and incubated at 37°C for 4 hours;  $3x10^5$  S1 cells were seeded in the inserts. After 24 hours,

the cells were fixed using 4% paraformaldehyde in PBS 1X for 20 minutes at room temperature. The cells towards the inside of the insert were removed by using a cotton swab, and nuclei of migrated cells were counterstained with Hoechst (DAPI; 4,6-diamino-2-phenylindole) (Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR, USA) at a concentration of 0.5  $\mu$ g/ml, for 10 minutes at room temperature. The insert was then cut and mounted on a microscopic slide in ProLong® Gold antifade reagent (Invitrogen Molecular Probes). The inserts were then examined by fluorescence microscopy.

#### E. Immunofluorescent Labeling

S1 acini from fresh 3D cultures were permeabilized with 0.5% peroxide and carbonyl-free Triton X-100 (Sigma-Aldrich) in cytoskeleton buffer (100 mM NaCl, 300 mM sucrose, 10 mM PIPES, pH 6.8, 5 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 1 mM pefabloc, 10 µg/ml aprotinin, 250 µM NaF) prior to fixation in 4% paraformaldehyde (Sigma-Aldrich). Antibodies used are rabbit polyclonal  $\beta$ -catenin (1:100, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, 200 µg/ml). Donkey anti-rabbit secondary antibodies conjugated with Alexafluor 568 (red) (Invitrogen Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR) were used at the manufacturer's proposed dilution (1:2000). Nuclei were counterstained with 0.5 µg/ml Hoechst (DAPI; 4,6diamino-2-phenylindole) (Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR, USA) and specimens were mounted in ProLong® Gold antifade reagent (Invitrogen Molecular Probes). A minimum of one hundred acini were analyzed for each immunostaining using LSCM.

• Image processing

Images of immunofluorescence labeling were recorded using laser scanning fluorescent confocal microscope LSCM (LSM 410, Zeiss, Germany). Images were

processed using ZEN lite software and ImageJ (http://imagej.nih.gov/ij/) and assembled using Adobe Photoshop® 6.0 (Adobe Systems, San Jose, CA).

#### F. Griess Reaction Assay of NO for NOS Activity

Non-treated MDA-MB-231 cells were plated in 6-well plates at a density of  $250 \times 10^3$  cells/ml in RPMI culture media supplemented with 1% Pen-Strep and 10% FBS. After 24 hours, cells were washed twice with PBS 1X then supplemented with RPMI containing 1% Pen-Strep as well as 1% FBS. MDA-MB-231 cells were either left as control non-treated cells or subjected to short-term ET exposure by supplementing their culture media with 0.1 or 1µg/ml ET. Conditioned media were collected after 48 hours, post-treatment.

The analysis of NO was accomplished by the Griess assay that measures nitrite (the stable spontaneous oxidation product of NO) using a Griess Reagent Kit (Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR) according to the manufacturer's protocol. Samples were assayed in duplicate and data is represented as the average concentration of NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup> of three experiments  $\pm$  standard error of the mean (SEM) ( $\mu$ g  $\pm$  SEM).

#### G.Immunoassay of Interleukin-1β

To measure IL-1 $\beta$  secretion in response to ET in MDA-MB-231 cells, medium collected 48 hours post-ET treatment (see previous culture method in <u>F. Griess</u> <u>reaction assay</u>) were assayed by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) for IL-1 $\beta$  (DuoSet kit; R&D Systems Inc, Minneapolis, MN) according to the manufacturer's protocol. Samples were assayed in duplicate and data is represented as the average pg IL-1 $\beta$ /10<sup>6</sup> cells of three experiments ± SEM.

#### H. Cell Counting Using Trypan Blue Exclusion Assay

MDA-MB-231 and MCF-7 cells were plated in 10 cm culture dishes at a density of  $10^4$  cells in each dish in RPMI culture media supplemented with 1% Pen-Strep and 10% FBS. Media of cells subjected to long-term ET treatment was supplemented with 1µg/ml ET. After 48 hours post-plating, the medium was replaced with RPMI containing 1% Pen-Strep as well as 1% FBS. Culture media of short and long-term ET treated cells were supplemented with 1µg/ml ET. The cells were counted from triplicates after 96 hours post plating. First, media was removed, and the cells subsequently trypsinized and collected. Cells were then diluted in Trypan Blue (1:1) ratio (V:V) and counted using a hematocytometer. Experiments were repeated at least three times.

#### I. Statistical Analysis

Data were presented as means  $\pm$  SEM and statistical comparisons were done using Microsoft Excel. Non-paired and paired t-test was used for comparison of two groups whereas one-way ANOVA was employed for three or more groups of treatments. Significance levels was at p < 0.05, p < 0.01 and p < 0.001.

## CHAPTER FOUR

# RESULTS

Non-cytotoxic endotoxin concentrations that elicit an inflammatory response without affecting cell viability, and normal cell morphology, were determined for different cell types used in these studies. As such, 0.1  $\mu$ g/ml ET was used with the normal mouse mammary epithelial cells SCp2. As for the treatment of normal human mammary epithelial cells HMT3522 S1 and their tumor initiated counterpart Cx43-KO S1, a concentration of 10  $\mu$ g/ml was utilized. 1  $\mu$ g/ml ET was used with human breast cancer cells MCF-7 of intermediate invasiveness as well as the highly invasive human breast cancer cells MDA-MB-231.

#### A. ET upregulates gelatinases and enhances migration of SCp2 cells.

Bacterial ETs, lipopolysaccharides and peptidoglycans, produced during bacterial growth and lysis, are capable of activating the immune functions and inducing cytokines (El-Koraie et al. 2013), and have been used *in vitro* in various epithelial (Haddad et al. 2001, Okada et al. 1997, Boudjellab et al. 1998, Safieh-Garabedian et al. 2004) and immune cell models (Morris et al. 1992, Mattern et al. 1994, Zhang et al. 1994, Weeks and Sibley 1988), and *in vivo* (Oliver and Smith 1982, Shuster, Kehrli, and Stevens 1993) to trigger an inflammatory phenotype. Stimulating inflammation in breast cells via ET treatment constitutes a valid approach to mimic the earlier events preceding the onset of inflammatory breast cancer.

Short-term ET exposure consisted of a 48-hour treatment, referred to hereafter as short-term, after which conditioned media were collected and assayed, whereas longterm exposure consisted of a continuous ET treatment for a one-month period of time, replenished with every change of media, in an attempt to mimic chronic inflammation, referred to hereafter as long-term.

To determine the effect of ET on normal mammary epithelial cells, SCp2 normal mouse mammary epithelial cells capable of differentiation upon optimal cell-cell and cell-matrix interactions, were treated with 0.1, 0.5 or 1  $\mu$ g/ml ET for a short-term exposure (48 hours) after which conditioned media were assayed for MMP content.

Previously, our lab has investigated the effect of 10 µg/ml ET on the normal mouse mammary cell strain CID-9 cells, which differentiate in culture and express βcasein. Results have shown that ET treatment activated NF- $\kappa$ B, suppressed β-casein expression and upregulated gelatinases, cytokines and nerve growth factor (NGF) (Safieh-Garabedian et al. 2004). Moreover, Maalouf et al. (2010) demonstrated that ET treatment of SCp2 cells activates NF- $\kappa$ B and induces IL-6 secretion and NO production (Maalouf, Talhouk, and Schanbacher 2010).

MMP-9 was upregulated when treated with increasing ET concentrations. As shown in the zymogram of Figure 1A, MMP-9 levels in conditioned media of SCp2 cells were upregulated upon treatment with 0.1, 0.5 and 1  $\mu$ g/ml of ET compared to the non-treated control. Quantification of the zymography bands denotes around a two-fold increase in MMP-9 content of the conditioned media collected from SCp2 cells treated with 0.1  $\mu$ g/ml of ET, a four-fold increase when treated with 0.5  $\mu$ g/ml and a six-fold increase upon treatment with 1  $\mu$ g/ml ET, as compared to the non-treated control cells (Figure 1B).



B

A



C solution of the solution of

0.1µg/ml ET



Figure 1: Endotoxin treatment enhances matrix metalloproteinase production and cell migration of normal mouse mammary epithelial cells SCp2. (A) Gelatin zymography of SCp2 conditioned media collected from non-treated control (0 µg/ml) and ET-treated cells (0.1, 0.5 and 1 µg/ml) 48 hours post-treatment showed an upregulation of matrix metalloproteinase MMP-9 produced by SCp2 cells. All samples were run on the same gel and under the same conditions. GM= Growth Media containing 1% FBS (B) Quantification of MMP-9 bands shown in the zymogram. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean  $\pm$  SEM, \*\*\* p<0.001. (C) Wound healing assay showing enhanced replenishment of wound area with migrating SCp2 cells upon long-term exposure (one month) to  $0.1 \,\mu$ g/ml endotoxin as opposed to the short-term exposure for 48, where the wound replenishment was not significant when compared to the nontreated control. T = 0 hours represents the wounding time when SCp2 cells reached full confluency; T= 48 hours show the same site of the wound 48 hours post-wounding. ET-treated cells showed enhanced migration. This experiment was repeated three times. Size bar =  $100 \,\mu m$ . (D) Percent of the replenished wound area by SCp2 cells upon short and long-term exposure to  $0.1 \mu$ g/ml endotoxin relative to the non-treated control (0  $\mu$ g/ml), 48 hours post-wounding. Cells with long-term endotoxin exposure showed enhanced replenishment of the wounded area with migrating SCp2 cells. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean  $\pm$  SEM, \*\*\* p<0.001.

In order to assess the effect of long-term ET exposure on SCp2 migration compared to the non-treated control, wound healing assays were performed. Upon full confluency, a straight wound was made and the wound site was monitored throughout time. The closure of the wounded area was measured 48 hours post-wounding. Closure

D

of the wounded area noted in the short-term treated MDA-MB-231 cells was not significantly different when compared to the non-treated control; however, long-term exposure to 0.1  $\mu$ g/ml ET, enhanced the closure of the wound compared to the non-treated control (Figure 1C) whereby 76% of the wounded area was repopulated with migrating cells, compared to only 41% in the non-treated control, 48 hours post-wounding (Figure 1D).

# B. Nine-day exposure to ET upregulates gelatinases secreted by S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cells in 2D culture setting.

We used the non-neoplastic human mammary epithelial HMT-3522 S1 cell line (Briand, Petersen, and Van Deurs 1987), hereafter referred to as S1 cells, known to form well-differentiated polarized acini in 3D cultures, as characterized by the establishment of a basoapical polarity axis and cell cycle exit (Petersen et al. 1992, Plachot and Lelievre 2004) to examine the effect of ET on human mammary epithelial cells in 2D and 3D cultures.

Our lab has recently shown that silencing Cx43 in S1 (Cx43-KO S1) cells has a tumor promoting effect whereby it altered the cellular architecture by altering apical polarity and disrupting the gap junction complex assembly at the membrane, ultimately leading to increased proliferation and disorientation of the mitotic spindle in dividing cells (Submitted Bazzoun et al., 2016).

S1 cells in 2D cultures were treated with 2, 5, 10, 15 and 20  $\mu$ g/ml ET for 9 days. Conditioned media were collected at day 9 and assayed for MMPs. MMP-9 was upregulated when treated with increasing ET concentrations. As shown in the zymogram of Figure 2A, MMP-9 levels in conditioned media of S1 cells were

upregulated upon treatment with ET compared to the non-treated control. Quantification of the zymography bands denotes a 2.3-fold increase in MMP-9 content of the conditioned media collected from S1 cells treated with 2  $\mu$ g/ml of ET, a 4.5-fold increase when treated with 5  $\mu$ g/ml ET, 4.9-fold increase for 10  $\mu$ g/ml ET, 7.4-fold increase with 15  $\mu$ g/ml ET and a 10-fold increase upon treatment with 20  $\mu$ g/ml ET, as compared to the non-treated control cells (Figure 2B).



B

Α





Figure 2: Endotoxin treatment enhances matrix metalloproteinase production by S1 normal human mammary epithelial cells and the tumor-initiated Cx43-KO S1 cells. (A) Gelatin zymography of conditioned media collected from S1 cells non-treated control (0 µg/ml), and ET-treated S1 (2, 5 and 10, 15 and 20 µg/ml) collected from 2D cultures on day 9 posttreatment showed an upregulation of matrix metalloproteinase MMP-9 with increasing endotoxin concentrations. All samples were run on the same gel and under the same conditions. (B) Quantification of fold increase in peak area of MMP-9 bands shown in the zymogram of fig. 2A. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean ± SEM, \*\* p<0.01; \*\*\* p<0.001. (C) Gelatin zymography of conditioned media collected from Cx43-KO S1 cells non-treated control  $(0 \mu g/ml)$ , and ET-treated Cx43-KO S1 (2, 5 and 10  $\mu g/ml)$  collected from 2D cultures on day 9 post-treatment showed an upregulation of matrix metalloproteinase MMP-9 with increasing endotoxin concentrations. All samples were run on the same gel and under the same conditions. (D) Quantification of fold increase in peak area of MMP-9 bands shown in the zymogram of fig. 2C. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean  $\pm$  SEM, \*\* p<0.01; \*\*\* p<0.001. (E) Gelatin zymography of non-treated S1 and Cx43-KO S1 2D media collected on day 9, showed an upregulation of MMP-9 by Cx43-KO S1 compared to S1 cells. All samples were run on the same gel and under the same conditions for three replicates. (F) Quantification of fold increase

in peak area of MMP-9 bands shown in the zymogram of fig. 2E, corrected for the 30% increase in cell count observed with Cx43-KO S1 compared to S1 cells. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean  $\pm$  SEM, \*\*\* p<0.001.

Similarly, Cx43-KO S1 cells were subjected to a 9-day treatment in 2D culture at 2, 5 and 10  $\mu$ g/ml ET concentrations after which MMPs were assayed in the collected conditioned media. MMP-9 was also upregulated with increasing ET concentrations. As shown in the zymogram of Figure 2C, MMP-9 levels in conditioned media of Cx43-KO S1 cells were upregulated upon treatment with 2, 5 and 10  $\mu$ g/ml of ET compared to the non-treated control. Quantification of the zymography bands denotes a 2.4-fold increase in MMP-9 content of the conditioned media collected from Cx43-KO S1 cells treated with 2  $\mu$ g/ml of ET, a 3-fold increase when treated with 5  $\mu$ g/ml ET, and a 5.6-fold increase upon treatment with 10  $\mu$ g/ml ET, as compared to the non-treated control cells (Figure 2D).

A noteworthy observation is the higher production of MMP-9 basal levels secreted by Cx43-KO S1 as compared to those of S1 cells shown in the zymogram of Figure 2E. Since Cx43-KO S1 cells exhibit a faster rate of proliferation, we needed to correct for the difference in cell number. A 30% increase in cell growth is noted in Cx43-KO S1 cell cultures compared to S1 cells. Therefore, after normalizing to this 30% increase, we detected a 7-fold increase in MMP-9 content of Cx43-KO S1 media as compared to that of S1 cells (Figure 2F).

# C. Long-term exposure to 10 μg/ml ET also upregulates the levels of MMP-9 secreted by S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cells in 2D cultures.

Chronic inflammation in S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cells was mimicked by a longterm exposure to 10  $\mu$ g/ml of ET for one month. Conditioned media were collected on day 9 of culture from S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cells subjected to long-term ET treatment, and MMPs were assayed and compared to levels noted after 9-day exposure and to levels of the non-treated control.

Both of the 9-day and long-term ET exposures were capable of upregulating MMP-9 in S1 conditioned media, compared to the non-treated control (Figure 3A). Quantification of the zymography bands denotes a 3.4-fold increase in MMP-9 content of the conditioned media collected from S1 cells after 9-day ET exposure, while a 3.7-fold increase in MMP-9 was detected for cells under long-term ET exposure, as compared to non-treated control cells (Figure 3B).





D

Figure 3: Endotoxin enhances matrix metalloproteinase production by S1 normal human mammary epithelial cells and the slightly initiated Cx43-KO S1 cells upon both, 9-day and long-term exposures. (A) Gelatin zymography of conditioned media collected from S1 cells non-treated control (0 µg/ml), and ET-treated S1 (10 µg/ml) collected from 2D cultures on day 9 post-treatment and after a long-term exposure (one month) showed an upregulation of matrix metalloproteinase MMP-9 for both exposures as compared to the non-treated control. All samples were run on the same gel and under the same conditions within fig. 3A. (B) Quantification of fold increase in peak area of MMP-9 bands shown in the zymogram fig. 3A. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean ± SEM, \*\*\* p<0.001. (C) Gelatin zymography of conditioned media collected from Cx43-KO S1 cells non-treated control (0 µg/ml), and ETtreated Cx43-KO S1 (10 µg/ml) collected from 2D cultures on day 9 post-treatment and after a long-term exposure (one month) showed an upregulation of matrix metalloproteinase MMP-9 for both exposures as compared to the non-treated control. All samples were run on the same gel and under the same conditions within fig. 3C. (D) Quantification of fold increase in peak area of MMP-9 bands shown in the zymogram fig. 3C. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean ± SEM, \*\*\* p<0.001.

Similarly, the 9-day and long-term ET exposures were both capable of

upregulating MMP-9 in Cx43-KO S1 conditioned media, compared to the non-treated

control (Figure 3C). Quantification of the zymography bands denotes a 1.8-fold increase

in MMP-9 content of the conditioned media collected from Cx43-KO S1 cells under 9-

day ET exposure, while a 1.7-fold increase in MMP-9 was detected for cells under long-

term ET exposure, as compared to non-treated control cells (Figure 3D).

For S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cells, the upregulation of MMP-9 after 9-day and long-term exposures to 10  $\mu$ g/ml ET was similar in both cases, and no significant difference is noted between the two types of ET exposures.

### D. ET enhances S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cell invasion.

Recent studies in our lab investigating the effect of Cx43 silencing on the normal differentiated phenotype of human mammary epithelial cells showed that the loss of Cx43 was sufficient to induce cell cycle entry, promote matrigel invasion and enhance proliferation of the nontumorigenic S1 cells (Submitted Bazzoun et al., 2016). Therefore, in an effort to determine the effect of ET treatment on matrigel invasion, trans-well invasion assay was performed by seeding equal numbers of S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cells over trans-well filters (having pores of 8  $\mu$ m in diameter) coated with matrigel components. Control S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cells were not treated, while ET-treated cells were either subjected to a 9-day treatment or a long-term exposure (one month) to 10  $\mu$ g/ml ET.

After 24 hours, the invasion capacity of tumor initiated Cx43-KO S1 cells, where Cx43 was silenced, was first compared to the minimally invading control nontreated S1 cells. Non-treated Cx43-KO S1 cells had ~1.5-fold increase in their invasion capacity compared to the control non-treated S1 cells (Figure 4 A and B).


B

A

S1 Cells

Cx43- KO S1 Cells





As for ET treatment within S1 cells, there was around 1.3-fold increase in the capacity of ET treated S1 cells to invade the matrigel, upon a 9-day exposure, whereas the long-term ET exposure resulted in ~1.5-fold increase in S1 cells invasion capacity compared to the control non-treated S1 cells (Figure 4 A and B).

ET treated Cx43-KO S1 cells subjected to 9-day exposure showed ~2.1-fold increase in their capacity to invade matrigel, while the long-term exposure lead to ~2.6-fold increase in the invasion capacity of ET-treated Cx43-KO S1 cells compared to the control non-treated S1 cells (Figure 4 A and B).

## E. ET treatment disrupts lumen formation of S1 cells.

S1 cells in 3D cultures organize as one layer surrounding a lumen, with a wellestablished apical polarity (Bissell et al. 2002). To determine whether ET treatment could influence this specific positioning of epithelial cells, S1 cells were subjected to a 9-day and long-term treatment at 10 µg/ml ET, in 3D culture, after which proper acinar morphogenesis and lumen formation was evaluated. Results suggested that ET treatment disrupted the acinar morphogenesis. ET treatment, whether for 9 days or longterm, altered the proper monolayer lumen of S1 cells in 3D cultures. Acinar malformation was evident from the gross morphology of acini with cells inside their lumen, in contrast to control non-treated acini that displayed typical lumen structures enclosed within a single layer of cells as depicted by the DAPI images of the control non-treated (Figure 5A) and ET-treated (Figure 5B) S1 acini. Detailed analysis showed that only ~44% of the acini in S1 cells treated for 9 days with 10 µg/ml ET had normal acinar morphology, whereas ~40% of S1 acini subjected to a long-term ET treatment showed undisrupted lumens compared to ~64% in the control non-treated S1 cells (Figure 5C).

# A



B

С



Undisrupted Monolayered Lumen

**Figure 5:** Endotoxin disrupts lumen formation in 3D cultures of S1 cells: Acini of (A) control non-treated S1 cells and (B) S1 cells with long-term exposure to 10 µg/ml endotoxin

stained with DAPI (blue) on day 9, and scored for lumen formation. White arrows point at acini with proper monolayered lumen while red arrows point at acini with disrupted multilayered lumen. Size bar = 10  $\mu$ m. (C) The bar graph indicates the percentages of undisrupted monolayered lumen in 3D acini of control non-treated S1 cells (0  $\mu$ g/ml) and S1 cells subjected to 9-day as well as long-term exposure to 10  $\mu$ g/ml endotoxin. 100 acini were scored from each condition of every replicate. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean ± SEM, \*\* p<0.01.

### **F.** ET treatment disrupts β-Catenin localization in S1 acini.

Data from our lab has shown that S1 acini with a correct acinar morphology reveal an apicolateral localization of  $\beta$ -catenin in line with gap junction complexes. Silencing Cx43 in S1 cells induced  $\beta$ -catenin mislocalization, given that  $\beta$ -catenin associates with Cx43, acts as a signaling protein downstream of gap junctions, and its deregulation is one marker of the junctional disassembly (Talhouk 2012).

Consequently, we determined whether ET treatment would in turn induce  $\beta$ catenin mislocalization. In order to check whether ET treatment triggered redistribution of  $\beta$ -catenin's intercellular localization, immunostaining for  $\beta$ -catenin was performed in control non-treated S1 acini as well as treated acini subjected to either 9-day or longterm ET treatment at 10 µg/ml. Around 60% of the control non-treated S1 acini revealed an apicolateral localization of  $\beta$ -catenin with a morphologically correct peripheral organization of cells around a hollow center (Figure 6A and C). The quantification of  $\beta$ catenin localization pattern demonstrated no significant re-localization of  $\beta$ -catenin in 9day ET treated S1 acini compared to the non-treated control, whereas it indicated a significant re-localization of  $\beta$ -catenin into basolateral rather than apicolateral distribution in S1 acini subjected to the long-term treatment (Figure 6B). Upon longterm ET treatment, the percentage of acini exhibiting an apicolateral expression pattern of  $\beta$ -catenin decreased to ~48% while the percentage of acini exhibiting a basolateral expression pattern of  $\beta$ -catenin increased from ~41% in the non-treated control to ~52% in the long-term ET treated S1 acini (Figure 6C). B







A



#### Figure 6: Endotoxin alters β-catenin localization in 3D cultures of S1 cells:

Representative acinus from 3D cultures of (A) control non-treated S1 cells and (B) S1 cells subjected to long-term exposure at 10  $\mu$ g/ml endotoxin stained for  $\beta$ -catenin (red) and counterstained with DAPI (blue) on day 9. Immunostaining revealed the mislocalization of  $\beta$ -catenin from the apicolateral side to basolateral side in the long-term treated S1 cells compared to the non-treated control. Size bar = 10  $\mu$ m. (C) Histogram shows the quantification data of  $\beta$ -catenin localization. 100 acini were scored from each condition of every replicate. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean  $\pm$  SEM, \* p<0.05.

## G. Long-term but not short-term exposure to ET enhances MCF-7

## cell growth while both exposures enhance MCF-7 cell migration.

Noting the response of normal and tumor-initiated mammary cell to ET, we opted to investigate the effect of ET treatment (1  $\mu$ g/ml) on human breast cancer cells MCF-7 of intermediate invasiveness. No change in the levels of inflammatory mediators namely, nitric oxide (NO), interleukin 1- $\beta$  (IL-1  $\beta$ ), and matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) was noted after assaying conditioned media collected from both, short (48 hours) and long-term (one month) treated MCF-7 cells.

Interestingly, long-term exposure to 1  $\mu$ g/ml ET enhanced MCF-7 cell growth. Four days after plating an equal number of MCF-7 (10<sup>4</sup> cells/ml), short-term ET treatment did not significantly enhance the growth rate of MCF-7 cells, while the number of cells exposed to ET for a long-term was around 5 times greater than that of the non-treated control (Figure 7A).







**Control Non-Treated** 

A

С

Short Exposure

Long Exposure





ET (µg/ml)

**Figure 7**: Endotoxin treatment increases cell count and enhances cell migration of MCF-7 breast cancer cells. (A) Long-term exposure to  $1\mu$ g/ml endotoxin (one month) increased the rate of MCF-7 cell growth, as opposed to the short-term exposure for 48 hours where the increase in cell count was not significant when compared to the non-treated control. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean ± SEM; \*\* p<0.01. (B) Wound healing assay showing enhanced MCF-7 cell migration upon long (one month) and short-term exposure to  $1\mu$ g/ml endotoxin for 48 hours, when compared to the non-treated control ( $0 \mu$ g/ml). T= 0 hours represents the wounding time when MCF-7 cells reached full confluency; T= 48 hours show the same site of the wound 48 hours post-wounding. This experiment was repeated three times. Size bar = 100 µm. (C) Percent of the replenished wound area with migrating MCF-7 cells upon short and long-term exposures to  $1\mu$ g/ml endotoxin relative to the non-treated control ( $0 \mu$ g/ml), 48 hours post-wounding. Both, the long and short-term endotoxin exposures, enhanced the rate of wound replenishment by migrating MCF-7 cells. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean ± SEM, \* p<0.001.

In order to assess the effect of long-term ET exposure on MCF-7 migration compared to the short-term exposure and non-treated control, wound healing assays were performed. The closure of the wounded area was measured 48 hours postwounding as before. Both, short and long-term exposures to 1  $\mu$ g/ml ET, enhanced the closure of the wound compared to the non-treated control (Figure 7B); however, upon long-term exposure, 50% of the wounded area was repopulated with migrating cells, while the short-term exposure lead to around 34% closure of the wounded area, whereas only 28% of the wounded area was closed in the non-treated control, 48 hours postwounding (Figure 7C).

# H. Short-term exposure to ET induces an inflammatory response in MDA-MB-231 cells.

After assessing the effect of Et treatment on breast cancer cells of intermediate invasiveness, the highly invasive MDA-MB-231 human breast cells were treated for a short (48 hours) or long-term duration (one month) with either 0.1 or 1  $\mu$ g/ml ET. Levels of inflammatory mediators such as NO, IL1- $\beta$  and MMPs, in the conditioned media were assayed after the short-term exposure.

Data showed that the level of NO detected in conditioned media from MDA-MB-231 cells subjected to short-term treatment of ET at 0.1 and 1 µg/ml, exhibited a several-fold increase compared to that detected in conditioned media of control non-treated cells. The levels of NO increased from  $3.9 \mu g/10^6$  cell in the control non-treated MDA-MB-231 cells to  $13.1 \mu g/10^6$  cell in conditioned media of cells treated with 0.1 µg/ml ET. A five-fold increase in NO level was noted in the conditioned media of MDA-MB-231 cells treated with 1 µg/ml ET, and reached 21 µg/10<sup>6</sup> cell (Figure 8A).





**Figure 8**: Endotoxin treatment upregulates levels of inflammatory mediators produced by MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells. Upregulation of Nitric Oxide (A) and IL 1-β (B) levels in MDA-MB-231 conditioned media collected from ET-treated cells (0.1 and 1 µg/ml) compared to non-treated control (0 µg/ml), 48 hours post-treatment. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean ± SEM, \*\*\* p<0.001. (C) Gelatin zymography of conditioned media collected from non-treated control (0 µg/ml), and ET-treated cells (0.1 and 1 µg/ml) 48 hours post-treatment showing an upregulation of matrix metalloproteinase MMP-9 produced by MDA-MB-231. All samples were run on the same gel and under the same conditions. GM= Growth Media. (D) Quantification of fold increase in peak area of MMP-9 bands shown in the zymogram. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean ± SEM, \* p<0.05. Levels of interleukin 1- $\beta$ , assayed by sandwich ELISA, indicated a six-fold increase of IL1- $\beta$  in conditioned media of MDA-MB-231 cells treated with 0.1 µg/ml ET, compared to the non-treated control. Levels of IL1- $\beta$  increased from 0.1 pg/10<sup>6</sup> cell in conditioned media of non-treated cells into 0.9 pg/10<sup>6</sup> cell in that of cells treated with 0.1 µg/ml ET. As for the cells treated with 1 µg/ml ET, IL1- $\beta$  levels in the conditioned media was around 1.8 pg/10<sup>6</sup> cell, indicating an 18-fold increase compared to levels in conditioned media of non-treated control (Figure 8B).

Matrix Metalloproteinases, namely the gelatinase MMP-9 was upregulated when MDA-MB-231 cells were treated with ET. As shown in the zymogram of Figure 8C, MMP-9 levels in conditioned media of MDA-MB-231 cells were upregulated upon treatment with 0.1 and 1  $\mu$ g/ml of ET compared to the non-treated control. Quantification of the zymography bands denotes around 1.5-1.7-fold increase in MMP-9 content of the conditioned media collected from MDA-MB-231 cells treated with 0.1-1  $\mu$ g/ml, as compared to the non-treated control cells (Figure 8D).

# I. Long but not short-term exposure to ET enhances MDA-MB-231 cell growth and migration.

In an attempt to mimic chronic inflammation, MDA-MB-231 cells were treated for a prolonged period of time (one-month long-term exposure) with 1  $\mu$ g/ml ET. ET was replenished with every media change.

Long-term ET exposure did not affect MDA-MB-231 cell morphology; however, it enhanced their growth rate and cell count (Figure 9A). Four days postplating an equal number of MDA-MB-231 (10<sup>4</sup> cells/ml), the number of cells treated with ET for a short-term was not significantly different from that of the non-treated control, while the number of cells exposed to ET for a long-term was 1.9 times greater than that of the non-treated control (Figure 9B).



Non-Treated

Short-Term Exposure

Long-Term Exposure

0 μg/ml ET

1 μg/ml ET

B



ET (µg/ml)



**Figure 9**: Endotoxin treatment increases cell count and enhances cell migration of MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells. (A and B) Long-term exposure to 1µg/ml endotoxin (one month) increased the rate of MDA-MB-231 cell growth, as opposed to the short-term exposure for 48 hours where the increase in cell count was not significant when compared to the non-treated control. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean  $\pm$  SEM; \*\* p<0.01. Size bar = 100 µm. (C) Wound healing assay showing enhanced MDA-MB-231 replenishment of the wounded area with migrating cells upon long-term exposure (one month) to 1µg/ml endotoxin as opposed to the short-term exposure for 48, where the wound replenishment was not significant when compared to the non-treated control. T= 0 hours represents the wounding time when MDA-MB-231 cells reached full confluency; T= 48 hours show the same site of the wound 48 hours post-

wounding. This experiment was repeated three times. Size bar =  $100 \ \mu\text{m}$ . (D) Percent of the replenished wound area by MDA-MB-231 cells upon short and long-term exposure to  $1\ \mu\text{g/ml}$  endotoxin relative to the non-treated control ( $0 \ \mu\text{g/ml}$ ), 48 hours post-wounding. Cells with long-term endotoxin exposure showed enhanced replenishment of the wounded area with migrating cells. Each bar represents triplicate analyses of mean ± SEM, \* p<0.05; \*\* p<0.01.

In order to assess the effect of long-term exposure of ET on MDA-MB-231 migration compared to the short-term treatment and non-treated control, wound healing assays were performed. Upon full confluency, a straight wound was made and the wound site was monitored throughout time. The closure of the wounded area was measured 48 hours post-wounding. Closure of the wounded area noted in the short-term treated MDA-MB-231 cells was not significantly different when compared to the non-treated control; however, long-term exposure to 1  $\mu$ g/ml ET enhanced the closure of the wounded area was repopulated with migrating cells, compared to only 42% in the non-treated control, 48 hours post-wounding (Figure 9D).

## CHAPTER FIVE

## DISCUSSION

Our study aims at investigating the effect of endotoxin challenge on normal, tumor initiated, and invasive human breast cells. For this reason, mammary epithelial cell cultures treated with endotoxin were used as models of inflammation. The validity of this approach stems from accumulated evidence in the literature {Reviewed by (Suffredini and Noveck 2014)}. Bacterial endotoxins, lipopolysaccharides and peptidoglycans, produced during bacterial growth and lysis, are capable of activating the immune functions and inducing cytokines (El-Koraie et al. 2013). Previously, endotoxin was reported to simulate inflammation-like phenotype conditions in several in vitro and in vivo models. In vitro, ET was shown to activate primary cultures of alveolar epithelial cells (Haddad et al. 2001), umbilical vein endothelial cells (Pugin, Ulevitch, and Tobias 1993), and bovine and rodent mammary epithelial cells (Okada et al. 1997, Boudjellab et al. 1998, Safieh-Garabedian et al. 2004), in addition to stimulating macrophages (Morris et al. 1992, Zhang et al. 1994), T cells (Mattern et al. 1994) and B cells (Weeks and Sibley 1988) from different species. In vivo, when introduced in the mammary gland, ET induced inflammation and mastitis in several animal models, such as sheep (Colditz 1987), goat (Dhondt, Burvenich, and Peeters 1977, Lengemann and Pitzrick 1987) and cows (Oliver and Smith 1982, Shuster, Kehrli, and Stevens 1993). Consequently, stimulating inflammation in breast cells via ET treatment would constitute a valid approach to mimic the earlier events preceding the onset of IBC, which was portrayed as rare, yet most lethal form of primary breast cancer targeting young women (Diessner et al. 2015). IBC diagnosis was shown to be coupled with a worse survival rate than other types of breast cancer; therefore, IBC remains a

therapeutic challenge defying the advances in treatment. Despite the data associating chronic inflammation with malignant transformation in many tissues {Reviewed by (Ham and Moon 2013)}, little is known about the effect of ET-induced inflammation on breast cancer initiation events, and whether such inflammation would trigger loss of normal morphological features of the mammary epithelium including proper lumen formation and apical polarity. Our study highlights the role of inflammatory insult on breast cancer initiation events in normal breast cells and whether such insults can "add-injury" to an already tumor-initiated or already invasive breast cells.

In this current study, our results have shown that long-term ET treatment of normal breast cells results in a possible induction of EMT phenotype. Cells from normal mouse breast epithelial model, SCp2, were able to secrete higher levels of MMPs upon short-term ET treatment. Moreover, long-term ET treatment induced faster migration of SCp2 cells. In the current study, ET concentrations were as low as 0.1 µg/ml, which is the minimal dose of ET that was capable of eliciting an inflammatory response, as indicated by the upregulation of MMP-9, without altering cell viability or normal cell morphology. The induction of EMT phenotype upon ET treatment is in line with results from previous studies conducted by our lab (Safieh-Garabedian et al. 2004) whereby the effect of endotoxin was investigated on the normal mouse mammary cell strain CID-9 cells. Such cells acquire a differentiated phenotype in response to cell-ECM, and cellcell interaction and to lactogenic hormones (Schmidhauser et al. 1990, El-Sabban et al. 2003). SCp2 cells are subclones of CID-9: the line designated SCp2 is isolated by limited cloning from the functional, but heterogeneous CID-9 line (Desprez et al. 1993, Schmidhauser et al. 1990). SCP2 have the ability to differentiate in response to optimal cell-matrix and cell-cell interaction (El-Sabban et al. 2003). The aforementioned study

by Safieh-Garabedian et al (2004) showed that daily exposure of confluent CID-9 cells on EHS-drip to ET concentrations up to 10 µg/ml did not alter their apparent morphology nor viability. Moreover, exposure of CID-9 cells to ET induced NF-κB activation, increased gelatinase activity, inhibited  $\beta$  -casein expression and stimulated the production of inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-6 and TNF- $\alpha$ , and altered nerve growth factor production in these cells in a dose-dependent manner (Safieh-Garabedian et al. 2004). The expression of MMPs by mammary epithelial cells was previously reported to directly affect casein expression and the differentiation of the mammary gland (Talhouk, Bissell, and Werb 1992, Sympson et al. 1994). Previous studies have also shown that endotoxin treatment of SCp2 cells activates NF-kB and induces IL-6 secretion and NO production which are differentially regulated by the microenvironment of SCp2 cells in culture (Maalouf, Talhouk, and Schanbacher 2010). In light of these studies, ET insult is shown to induce an inflammatory response not only capable of upregulating the inflammatory mediators, but also of sending the normal mammary cells into a dedifferentiated state. However, inflammation in both of the aforementioned studies by Safieh-Garabedian et al. (2004) and Maalouf et al. 2010 was stimulated with 10 µg/ml ET whereas ET concentrations in our current study were as low as 0.1 µg/ml. when determining the non-cytotoxic ET concentrations, concentrations between 1 and 10  $\mu$ g/ml were able to elicit an inflammatory response without altering the apparent growth and morphology of SCp2 cells; however, ET concentrations in this range slowed down the migration rate of ET treated SCp2 cells as compared to the non-treated control in wound-healing assays (data not shown). Nontreated cells were faster than those treated with ET concentrations greater than 1  $\mu$ g/ml to repopulate the wounded area, while SCp2 cells treated with 0.1 µg/ml for a long term

showed an enhanced wound closure. A possible factor behind this discrepancy would be the long-term ET treatment to which SCp2 cells under study were exposed. Since shortterm ET exposure did not significantly alter the migration rate of SCp2, prolonged exposure to low ET concentrations would possibly be the reason behind altering SCp2 migration rate, without affecting their apparent morphology. In this regards, studies by Yang et al. (2013) on human skin fibroblasts showed that ET might convert normal skin fibroblasts to hypertrophic scar tissue fibroblasts that participate in the formation of hypertrophic scar; hence, appropriate ET concentration may have no effect or be beneficial to skin wound healing, whereas excessive ET concentrations may delay the time of wound healing (Yang et al. 2013). Three different possibilities may explain the difference in SCp2 migration rate between short-term versus long-term treatment: selection for fibroblasts, epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition, or enhancement of cancer stem sell populations. First, prolonged exposures to ET could be selecting for the fibroblasts or specific SCp2 cell subpopulations. Vimentin expression levels in the cultured cells may be of a help in order to determine whether the cultures were enriched with fibroblasts. The other hypothesis is that long-term ET treatment can induce a mesenchymal phenotype in SCp2 cells. Recent studies showed that EMT induced by inflammatory stimuli confers to cancer cells some mesenchymal stromal cell-like immune-modulatory properties, which could be a cue to decipher cancer progression and metastatic dissemination by favoring immune escape (Ricciardi et al. 2015). And last, long-term ET treatment might enrich SCp2 cultures with stem cells, resulting in faster wound healing. This could be tested either by sphere formation assays, or through assessing the expression levels of stem cell markers mainly a low ratio of CD44<sup>+</sup>CD24<sup>-</sup> and high levels of ALDH1 (Currie et al. 2013). Recently, pathways involved in

inflammation and wound healing have been reported to enhance cancer stem cell (CSC) populations (Arnold et al. 2015). These possibilities require further testing in order to draw a clear explanation of the enhanced migration rate seen with cells subjected to long-term but not short-term ET treatment.

The effect of ET treatment was also assessed on S1 cells, human mammary epithelial cells known to form well-differentiated alveolar-like structures known as acini in 3D cultures, and characterized by the establishment of a basoapical polarity axis and cell cycle exit (Petersen et al. 1992, Plachot and Lelievre 2004). These cells have been previously used by Plachot et al. (2009) to study mammary gland function and polarity. The use of S1 cells as a model system to study the differentiation of the mammary epithelium, is supported with further studies that showed how it recapitulates the *in vivo* characteristics. S1 cells in 3D cultures recapitulate the formation of hemidesmosomes with  $\alpha$ -6 integrins that are observed *in vivo* and central for the establishment of basal polarity (Koukoulis et al. 1991, Weaver et al. 1997). Our lab has re-confirmed the localization of basal and apical polarity markers, and it was found that immunostaining of  $\alpha$ -6 integrin revealed a basal localization in S1 acini whereas the core tight junction protein, ZO-1 was compartmentalized to the apical side of S1 cells, against the lumen (Submitted Bazzoun et al. 2016). This work was in line with studies conducted by Plachot et al. (2009). Interestingly, previous studies in our lab showed that Cx43 in S1 acini regulates apical polarity which is a major barrier against tumor initiation, and therefore, its loss results in the disruption of cell architecture rendering the mammary epithelium prone to tumorigenic phenotypic changes. Cx43-KO S1 acini where Cx43 is silenced by shRNA, displayed a disrupted apical polarity (Submitted Bazzoun et al. 2016), enhanced proliferation reported by Bazzoun et al. (submitted, 2016), in addition

to an enhanced potential to invade matrigel (Submitted Bazzoun et al. 2016). Therefore, Cx43-KO S1 cells recapitulate the tumor-initiated state of mammary epithelial cells.

The current study showed that short and long-term ET treated 2D cultures of S1 cells exhibit upregulated levels of MMPs. Long-term ET treatment of S1 acini not only altered the localization of  $\beta$ -catenin, but also disrupted the formation of a proper monolayer lumen in 3D culture and enhanced the invasion rate of S1 cells through matrigel. On the other hand, ET treatment upregulated MMPs in Cx43-KO S1 cells, in addition to enhancing their invasion rate, thereby adding-injury to the tumor-initiated Cx43-KO S1 cells.

Thinking through the proper lumen formation process, the mechanism of mitotic spindle orientation in the mammary gland has not been well characterized, yet it is demonstrated that luminal cells divide within the plane of the epithelium (Villegas et al. 2014). In order to explain the lumen disruption events, two scenarios are possible. Starting with the first possibility, several studies showed that cell-ECM interactions and in particular, those mediated by  $\beta$ 1-integrins, play an important role in the organization and orientation of the mitotic spindle (Fernandez-Minan, Martin-Bermudo, and Gonzalez-Reyes 2007). In this light, lumen disruption of the normal S1 human breast cells could be linked to ECM alteration by the induced production of MMP-9. Normally, ECM reshaping is important for the development of normal mammary gland which undergoes various changes, including ductal development, lactation and involution (Gjorevski and Nelson 2011). This process requires the disruption and subsequent re-synthesis of ECM components through secretion of MMPs (Werb et al. 1996). MMPs exhibit a localized and tightly regulated enzymatic remodeling of stromal tissue in normal breast cells (Geho et al. 2005); however, increased levels of MMPs

have been reported in breast tumor cells, as well as in the surrounding non-cancerous breast tissue (Lebeau et al. 2004). MMPs degrade ECM proteins to allow ductal progression through the basement membrane {Reviewed by (Davies 2014)}. The subsequent loss of proper cell-ECM cues results in lumen disruption (Itoh et al. 2007, Blatchford et al. 1999). Importantly as well, Beliveau et al. (2010) demonstrated that induction of MMP9 in human nonmalignant breast cells led to loss of tissue polarity, and reinitiated proliferation. Conversely, inhibition of MMP9 with small molecule inhibitors or shRNAs restored the ability of cancer cells to form polarized quiescent structures (Beliveau et al. 2010).

Alternatively, the second scenario leading to lumen disruption is gap junctiondependent and involves a PI3K pathway. Cx43 interacts with  $\beta$ -catenin, a versatile protein with adhesive and transcriptional functions, highly involved in regulation of cell growth and proliferation. In addition, binding of E- or N-cadherins (E- or N-) to  $\beta$ catenin is crucial for the inhibition of cell proliferation; thus, Cx43 and cadherins seem to regulate  $\beta$ -catenin signaling by sequestering it at the membrane (Gottardi, Wong, and Gumbiner 2001, Kamei, Toyofuku, and Hori 2003). Therefore, the mislocalization of  $\beta$ catenin is considered as one of the markers of the junctional disassembly. On the other hand, cell junctions play a role in spindle orientation during early epithelial development, and their disruption could affect the orientation of the mitotic spindle {Reveiwed by (Ahringer 2003)}. The orientation of the mitotic spindle prior to cell division is essential for the maintenance of monolayered acini: this is accomplished through Par3/Cdc42-GTP complex which activates aPKC at the apical surface, which in turn blocks the NuMA/LGN complex (LGN is adaptor protein Leu-Gly-Asn repeatenriched that partners with Nuclear organizing Mitotic Apparatus protein (NuMA))

from localizing at the apical surface, thereby preventing vertical alignment of the spindle (Hao et al. 2010). In fact, GJ-compromised and Cx43-lacking acinar structures show more random orientation of the mitotic spindle axis. Cx43-mediated GJ affect the mitotic spindle orientation through a PI3K-dependent pathway, suggested by our lab (Submitted Bazzoun et al., 2016), where Cx43 regulates the enzymatic activity of PI3K that phosphorylates Cdc42. In turn Cdc42 activates aPKC $\zeta$  to exclude the NuMA complex away from the apical sides of the membrane towards the basolateral domains. Consequently, junctional disassembly marked by  $\beta$ -catenin re-localization, is a direct player in the process of lumen disruption.

The relationship between inflammation and Cx43 expression is very paradoxical, and their interaction in normal mammary epithelial cells is not yet resolved. Several studies have investigated the effects of endotoxin-induced inflammation on Cx43 expression in different tissues. Whereas endotoxin treatment downregulates the expression level of Cx43 in nasal epithelial cells (Yeh et al. 2005), rat neonatal astrocytes (Liao et al. 2010), and rat heart (Fernandez-Cobo et al. 1999), Cx43 expression increases after induction of inflammation in the lung (Kandasamy et al. 2015), endothelial cells of pulmonary arteries or veins (O'Donnell et al. 2014, Zhang et al. 2015), liver (Balasubramaniyan et al. 2013), and kidney cells of humans and rodents (Hillis et al. 1997, Yaoita et al. 2002). Hence, it is not clear whether ET treatment affects S1 cells normal morphology and development through altering the levels of Cx43 or through other Cx43 independent pathways.

In order to determine whether ET treatment could further initiate and EMT phenotype in S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cells, EMT markers and regulators were assayed by real-time PCR of cDNA obtained from 2D and 3D cultures of long-term treated S1 and

Cx43-KO S1 cells (see Appendix). Preliminary results indicate that long-term ET treatment upregulates the RNA levels of Snail1, Zeb1, Twist1, E-cadherin and Vimentin in 2D cultures of S1 cells, and 3D cultures of Cx43-KO S1 cells, as compared to the non-treated controls (Appendix Figure 1). Therefore, ET-induced inflammation drives S1 and Cx43-KO S1 cells into a less differentiated state through epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition.

Last, we investigated the effect of ET on moderately and highly invasive human breast cancer cells. Our results showed that long-term ET treatment enhances the cell growth and migration of MDA-MB-231 and MCF-7 cells. Our findings are in line with previous study by Trivanović et al. (2016) who demonstrated that indirect coculture of MCF-7 and cytokines-primed mesenchymal stem cells from human adipose tissue (hASCs) stimulated EMT in MCF-7 cells. Conditioned media from inflammatory cytokines-primed hASCs were capable of enhancing invasion and migration events in MCF-7 Cells via the transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1 (TGF- $\beta$ 1) (Trivanovic et al. 2016). Our results go hand-in-hand with a study by Hong et al. (2015) where they demonstrated that ET treatment induces EMT-like phenotypic changes, including upregulation of N-cadherin expression in MDA-MB-231 cells, leading to enhanced cell migration and invasion. Supportive data were also found in a study by Yang et al. (2014) who demonstrated that toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) prompts human breast cancer cells invasiveness, namely MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 cells, via ET stimulation and is overexpressed in patients with lymph node metastasis (Yang et al. 2014). Inflammation also accelerated breast cancer progression in mouse models of breast cancer (Laoui et al. 2011). In parallel to these results, a recent study revealed that chemotherapy-induced inflammation is one of the main contributors to chemo-resistance and metastasis, using

both syngeneic and xenograft breast cancer preclinical models (Acharyya et al. 2012). Moreover, ET-activated stromal fibroblasts isolated from colon cancer induced tumor angiogenesis (Nagasaki et al. 2014). Chronic inflammation has been also associated with the development of various cancers in digestive organs {Reviewed by (Chiba, Marusawa, and Ushijima 2012)}. In xenograft lung metastasis model, ET administration enhanced lung metastasis in mice (Li et al. 2012).

In conclusion, we propose that ET-induced inflammation drives mammary epithelial cells to a less differentiated state. Our study is unique in testing the effect of long-term ET treatment on 3D cultures of normal human breast cells and our findings highlight the role of inflammatory insult on inducing breast cancer initiation events in normal breast cells. We also suggest that such insults can "add-injury" to an already tumor-initiated or already invasive breast cells. Our long-term aim is to identify inflammatory signals driving early cancer development which can be used as targets for cancer immune prevention as well as emerging biomarkers for cancer screening and early cancer detection.

## APPENDIX

## CHAPTER A-I

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### A. Cell Culture

#### 1. S1 and Cx43-KO S1 3D culture systems

For three-dimensional cultures, we used the Growth Factor Reduced Matrigel obtained from BD Biosciences (BD No. 354230). Matrigel (BD Biosciences, Discovery Labwork, Two Oak Park, Bedford, MA) was thawed on ice overnight at 4°C and stored in 1mL aliquots in -80°C. 35 millimeter (mm) culture dishes were placed on ice block in the biosafety cabinet, coated with 500 µl of growth factor-reduced Matrigel, then incubated at 37°C for 30 min to solidify measuring approximately 1-2 mm in thickness. While the Matrigel is solidifying, cells were counted and diluted in complete media with 2% Matrigel, to achieve a final concentration of 25,000 cells/mL. Cells were supplemented with fresh complete media with 2% Matrigel every two days. Clusters start to form by day 3, and cells were kept in culture for 8 consecutive days.

#### **B. RNA Extraction and qPCR**

### 1. RNA Extraction

Total RNA was extracted from cells using TRI reagent (Sigma-Aldrich, T9424) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

#### 2. Quantitative real-time PCR (qRT-PCR)

1 µg of the total RNA extracted from cells was reverse-transcribed to cDNA using Revertaid 1st strand cDNA synthesis kit (Fermentas, Grand Island, NY). qRT-PCR was performed using iQSYBR Green Supermix in a CFX96system (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA). Products were amplified using primers for Snail, Zeb-1, Twist-1, E-cadherin and Vimentin as shown in Appendix-Table 1 below. To quantify changes in gene expression, the  $\Delta$ Ct method was used to calculate the relative-fold changes normalized to GAPDH.

Target gene	Primer	Sequence (5'-3')	Annealing temperature (°C)	Amplicon size (bp)
GAPDH	Forward	AAGGTGAAGGTCGGAGTCAAC	58	102
	Reverse	GGGGTCATTGATGGCAACAATA		
Snail	Forward	TCGGAAGCCTAACTACAGCGA	63	140
	Reverse	AGATGAGCATTGGCAGCGAG		
Zeb-1	Forward	TTACACCTTTGCATACAGAACCC	58	100
	Reverse	TTTACGATTACACCCAGACTGC		
Twist-1	Forward	GGGCGTGGGGGCGCACTTTTA	66	70
	Reverse	CGCTGCCCGTCTGGGAATCA		
<b>E-cadherin</b>	Forward	CGAGAGCTACACGTTCACGG	58	119
	Reverse	GGGTGTCGAGGGAAAAATAGG		
Vimentin	Forward	AGTCCACTGAGTACCGGAGAC	58	65
	Reverse	GGTTCCTTTAAGGGCATCCAC		

<u>Appendix-Table1</u>: Table showing different target genes with respective forward and reverse sequence, annealing temperature and amplicon size

# APPENDIX

# CHAPTER A-II

# FIGURES



B



<u>Appendix-Figure 1:</u> Real-time PCR using Snail, Zeb-1, Twist-1, E-cadherin and Vimentin forward and reverse primers was performed. Histograms represent the normalized fold change expression levels of the different EMT markers against GAPDH in non-treated and long-term treated (A) 2D cultures of S1 cells and (B) 3D cultures of S1-Cx43 KO S1 cells.

## BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Aaltomaa, S., P. Lipponen, M. Eskelinen, V. M. Kosma, S. Marin, E. Alhava, and K. Syrjanen. 1992. "Lymphocyte infiltrates as a prognostic variable in female breast cancer." *Eur J Cancer* 28a (4-5):859-64.
- Acharyya, S., T. Oskarsson, S. Vanharanta, S. Malladi, J. Kim, P. G. Morris, K. Manova-Todorova, M. Leversha, N. Hogg, V. E. Seshan, L. Norton, E. Brogi, and J. Massague. 2012. "A CXCL1 paracrine network links cancer chemoresistance and metastasis." *Cell* 150 (1):165-78. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2012.04.042.
- Adams, C. L., Y. T. Chen, S. J. Smith, and W. J. Nelson. 1998. "Mechanisms of epithelial cell-cell adhesion and cell compaction revealed by high-resolution tracking of E-cadherin-green fluorescent protein." *J Cell Biol* 142 (4):1105-19.
- Ahringer, J. 2003. "Control of cell polarity and mitotic spindle positioning in animal cells." *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 15 (1):73-81.
- Anderson, J. M., and C. M. Van Itallie. 2009. "Physiology and function of the tight junction." *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 1 (2):a002584. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a002584.
- Anderson, W. F., C. Schairer, B. E. Chen, K. W. Hance, and P. H. Levine. 2005. "Epidemiology of inflammatory breast cancer (IBC)." *Breast Dis* 22:9-23.
- Arias-Pulido, H., M. Royce, Y. Gong, N. Joste, L. Lomo, S. J. Lee, N. Chaher, C. Verschraegen, J. Lara, E. R. Prossnitz, and M. Cristofanilli. 2010. "GPR30 and estrogen receptor expression: new insights into hormone dependence of inflammatory breast cancer." *Breast Cancer Res Treat* 123 (1):51-8. doi: 10.1007/s10549-009-0631-7.
- Arnold, K. M., L. M. Opdenaker, D. Flynn, and J. Sims-Mourtada. 2015. "Wound healing and cancer stem cells: inflammation as a driver of treatment resistance in breast cancer." *Cancer Growth Metastasis* 8:1-13. doi: 10.4137/cgm.s11286.
- Balasubramaniyan, V., D. K. Dhar, A. E. Warner, W. Y. Vivien Li, A. F. Amiri, B. Bright, R. P. Mookerjee, N. A. Davies, D. L. Becker, and R. Jalan. 2013.
  "Importance of Connexin-43 based gap junction in cirrhosis and acute-on-chronic liver failure." *J Hepatol* 58 (6):1194-200. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2013.01.023.
- Balda, M. S., and K. Matter. 2008. "Tight junctions at a glance." *J Cell Sci* 121 (Pt 22):3677-82. doi: 10.1242/jcs.023887.
- Barrios-Rodiles, M., K. R. Brown, B. Ozdamar, R. Bose, Z. Liu, R. S. Donovan, F. Shinjo, Y. Liu, J. Dembowy, I. W. Taylor, V. Luga, N. Przulj, M. Robinson, H. Suzuki, Y. Hayashizaki, I. Jurisica, and J. L. Wrana. 2005. "High-throughput

mapping of a dynamic signaling network in mammalian cells." *Science* 307 (5715):1621-5. doi: 10.1126/science.1105776.

- Bazzoun, D., S. Lelievre, and R. Talhouk. 2013. "Polarity proteins as regulators of cell junction complexes: implications for breast cancer." *Pharmacol Ther* 138 (3):418-27. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2013.02.004.
- Beliveau, A., J. D. Mott, A. Lo, E. I. Chen, A. A. Koller, P. Yaswen, J. Muschler, and M. J. Bissell. 2010. "Raf-induced MMP9 disrupts tissue architecture of human breast cells in three-dimensional culture and is necessary for tumor growth in vivo." *Genes Dev* 24 (24):2800-11. doi: 10.1101/gad.1990410.
- Bieche, I., F. Lerebours, S. Tozlu, M. Espie, M. Marty, and R. Lidereau. 2004.
  "Molecular profiling of inflammatory breast cancer: identification of a poor-prognosis gene expression signature." *Clin Cancer Res* 10 (20):6789-95. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.ccr-04-0306.
- Bissell, M. J., D. C. Radisky, A. Rizki, V. M. Weaver, and O. W. Petersen. 2002. "The organizing principle: microenvironmental influences in the normal and malignant breast." *Differentiation* 70 (9-10):537-46. doi: 10.1046/j.1432-0436.2002.700907.x.
- Blaschke, R. J., A. R. Howlett, P. Y. Desprez, O. W. Petersen, and M. J. Bissell. 1994. "Cell differentiation by extracellular matrix components." *Methods Enzymol* 245:535-56.
- Blatchford, D. R., L. H. Quarrie, E. Tonner, C. McCarthy, D. J. Flint, and C. J. Wilde. 1999. "Influence of microenvironment on mammary epithelial cell survival in primary culture." *J Cell Physiol* 181 (2):304-11. doi: 10.1002/(sici)1097-4652(199911)181:2<304::aid-jcp12>3.0.co;2-5.
- Bombonati, A., and D. C. Sgroi. 2011. "The molecular pathology of breast cancer progression." *J Pathol* 223 (2):307-17. doi: 10.1002/path.2808.
- Bonnier, P., C. Charpin, C. Lejeune, S. Romain, N. Tubiana, B. Beedassy, P. M. Martin, H. Serment, and L. Piana. 1995. "Inflammatory carcinomas of the breast: a clinical, pathological, or a clinical and pathological definition?" *Int J Cancer* 62 (4):382-5.
- Bonnomet, A., L. Syne, A. Brysse, E. Feyereisen, E. W. Thompson, A. Noel, J. M. Foidart, P. Birembaut, M. Polette, and C. Gilles. 2012. "A dynamic in vivo model of epithelial-to-mesenchymal transitions in circulating tumor cells and metastases of breast cancer." *Oncogene* 31 (33):3741-53. doi: 10.1038/onc.2011.540.
- Bornens, M. 2008. "Organelle positioning and cell polarity." *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 9 (11):874-86. doi: 10.1038/nrm2524.

- Boudjellab, N., H. S. Chan-Tang, X. Li, and X. Zhao. 1998. "Interleukin 8 response by bovine mammary epithelial cells to lipopolysaccharide stimulation." Am J Vet Res 59 (12):1563-7.
- Brennan, K., G. Offiah, E. A. McSherry, and A. M. Hopkins. 2010. "Tight junctions: a barrier to the initiation and progression of breast cancer?" *J Biomed Biotechnol* 2010:460607. doi: 10.1155/2010/460607.
- Brenner, D. R., D. Scherer, K. Muir, J. Schildkraut, P. Boffetta, M. R. Spitz, L. Le Marchand, A. T. Chan, E. L. Goode, C. M. Ulrich, and R. J. Hung. 2014. "A review of the application of inflammatory biomarkers in epidemiologic cancer research." *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 23 (9):1729-51. doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.epi-14-0064.
- Briand, P., O. W. Petersen, and B. Van Deurs. 1987. "A new diploid nontumorigenic human breast epithelial cell line isolated and propagated in chemically defined medium." *In Vitro Cell Dev Biol* 23 (3):181-8.
- Burgess, A. W. 1987. "Growth factors and their receptors: specific roles in development." *Bioessays* 6 (2):79-81. doi: 10.1002/bies.950060210.
- Butkevich, E., S. Hulsmann, D. Wenzel, T. Shirao, R. Duden, and I. Majoul. 2004.
  "Drebrin is a novel connexin-43 binding partner that links gap junctions to the submembrane cytoskeleton." *Curr Biol* 14 (8):650-8. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2004.03.063.
- Cabioglu, N., Y. Gong, R. Islam, K. R. Broglio, N. Sneige, A. Sahin, A. M. Gonzalez-Angulo, P. Morandi, C. Bucana, G. N. Hortobagyi, and M. Cristofanilli. 2007. "Expression of growth factor and chemokine receptors: new insights in the biology of inflammatory breast cancer." *Ann Oncol* 18 (6):1021-9. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdm060.
- Chang, S., A. U. Buzdar, and S. D. Hursting. 1998. "Inflammatory breast cancer and body mass index." *J Clin Oncol* 16 (12):3731-5.
- Chatterjee, S. J., and L. McCaffrey. 2014. "Emerging role of cell polarity proteins in breast cancer progression and metastasis." *Breast Cancer (Dove Med Press)* 6:15-27. doi: 10.2147/bctt.s43764.
- Chatterjee, S., L. Seifried, M. E. Feigin, D. L. Gibbons, C. Scuoppo, W. Lin, Z. H. Rizvi, E. Lind, D. Dissanayake, J. Kurie, P. Ohashi, and S. K. Muthuswamy. 2012. "Dysregulation of cell polarity proteins synergize with oncogenes or the microenvironment to induce invasive behavior in epithelial cells." *PLoS One* 7 (4):e34343. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0034343.
- Chen, M. C., W. W. Chang, Y. D. Kuan, S. T. Lin, H. C. Hsu, and C. H. Lee. 2012. "Resveratrol inhibits LPS-induced epithelial-mesenchymal transition in mouse melanoma model." *Innate Immun* 18 (5):685-93. doi: 10.1177/1753425912436589.

- Chiba, H., M. Osanai, M. Murata, T. Kojima, and N. Sawada. 2008. "Transmembrane proteins of tight junctions." *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1778 (3):588-600. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamem.2007.08.017.
- Chiba, T., H. Marusawa, and T. Ushijima. 2012. "Inflammation-associated cancer development in digestive organs: mechanisms and roles for genetic and epigenetic modulation." *Gastroenterology* 143 (3):550-63. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2012.07.009.
- Cohen, E. N., H. Gao, S. Anfossi, M. Mego, N. G. Reddy, B. Debeb, A. Giordano, S. Tin, Q. Wu, R. J. Garza, M. Cristofanilli, S. A. Mani, D. A. Croix, N. T. Ueno, W. A. Woodward, R. Luthra, S. Krishnamurthy, and J. M. Reuben. 2015.
  "Inflammation Mediated Metastasis: Immune Induced Epithelial-To-Mesenchymal Transition in Inflammatory Breast Cancer Cells." *PLoS One* 10 (7):e0132710. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0132710.
- Colditz, I. G. 1987. "Induction of inflammatory responses by endotoxin in the nonlactating ovine mammary gland." *Immunol Cell Biol* 65 ( Pt 6):437-41. doi: 10.1038/icb.1987.52.
- Condeelis, J., and J. W. Pollard. 2006. "Macrophages: obligate partners for tumor cell migration, invasion, and metastasis." *Cell* 124 (2):263-6. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.01.007.
- Copeland, S., H. S. Warren, S. F. Lowry, S. E. Calvano, and D. Remick. 2005. "Acute inflammatory response to endotoxin in mice and humans." *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol* 12 (1):60-7. doi: 10.1128/cdli.12.1.60-67.2005.
- Cowin, P., T. M. Rowlands, and S. J. Hatsell. 2005. "Cadherins and catenins in breast cancer." *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 17 (5):499-508. doi: 10.1016/j.ceb.2005.08.014.
- Currie, M. J., B. E. Beardsley, G. C. Harris, S. P. Gunningham, G. U. Dachs, B. Dijkstra, H. R. Morrin, J. E. Wells, and B. A. Robinson. 2013.
  "Immunohistochemical analysis of cancer stem cell markers in invasive breast carcinoma and associated ductal carcinoma in situ: relationships with markers of tumor hypoxia and microvascularity." *Hum Pathol* 44 (3):402-11. doi: 10.1016/j.humpath.2012.06.004.
- Davies, K. J. 2014. "The Complex Interaction of Matrix Metalloproteinases in the Migration of Cancer Cells through Breast Tissue Stroma." *Int J Breast Cancer* 2014:839094. doi: 10.1155/2014/839094.
- Dawood, S., K. Broglio, Y. Gong, W. T. Yang, M. Cristofanilli, S. W. Kau, F. Meric-Bernstam, T. A. Buchholz, G. N. Hortobagyi, and A. M. Gonzalez-Angulo. 2008. "Prognostic significance of HER-2 status in women with inflammatory breast cancer." *Cancer* 112 (9):1905-11. doi: 10.1002/cncr.23350.

- Dbouk, H. A., R. M. Mroue, M. E. El-Sabban, and R. S. Talhouk. 2009. "Connexins: a myriad of functions extending beyond assembly of gap junction channels." *Cell Commun Signal* 7:4. doi: 10.1186/1478-811x-7-4.
- de Andres, P. J., J. C. Illera, S. Caceres, L. Diez, M. D. Perez-Alenza, and L. Pena. 2013. "Increased levels of interleukins 8 and 10 as findings of canine inflammatory mammary cancer." *Vet Immunol Immunopathol* 152 (3-4):245-51. doi: 10.1016/j.vetimm.2012.12.010.
- Debeb, B. G., E. N. Cohen, K. Boley, E. M. Freiter, L. Li, F. M. Robertson, J. M. Reuben, M. Cristofanilli, T. A. Buchholz, and W. A. Woodward. 2012. "Preclinical studies of Notch signaling inhibitor RO4929097 in inflammatory breast cancer cells." *Breast Cancer Res Treat* 134 (2):495-510. doi: 10.1007/s10549-012-2075-8.
- DeSantis, C., J. Ma, L. Bryan, and A. Jemal. 2014. "Breast cancer statistics, 2013." *CA Cancer J Clin* 64 (1):52-62. doi: 10.3322/caac.21203.
- Desprez, PY, C Roskelley, J Campisi, and MJ Bissell. 1993. "Isolation of functional cell lines from a mouse mammary epithelial cell strain: the importance of basement membrane and cell-cell interaction." *Mol Cell Differ* 1 (1):99-110.
- Dhondt, G., C. Burvenich, and G. Peeters. 1977. "Mammary blood flow during experimental Escherichia coli endotoxin induced mastitis in goats and cows." J Dairy Res 44 (3):433-40.
- Dickinson, D. J., W. J. Nelson, and W. I. Weis. 2011. "A polarized epithelium organized by beta- and alpha-catenin predates cadherin and metazoan origins." *Science* 331 (6022):1336-9. doi: 10.1126/science.1199633.
- Dieci, M. V., E. Orvieto, M. Dominici, P. Conte, and V. Guarneri. 2014. "Rare breast cancer subtypes: histological, molecular, and clinical peculiarities." *Oncologist* 19 (8):805-13. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.2014-0108.
- Diessner, J., R. Van Ewijk, C. R. Weiss, W. Janni, M. B. Wischnewsky, R. Kreienberg, K. Hancke, M. Blettner, A. Wockel, and L. Schwentner. 2015. "Identifying the impact of inflammatory breast cancer on survival: a retrospective multi-center cohort study." *Arch Gynecol Obstet* 292 (3):655-64. doi: 10.1007/s00404-015-3691-4.
- Dow, L. E., J. S. Kauffman, J. Caddy, K. Zarbalis, A. S. Peterson, S. M. Jane, S. M. Russell, and P. O. Humbert. 2007. "The tumour-suppressor Scribble dictates cell polarity during directed epithelial migration: regulation of Rho GTPase recruitment to the leading edge." *Oncogene* 26 (16):2272-82. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1210016.
- Drasin, D. J., T. P. Robin, and H. L. Ford. 2011. "Breast cancer epithelial-tomesenchymal transition: examining the functional consequences of plasticity." *Breast Cancer Res* 13 (6):226. doi: 10.1186/bcr3037.

- Drygin, D., C. B. Ho, M. Omori, J. Bliesath, C. Proffitt, R. Rice, A. Siddiqui-Jain, S. O'Brien, C. Padgett, J. K. Lim, K. Anderes, W. G. Rice, and D. Ryckman. 2011.
  "Protein kinase CK2 modulates IL-6 expression in inflammatory breast cancer." *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 415 (1):163-7. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2011.10.046.
- Duffy, H. S., I. Iacobas, K. Hotchkiss, B. J. Hirst-Jensen, A. Bosco, N. Dandachi, R. Dermietzel, P. L. Sorgen, and D. C. Spray. 2007. "The gap junction protein connexin32 interacts with the Src homology 3/hook domain of discs large homolog 1." *J Biol Chem* 282 (13):9789-96. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M605261200.
- Edge, S. B., and C. C. Compton. 2010. "The American Joint Committee on Cancer: the 7th edition of the AJCC cancer staging manual and the future of TNM." *Ann Surg Oncol* 17 (6):1471-4. doi: 10.1245/s10434-010-0985-4.
- Eheman, C. R., K. M. Shaw, A. B. Ryerson, J. W. Miller, U. A. Ajani, and M. C. White. 2009. "The changing incidence of in situ and invasive ductal and lobular breast carcinomas: United States, 1999-2004." *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 18 (6):1763-9. doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.epi-08-1082.
- El-Koraie, A. F., Y. S. Naga, A. M. Saaran, N. G. Farahat, and W. A. Hazzah. 2013. "Endotoxins and inflammation in hemodialysis patients." *Hemodial Int* 17 (3):359-65. doi: 10.1111/hdi.12007.
- El-Sabban, M. E., A. J. Sfeir, M. H. Daher, N. Y. Kalaany, R. A. Bassam, and R. S. Talhouk. 2003. "ECM-induced gap junctional communication enhances mammary epithelial cell differentiation." *J Cell Sci* 116 (Pt 17):3531-41. doi: 10.1242/jcs.00656.
- El-Saghir, J. A., E. T. El-Habre, M. E. El-Sabban, and R. S. Talhouk. 2011.
  "Connexins: a junctional crossroad to breast cancer." *Int J Dev Biol* 55 (7-9):773-80. doi: 10.1387/ijdb.113372je.
- Elias, P. M., N. Matsuyoshi, H. Wu, C. Lin, Z. H. Wang, B. E. Brown, and J. R. Stanley. 2001. "Desmoglein isoform distribution affects stratum corneum structure and function." *J Cell Biol* 153 (2):243-9.
- Ellenbroek, S. I., S. Iden, and J. G. Collard. 2012. "Cell polarity proteins and cancer." *Semin Cancer Biol* 22 (3):208-15. doi: 10.1016/j.semcancer.2012.02.012.
- Etienne-Manneville, S. 2008. "Polarity proteins in migration and invasion." *Oncogene* 27 (55):6970-80. doi: 10.1038/onc.2008.347.
- Fernandez-Cobo, M., C. Gingalewski, D. Drujan, and A. De Maio. 1999.
  "Downregulation of connexin 43 gene expression in rat heart during inflammation. The role of tumour necrosis factor." *Cytokine* 11 (3):216-24. doi: 10.1006/cyto.1998.0422.
- Fernandez-Minan, A., M. D. Martin-Bermudo, and A. Gonzalez-Reyes. 2007. "Integrin signaling regulates spindle orientation in Drosophila to preserve the follicularepithelium monolayer." *Curr Biol* 17 (8):683-8. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2007.02.052.

- Fernandez, S. V., F. M. Robertson, J. Pei, L. Aburto-Chumpitaz, Z. Mu, K. Chu, R. K. Alpaugh, Y. Huang, Y. Cao, Z. Ye, K. Q. Cai, K. M. Boley, A. J. Klein-Szanto, K. Devarajan, S. Addya, and M. Cristofanilli. 2013. "Inflammatory breast cancer (IBC): clues for targeted therapies." *Breast Cancer Res Treat* 140 (1):23-33. doi: 10.1007/s10549-013-2600-4.
- Friedl, P. 2004. "Prespecification and plasticity: shifting mechanisms of cell migration." *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 16 (1):14-23. doi: 10.1016/j.ceb.2003.11.001.
- Friedl, P., and D. Gilmour. 2009. "Collective cell migration in morphogenesis, regeneration and cancer." *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 10 (7):445-57. doi: 10.1038/nrm2720.
- Friedl, P., J. Locker, E. Sahai, and J. E. Segall. 2012. "Classifying collective cancer cell invasion." Nat Cell Biol 14 (8):777-83. doi: 10.1038/ncb2548.
- Furuse, M. 2010. "Molecular basis of the core structure of tight junctions." *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 2 (1):a002907. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a002907.
- Garrod, D., and M. Chidgey. 2008. "Desmosome structure, composition and function." *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1778 (3):572-87. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamem.2007.07.014.
- Geho, D. H., R. W. Bandle, T. Clair, and L. A. Liotta. 2005. "Physiological mechanisms of tumor-cell invasion and migration." *Physiology (Bethesda)* 20:194-200. doi: 10.1152/physiol.00009.2005.
- Georgiannos, S. N., A. Renaut, A. W. Goode, and M. Sheaff. 2003. "The immunophenotype and activation status of the lymphocytic infiltrate in human breast cancers, the role of the major histocompatibility complex in cell-mediated immune mechanisms, and their association with prognostic indicators." *Surgery* 134 (5):827-34. doi: 10.1016/s0039.
- Gianni, L., W. Eiermann, V. Semiglazov, A. Manikhas, A. Lluch, S. Tjulandin, M. Zambetti, F. Vazquez, M. Byakhow, M. Lichinitser, M. A. Climent, E. Ciruelos, B. Ojeda, M. Mansutti, A. Bozhok, R. Baronio, A. Feyereislova, C. Barton, P. Valagussa, and J. Baselga. 2010. "Neoadjuvant chemotherapy with trastuzumab followed by adjuvant trastuzumab versus neoadjuvant chemotherapy alone, in patients with HER2-positive locally advanced breast cancer (the NOAH trial): a randomised controlled superiority trial with a parallel HER2-negative cohort." *Lancet* 375 (9712):377-84. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(09)61964-4.
- Giepmans, B. N. 2004. "Gap junctions and connexin-interacting proteins." *Cardiovasc Res* 62 (2):233-45. doi: 10.1016/j.cardiores.2003.12.009.
- Gjorevski, N., and C. M. Nelson. 2011. "Integrated morphodynamic signalling of the mammary gland." *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 12 (9):581-93. doi: 10.1038/nrm3168.
- Gong, Y. 2008. "Pathologic aspects of inflammatory breast cancer: part 2. Biologic insights into its aggressive phenotype." *Semin Oncol* 35 (1):33-40. doi: 10.1053/j.seminoncol.2007.11.014.
- Gottardi, C. J., E. Wong, and B. M. Gumbiner. 2001. "E-cadherin suppresses cellular transformation by inhibiting beta-catenin signaling in an adhesion-independent manner." *J Cell Biol* 153 (5):1049-60.
- Grivennikov, Sergei I., Florian R. Greten, and Michael Karin. 2010. "Immunity, Inflammation, and Cancer." *Cell* 140 (6):883-899. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2010.01.025.
- Groheux, D., S. Giacchetti, M. Delord, E. Hindie, L. Vercellino, C. Cuvier, M. E. Toubert, P. Merlet, C. Hennequin, and M. Espie. 2013. "18F-FDG PET/CT in staging patients with locally advanced or inflammatory breast cancer: comparison to conventional staging." *J Nucl Med* 54 (1):5-11. doi: 10.2967/jnumed.112.106864.
- Guiu, S., A. Wolfer, W. Jacot, P. Fumoleau, G. Romieu, F. Bonnetain, and M. Fiche. 2014. "Invasive lobular breast cancer and its variants: how special are they for systemic therapy decisions?" *Crit Rev Oncol Hematol* 92 (3):235-57. doi: 10.1016/j.critrevonc.2014.07.003.
- Guttman, J. A., and B. B. Finlay. 2009. "Tight junctions as targets of infectious agents." *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1788 (4):832-41. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamem.2008.10.028.
- Haddad, J. J., R. Lauterbach, N. E. Saade, B. Safieh-Garabedian, and S. C. Land. 2001.
  "Alpha-melanocyte-related tripeptide, Lys-d-Pro-Val, ameliorates endotoxininduced nuclear factor kappaB translocation and activation: evidence for involvement of an interleukin-1beta193-195 receptor antagonism in the alveolar epithelium." *Biochem J* 355 (Pt 1):29-38.
- Hagemann, T., J. Wilson, H. Kulbe, N. F. Li, D. A. Leinster, K. Charles, F. Klemm, T. Pukrop, C. Binder, and F. R. Balkwill. 2005. "Macrophages induce invasiveness of epithelial cancer cells via NF-kappa B and JNK." *J Immunol* 175 (2):1197-205.
- Ham, M., and A. Moon. 2013. "Inflammatory and microenvironmental factors involved in breast cancer progression." *Arch Pharm Res* 36 (12):1419-31. doi: 10.1007/s12272-013-0271-7.
- Hance, K. W., W. F. Anderson, S. S. Devesa, H. A. Young, and P. H. Levine. 2005.
  "Trends in inflammatory breast carcinoma incidence and survival: the surveillance, epidemiology, and end results program at the National Cancer Institute." *J Natl Cancer Inst* 97 (13):966-75. doi: 10.1093/jnci/dji172.
- Hansen, R. K., and M. J. Bissell. 2000. "Tissue architecture and breast cancer: the role of extracellular matrix and steroid hormones." *Endocr Relat Cancer* 7 (2):95-113.
- Hao, Y., Q. Du, X. Chen, Z. Zheng, J. L. Balsbaugh, S. Maitra, J. Shabanowitz, D. F. Hunt, and I. G. Macara. 2010. "Par3 controls epithelial spindle orientation by

aPKC-mediated phosphorylation of apical Pins." *Curr Biol* 20 (20):1809-18. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2010.09.032.

- Heine, H., E. T. Rietschel, and A. J. Ulmer. 2001. "The biology of endotoxin." *Mol Biotechnol* 19 (3):279-96. doi: 10.1385/mb:19:3:279.
- Hillis, G. S., L. A. Duthie, P. A. Brown, J. G. Simpson, A. M. MacLeod, and N. E. Haites. 1997. "Upregulation and co-localization of connexin43 and cellular adhesion molecules in inflammatory renal disease." *J Pathol* 182 (4):373-9. doi: 10.1002/(sici)1096-9896(199708)182:4<373::aid-path858>3.0.co;2-b.
- Hoevel, T., R. Macek, K. Swisshelm, and M. Kubbies. 2004. "Reexpression of the TJ protein CLDN1 induces apoptosis in breast tumor spheroids." *Int J Cancer* 108 (3):374-83. doi: 10.1002/ijc.11571.
- Holliday, D. L., and V. Speirs. 2011. "Choosing the right cell line for breast cancer research." *Breast Cancer Res* 13 (4):215. doi: 10.1186/bcr2889.
- Holst, O., A. J. Ulmer, H. Brade, H. D. Flad, and E. T. Rietschel. 1996. "Biochemistry and cell biology of bacterial endotoxins." *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol* 16 (2):83-104.
- Hornef, M. W., B. H. Normark, A. Vandewalle, and S. Normark. 2003. "Intracellular recognition of lipopolysaccharide by toll-like receptor 4 in intestinal epithelial cells." *J Exp Med* 198 (8):1225-35. doi: 10.1084/jem.20022194.
- Huang, L., and S. K. Muthuswamy. 2010. "Polarity protein alterations in carcinoma: a focus on emerging roles for polarity regulators." *Curr Opin Genet Dev* 20 (1):41-50. doi: 10.1016/j.gde.2009.12.001.
- Huang, T., Z. Chen, and L. Fang. 2013. "Curcumin inhibits LPS-induced EMT through downregulation of NF-kappaB-Snail signaling in breast cancer cells." Oncol Rep 29 (1):117-24. doi: 10.3892/or.2012.2080.
- Itoh, M., C. M. Nelson, C. A. Myers, and M. J. Bissell. 2007. "Rap1 integrates tissue polarity, lumen formation, and tumorigenic potential in human breast epithelial cells." *Cancer Res* 67 (10):4759-66. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.can-06-4246.
- Jemal, A., R. Siegel, J. Xu, and E. Ward. 2010. "Cancer statistics, 2010." *CA Cancer J Clin* 60 (5):277-300. doi: 10.3322/caac.20073.
- Kamei, J., T. Toyofuku, and M. Hori. 2003. "Negative regulation of p21 by betacatenin/TCF signaling: a novel mechanism by which cell adhesion molecules regulate cell proliferation." *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 312 (2):380-7.
- Kandasamy, K., R. Escue, J. Manna, A. Adebiyi, and K. Parthasarathi. 2015. "Changes in endothelial connexin 43 expression inversely correlate with microvessel permeability and VE-cadherin expression in endotoxin-challenged lungs." *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 309 (6):L584-92. doi: 10.1152/ajplung.00211.2014.

- Kertmen, N., T. Babacan, O. Keskin, M. Solak, F. Sarici, S. Akin, Z. Arik, A. Aslan, O. Ates, S. Aksoy, Y. Ozisik, and K. Altundag. 2015. "Molecular subtypes in patients with inflammatory breast cancer; a single center experience." *J buon* 20 (1):35-9.
- Kimball, S. R., R. A. Orellana, P. M. O'Connor, A. Suryawan, J. A. Bush, H. V. Nguyen, M. C. Thivierge, L. S. Jefferson, and T. A. Davis. 2003. "Endotoxin induces differential regulation of mTOR-dependent signaling in skeletal muscle and liver of neonatal pigs." *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 285 (3):E637-44. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00340.2002.
- Kleer, C. G., K. L. van Golen, T. Braun, and S. D. Merajver. 2001. "Persistent Ecadherin expression in inflammatory breast cancer." *Mod Pathol* 14 (5):458-64. doi: 10.1038/modpathol.3880334.
- Kleer, C. G., K. L. van Golen, and S. D. Merajver. 2000. "Molecular biology of breast cancer metastasis. Inflammatory breast cancer: clinical syndrome and molecular determinants." *Breast Cancer Res* 2 (6):423-9. doi: 10.1186/bcr89.
- Kleer, C. G., Y. Zhang, Q. Pan, K. L. van Golen, Z. F. Wu, D. Livant, and S. D. Merajver. 2002. "WISP3 is a novel tumor suppressor gene of inflammatory breast cancer." *Oncogene* 21 (20):3172-80. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1205462.
- Knudsen, K. A., and M. J. Wheelock. 2005. "Cadherins and the mammary gland." *J Cell Biochem* 95 (3):488-96. doi: 10.1002/jcb.20419.
- Kojima, T., D. C. Spray, Y. Kokai, H. Chiba, Y. Mochizuki, and N. Sawada. 2002.
  "Cx32 formation and/or Cx32-mediated intercellular communication induces expression and function of tight junctions in hepatocytic cell line." *Exp Cell Res* 276 (1):40-51. doi: 10.1006/excr.2002.5511.
- Koukoulis, G. K., I. Virtanen, M. Korhonen, L. Laitinen, V. Quaranta, and V. E. Gould. 1991. "Immunohistochemical localization of integrins in the normal, hyperplastic, and neoplastic breast. Correlations with their functions as receptors and cell adhesion molecules." *Am J Pathol* 139 (4):787-99.
- Kowalski, P. J., M. A. Rubin, and C. G. Kleer. 2003. "E-cadherin expression in primary carcinomas of the breast and its distant metastases." *Breast Cancer Res* 5 (6):R217-22. doi: 10.1186/bcr651.
- Krause, G., L. Winkler, S. L. Mueller, R. F. Haseloff, J. Piontek, and I. E. Blasig. 2008. "Structure and function of claudins." *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1778 (3):631-45. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamem.2007.10.018.
- Kushi, L. H., C. Doyle, M. McCullough, C. L. Rock, W. Demark-Wahnefried, E. V. Bandera, S. Gapstur, A. V. Patel, K. Andrews, and T. Gansler. 2012. "American Cancer Society Guidelines on nutrition and physical activity for cancer prevention: reducing the risk of cancer with healthy food choices and physical activity." *CA Cancer J Clin* 62 (1):30-67. doi: 10.3322/caac.20140.

- Lacerda, L., B. G. Debeb, D. Smith, R. Larson, T. Solley, W. Xu, S. Krishnamurthy, Y. Gong, L. B. Levy, T. Buchholz, N. T. Ueno, A. Klopp, and W. A. Woodward. 2015. "Mesenchymal stem cells mediate the clinical phenotype of inflammatory breast cancer in a preclinical model." *Breast Cancer Res* 17:42. doi: 10.1186/s13058-015-0549-4.
- Laird, D. W., P. Fistouris, G. Batist, L. Alpert, H. T. Huynh, G. D. Carystinos, and M. A. Alaoui-Jamali. 1999. "Deficiency of connexin43 gap junctions is an independent marker for breast tumors." *Cancer Res* 59 (16):4104-10.
- Lakhani, Sunil R, IO Ellis, SJ Schnitt, PH Tan, and M van de Vijver. 2012. "Invasive breast carcinoma: Introduction and general features." *WHO Classification of Tumours* 4.
- Lanigan, F., E. McKiernan, D. J. Brennan, S. Hegarty, R. C. Millikan, J. McBryan, K. Jirstrom, G. Landberg, F. Martin, M. J. Duffy, and W. M. Gallagher. 2009.
  "Increased claudin-4 expression is associated with poor prognosis and high tumour grade in breast cancer." *Int J Cancer* 124 (9):2088-97. doi: 10.1002/ijc.24159.
- Laoui, D., K. Movahedi, E. Van Overmeire, J. Van den Bossche, E. Schouppe, C. Mommer, A. Nikolaou, Y. Morias, P. De Baetselier, and J. A. Van Ginderachter. 2011. "Tumor-associated macrophages in breast cancer: distinct subsets, distinct functions." *Int J Dev Biol* 55 (7-9):861-7. doi: 10.1387/ijdb.113371dl.
- Lebeau, A., C. Muller-Aufdemkamp, C. Allmacher, U. Sauer, A. Nerlich, R. Lichtinghagen, and U. Lohrs. 2004. "Cellular protein and mRNA expression patterns of matrix metalloproteinases-2, -3 and -9 in human breast cancer: correlation with tumour growth." *J Mol Histol* 35 (5):443-55.
- Leek, R. D., C. E. Lewis, R. Whitehouse, M. Greenall, J. Clarke, and A. L. Harris. 1996. "Association of macrophage infiltration with angiogenesis and prognosis in invasive breast carcinoma." *Cancer Res* 56 (20):4625-9.
- Lelievre, S. A. 2009. "Contributions of extracellular matrix signaling and tissue architecture to nuclear mechanisms and spatial organization of gene expression control." *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1790 (9):925-35. doi: 10.1016/j.bbagen.2009.03.013.
- Lelièvre, Sophie A, and Mina J Bissell. 2005. "Three dimensional cell culture: the importance of microenvironment in regulation of function." *Reviews in Cell Biology and Molecular Medicine*.
- Lemmers, C., D. Michel, L. Lane-Guermonprez, M. H. Delgrossi, E. Medina, J. P. Arsanto, and A. Le Bivic. 2004. "CRB3 binds directly to Par6 and regulates the morphogenesis of the tight junctions in mammalian epithelial cells." *Mol Biol Cell* 15 (3):1324-33. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E03-04-0235.

- Lengemann, F. W., and M. Pitzrick. 1987. "Endotoxin of Escherichia coli and permeability of the mammary gland of goats." J Dairy Sci 70 (1):201-8. doi: 10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(87)79995-0.
- Levine, P. H., and C. Veneroso. 2008. "The epidemiology of inflammatory breast cancer." *Semin Oncol* 35 (1):11-6. doi: 10.1053/j.seminoncol.2007.11.018.
- Lewis, C. E., R. Leek, A. Harris, and J. O. McGee. 1995. "Cytokine regulation of angiogenesis in breast cancer: the role of tumor-associated macrophages." J Leukoc Biol 57 (5):747-51.
- Li, C. W., W. Xia, L. Huo, S. O. Lim, Y. Wu, J. L. Hsu, C. H. Chao, H. Yamaguchi, N. K. Yang, Q. Ding, Y. Wang, Y. J. Lai, A. M. LaBaff, T. J. Wu, B. R. Lin, M. H. Yang, G. N. Hortobagyi, and M. C. Hung. 2012. "Epithelial-mesenchymal transition induced by TNF-alpha requires NF-kappaB-mediated transcriptional upregulation of Twist1." *Cancer Res* 72 (5):1290-300. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.can-11-3123.
- Liao, C. K., S. M. Wang, Y. L. Chen, H. S. Wang, and J. C. Wu. 2010.
  "Lipopolysaccharide-induced inhibition of connexin43 gap junction communication in astrocytes is mediated by downregulation of caveolin-3." *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* 42 (5):762-70. doi: 10.1016/j.biocel.2010.01.016.
- Lin, Y., R. Huang, L. Chen, S. Li, Q. Shi, C. Jordan, and R. P. Huang. 2004. "Identification of interleukin-8 as estrogen receptor-regulated factor involved in breast cancer invasion and angiogenesis by protein arrays." *Int J Cancer* 109 (4):507-15. doi: 10.1002/ijc.11724.
- Logan, G. J., D. J. Dabbs, P. C. Lucas, R. C. Jankowitz, D. D. Brown, B. Z. Clark, S. Oesterreich, and P. F. McAuliffe. 2015. "Molecular drivers of lobular carcinoma in situ." *Breast Cancer Res* 17:76. doi: 10.1186/s13058-015-0580-5.
- Luini, A., M. Aguilar, G. Gatti, R. Fasani, E. Botteri, J. A. Brito, P. Maisonneuve, A. R. Vento, and G. Viale. 2007. "Metaplastic carcinoma of the breast, an unusual disease with worse prognosis: the experience of the European Institute of Oncology and review of the literature." *Breast Cancer Res Treat* 101 (3):349-53. doi: 10.1007/s10549-006-9301-1.
- Maalouf, S. W., R. S. Talhouk, and F. L. Schanbacher. 2010. "Inflammatory responses in epithelia: endotoxin-induced IL-6 secretion and iNOS/NO production are differentially regulated in mouse mammary epithelial cells." *J Inflamm (Lond)* 7:58. doi: 10.1186/1476-9255-7-58.
- Makki, J. 2015. "Diversity of Breast Carcinoma: Histological Subtypes and Clinical Relevance." *Clin Med Insights Pathol* 8:23-31. doi: 10.4137/CPath.S31563.
- Mani, V., T. E. Weber, L. H. Baumgard, and N. K. Gabler. 2012. "Growth and Development Symposium: Endotoxin, inflammation, and intestinal function in livestock." J Anim Sci 90 (5):1452-65. doi: 10.2527/jas.2011-4627.

- Mantovani, A., T. Schioppa, C. Porta, P. Allavena, and A. Sica. 2006. "Role of tumorassociated macrophages in tumor progression and invasion." *Cancer Metastasis Rev* 25 (3):315-22. doi: 10.1007/s10555-006-9001-7.
- Martin-Belmonte, F., and K. Mostov. 2008. "Regulation of cell polarity during epithelial morphogenesis." *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 20 (2):227-34. doi: 10.1016/j.ceb.2008.01.001.
- Martin-Belmonte, F., and M. Perez-Moreno. 2012. "Epithelial cell polarity, stem cells and cancer." *Nat Rev Cancer* 12 (1):23-38. doi: 10.1038/nrc3169.
- Martin, T. A., and W. G. Jiang. 2009. "Loss of tight junction barrier function and its role in cancer metastasis." *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1788 (4):872-91. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamem.2008.11.005.
- Matter, K., S. Aijaz, A. Tsapara, and M. S. Balda. 2005. "Mammalian tight junctions in the regulation of epithelial differentiation and proliferation." *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 17 (5):453-8. doi: 10.1016/j.ceb.2005.08.003.
- Mattern, T., A. Thanhauser, N. Reiling, K. M. Toellner, M. Duchrow, S. Kusumoto, E. T. Rietschel, M. Ernst, H. Brade, H. D. Flad, and et al. 1994. "Endotoxin and lipid A stimulate proliferation of human T cells in the presence of autologous monocytes." *J Immunol* 153 (7):2996-3004.
- Maynadier, M., M. Chambon, I. Basile, M. Gleizes, P. Nirde, M. Gary-Bobo, and M. Garcia. 2012. "Estrogens promote cell-cell adhesion of normal and malignant mammary cells through increased desmosome formation." *Mol Cell Endocrinol* 364 (1-2):126-33. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2012.08.016.
- McCaffrey, L. M., J. Montalbano, C. Mihai, and I. G. Macara. 2012. "Loss of the Par3 polarity protein promotes breast tumorigenesis and metastasis." *Cancer Cell* 22 (5):601-14. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2012.10.003.
- McLachlan, E., Q. Shao, and D. W. Laird. 2007. "Connexins and gap junctions in mammary gland development and breast cancer progression." *J Membr Biol* 218 (1-3):107-21. doi: 10.1007/s00232-007-9052-x.
- Merritt, A. J., M. Y. Berika, W. Zhai, S. E. Kirk, B. Ji, M. J. Hardman, and D. R. Garrod. 2002. "Suprabasal desmoglein 3 expression in the epidermis of transgenic mice results in hyperproliferation and abnormal differentiation." *Mol Cell Biol* 22 (16):5846-58.
- Micalizzi, D. S., S. M. Farabaugh, and H. L. Ford. 2010. "Epithelial-mesenchymal transition in cancer: parallels between normal development and tumor progression." *J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia* 15 (2):117-34. doi: 10.1007/s10911-010-9178-9.
- Miller, L. J., S. H. Kurtzman, K. Anderson, Y. Wang, M. Stankus, M. Renna, R. Lindquist, G. Barrows, and D. L. Kreutzer. 2000. "Interleukin-1 family

expression in human breast cancer: interleukin-1 receptor antagonist." *Cancer Invest* 18 (4):293-302.

- Mohamed, M. M. 2012. "Monocytes conditioned media stimulate fibronectin expression and spreading of inflammatory breast cancer cells in threedimensional culture: A mechanism mediated by IL-8 signaling pathway." *Cell Commun Signal* 10 (1):3. doi: 10.1186/1478-811x-10-3.
- Mohamed, M. M., D. Al-Raawi, S. F. Sabet, and M. El-Shinawi. 2014. "Inflammatory breast cancer: New factors contribute to disease etiology: A review." J Adv Res 5 (5):525-36. doi: 10.1016/j.jare.2013.06.004.
- Mohamed, M. M., and B. F. Sloane. 2006a. "Cysteine cathepsins: multifunctional enzymes in cancer." *Nat Rev Cancer* 6 (10):764-75. doi: 10.1038/nrc1949.
- Mohamed, Mona Mostafa, and Bonnie F Sloane. 2006b. "Cysteine cathepsins: multifunctional enzymes in cancer." *Nature Reviews Cancer* 6 (10):764-775.
- Morita, H., T. Katsuno, A. Hoshimoto, N. Hirano, Y. Saito, and Y. Suzuki. 2004.
   "Connexin 26-mediated gap junctional intercellular communication suppresses paracellular permeability of human intestinal epithelial cell monolayers." *Exp Cell Res* 298 (1):1-8. doi: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2004.03.046.
- Morris, D. D., N. Crowe, J. N. Moore, and L. L. Moldawer. 1992. "Endotoxin-induced production of interleukin 6 by equine peritoneal macrophages in vitro." Am J Vet Res 53 (8):1298-301.
- Mosser, D. M., and J. P. Edwards. 2008. "Exploring the full spectrum of macrophage activation." *Nat Rev Immunol* 8 (12):958-69. doi: 10.1038/nri2448.
- Mroue, R. M., M. E. El-Sabban, and R. S. Talhouk. 2011. "Connexins and the gap in context." *Integr Biol (Camb)* 3 (4):255-66. doi: 10.1039/c0ib00158a.
- Mukhtar, R. A., O. Nseyo, M. J. Campbell, and L. J. Esserman. 2011. "Tumorassociated macrophages in breast cancer as potential biomarkers for new treatments and diagnostics." *Expert Rev Mol Diagn* 11 (1):91-100. doi: 10.1586/erm.10.97.
- Munarini, N., R. Jager, S. Abderhalden, G. Zuercher, V. Rohrbach, S. Loercher, B. Pfanner-Meyer, A. C. Andres, and A. Ziemiecki. 2002. "Altered mammary epithelial development, pattern formation and involution in transgenic mice expressing the EphB4 receptor tyrosine kinase." J Cell Sci 115 (Pt 1):25-37.
- Nagasaka, K., S. Nakagawa, T. Yano, S. Takizawa, Y. Matsumoto, T. Tsuruga, K. Nakagawa, T. Minaguchi, K. Oda, O. Hiraike-Wada, H. Ooishi, T. Yasugi, and Y. Taketani. 2006. "Human homolog of Drosophila tumor suppressor Scribble negatively regulates cell-cycle progression from G1 to S phase by localizing at the basolateral membrane in epithelial cells." *Cancer Sci* 97 (11):1217-25. doi: 10.1111/j.1349-7006.2006.00315.x.

- Nagasaki, T., M. Hara, H. Nakanishi, H. Takahashi, M. Sato, and H. Takeyama. 2014. "Interleukin-6 released by colon cancer-associated fibroblasts is critical for tumour angiogenesis: anti-interleukin-6 receptor antibody suppressed angiogenesis and inhibited tumour-stroma interaction." *Br J Cancer* 110 (2):469-78. doi: 10.1038/bjc.2013.748.
- Nakagawa, M., M. Fukata, M. Yamaga, N. Itoh, and K. Kaibuchi. 2001. "Recruitment and activation of Rac1 by the formation of E-cadherin-mediated cell-cell adhesion sites." *J Cell Sci* 114 (Pt 10):1829-38.
- Naus, C. C., and D. W. Laird. 2010. "Implications and challenges of connexin connections to cancer." *Nat Rev Cancer* 10 (6):435-41. doi: 10.1038/nrc2841.
- Navarro, C., S. Nola, S. Audebert, M. J. Santoni, J. P. Arsanto, C. Ginestier, S. Marchetto, J. Jacquemier, D. Isnardon, A. Le Bivic, D. Birnbaum, and J. P. Borg. 2005. "Junctional recruitment of mammalian Scribble relies on E-cadherin engagement." *Oncogene* 24 (27):4330-9. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1208632.
- Navratil, J., P. Fabian, M. Palacova, K. Petrakova, R. Vyzula, and M. Svoboda. 2015. "[Triple Negative Breast Cancer]." *Klin Onkol* 28 (6):405-15.
- Neal, M. D., C. Leaphart, R. Levy, J. Prince, T. R. Billiar, S. Watkins, J. Li, S. Cetin, H. Ford, A. Schreiber, and D. J. Hackam. 2006. "Enterocyte TLR4 mediates phagocytosis and translocation of bacteria across the intestinal barrier." J Immunol 176 (5):3070-9.
- Neve, R. M., K. Chin, J. Fridlyand, J. Yeh, F. L. Baehner, T. Fevr, L. Clark, N. Bayani, J. P. Coppe, F. Tong, T. Speed, P. T. Spellman, S. DeVries, A. Lapuk, N. J. Wang, W. L. Kuo, J. L. Stilwell, D. Pinkel, D. G. Albertson, F. M. Waldman, F. McCormick, R. B. Dickson, M. D. Johnson, M. Lippman, S. Ethier, A. Gazdar, and J. W. Gray. 2006. "A collection of breast cancer cell lines for the study of functionally distinct cancer subtypes." *Cancer Cell* 10 (6):515-27. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2006.10.008.
- O'Brien, L. E., M. M. Zegers, and K. E. Mostov. 2002. "Opinion: Building epithelial architecture: insights from three-dimensional culture models." *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 3 (7):531-7. doi: 10.1038/nrm859.
- O'Donnell, J. J., 3rd, A. A. Birukova, E. C. Beyer, and K. G. Birukov. 2014. "Gap junction protein connexin43 exacerbates lung vascular permeability." *PLoS One* 9 (6):e100931. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0100931.
- Ojalvo, L. S., W. King, D. Cox, and J. W. Pollard. 2009. "High-density gene expression analysis of tumor-associated macrophages from mouse mammary tumors." *Am J Pathol* 174 (3):1048-64. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2009.080676.
- Okada, H., T. Ito, H. Ohtsuka, R. Kirisawa, H. Iwai, K. Yamashita, T. Yoshino, and T. J. Rosol. 1997. "Detection of interleukin-1 and interleukin-6 on cryopreserved bovine mammary epithelial cells in vitro." J Vet Med Sci 59 (7):503-7.

- Okajima, M., M. Takahashi, M. Higuchi, T. Ohsawa, S. Yoshida, Y. Yoshida, M. Oie, Y. Tanaka, F. Gejyo, and M. Fujii. 2008. "Human T-cell leukemia virus type 1 Tax induces an aberrant clustering of the tumor suppressor Scribble through the PDZ domain-binding motif dependent and independent interaction." *Virus Genes* 37 (2):231-40. doi: 10.1007/s11262-008-0259-4.
- Oliver, S. P., and K. L. Smith. 1982. "Nonantibiotic approach in control of bovine mastitis during dry period." *J Dairy Sci* 65 (11):2119-24. doi: 10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(82)82470-3.
- Ooshio, T., N. Fujita, A. Yamada, T. Sato, Y. Kitagawa, R. Okamoto, S. Nakata, A. Miki, K. Irie, and Y. Takai. 2007. "Cooperative roles of Par-3 and afadin in the formation of adherens and tight junctions." *J Cell Sci* 120 (Pt 14):2352-65. doi: 10.1242/jcs.03470.
- Opdenakker, G., and J. Van Damme. 1992. "Cytokines and proteases in invasive processes: molecular similarities between inflammation and cancer." *Cytokine* 4 (4):251-8.
- Orr, A. W., B. P. Helmke, B. R. Blackman, and M. A. Schwartz. 2006. "Mechanisms of mechanotransduction." *Dev Cell* 10 (1):11-20. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2005.12.006.
- Osanai, M., M. Murata, H. Chiba, T. Kojima, and N. Sawada. 2007. "Epigenetic silencing of claudin-6 promotes anchorage-independent growth of breast carcinoma cells." *Cancer Sci* 98 (10):1557-62. doi: 10.1111/j.1349-7006.2007.00569.x.
- Pai, H. C., L. H. Chang, C. Y. Peng, Y. L. Chang, C. C. Chen, C. C. Shen, C. M. Teng, and S. L. Pan. 2013. "Moscatilin inhibits migration and metastasis of human breast cancer MDA-MB-231 cells through inhibition of Akt and Twist signaling pathway." J Mol Med (Berl) 91 (3):347-56. doi: 10.1007/s00109-012-0945-5.
- Pang, J. M., K. L. Gorringe, and S. B. Fox. 2016. "Ductal carcinoma in situ update on risk assessment and management." *Histopathology* 68 (1):96-109. doi: 10.1111/his.12796.
- Pantschenko, A. G., I. Pushkar, L. J. Miller, Y. P. Wang, K. Anderson, Z. Peled, S. H. Kurtzman, and D. L. Kreutzer. 2003. "In vitro demonstration of breast cancer tumor cell sub-populations based on interleukin-1/tumor necrosis factor induction of interleukin-8 expression." *Oncol Rep* 10 (4):1011-7.
- Perez-Moreno, M., C. Jamora, and E. Fuchs. 2003. "Sticky business: orchestrating cellular signals at adherens junctions." *Cell* 112 (4):535-48.
- Perou, C. M., T. Sorlie, M. B. Eisen, M. van de Rijn, S. S. Jeffrey, C. A. Rees, J. R. Pollack, D. T. Ross, H. Johnsen, L. A. Akslen, O. Fluge, A. Pergamenschikov, C. Williams, S. X. Zhu, P. E. Lonning, A. L. Borresen-Dale, P. O. Brown, and

D. Botstein. 2000. "Molecular portraits of human breast tumours." *Nature* 406 (6797):747-52. doi: 10.1038/35021093.

- Peters, F., A. Kiesslich, and V. Pahnke. 2002. "Coincidence of nonpuerperal mastitis and noninflammatory breast cancer." *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol* 105 (1):59-63.
- Petersen, O. W., L. Ronnov-Jessen, A. R. Howlett, and M. J. Bissell. 1992. "Interaction with basement membrane serves to rapidly distinguish growth and differentiation pattern of normal and malignant human breast epithelial cells." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 89 (19):9064-8.
- Pietila, M., P. Lehenkari, P. Kuvaja, M. Kaakinen, S. C. Kaul, R. Wadhwa, and T. Uemura. 2013. "Mortalin antibody-conjugated quantum dot transfer from human mesenchymal stromal cells to breast cancer cells requires cell-cell interaction." *Exp Cell Res* 319 (18):2770-80. doi: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2013.07.023.
- Plachot, C., and S. A. Lelievre. 2004. "DNA methylation control of tissue polarity and cellular differentiation in the mammary epithelium." *Exp Cell Res* 298 (1):122-32. doi: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2004.04.024.
- Pollard, J. W. 2008. "Macrophages define the invasive microenvironment in breast cancer." *J Leukoc Biol* 84 (3):623-30. doi: 10.1189/jlb.1107762.
- Pugin, J., R. J. Ulevitch, and P. S. Tobias. 1993. "A critical role for monocytes and CD14 in endotoxin-induced endothelial cell activation." *J Exp Med* 178 (6):2193-200.
- Qian, B. Z., J. Li, H. Zhang, T. Kitamura, J. Zhang, L. R. Campion, E. A. Kaiser, L. A. Snyder, and J. W. Pollard. 2011. "CCL2 recruits inflammatory monocytes to facilitate breast-tumour metastasis." *Nature* 475 (7355):222-5. doi: 10.1038/nature10138.
- Rakha, E. A., A. H. Lee, A. J. Evans, S. Menon, N. Y. Assad, Z. Hodi, D. Macmillan, R. W. Blamey, and I. O. Ellis. 2010. "Tubular carcinoma of the breast: further evidence to support its excellent prognosis." *J Clin Oncol* 28 (1):99-104. doi: 10.1200/jco.2009.23.5051.
- Raman, D., P. J. Baugher, Y. M. Thu, and A. Richmond. 2007. "Role of chemokines in tumor growth." *Cancer Lett* 256 (2):137-65. doi: 10.1016/j.canlet.2007.05.013.
- Read, M. A., S. R. Cordle, R. A. Veach, C. D. Carlisle, and J. Hawiger. 1993. "Cell-free pool of CD14 mediates activation of transcription factor NF-kappa B by lipopolysaccharide in human endothelial cells." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 90 (21):9887-91.
- Ricciardi, M., M. Zanotto, G. Malpeli, G. Bassi, O. Perbellini, M. Chilosi, F. Bifari, and M. Krampera. 2015. "Epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT) induced by inflammatory priming elicits mesenchymal stromal cell-like immune-

modulatory properties in cancer cells." *Br J Cancer* 112 (6):1067-75. doi: 10.1038/bjc.2015.29.

- Rosai, J. 2011. *Rosai and Ackerman's Surgical Pathology*. Tenth ed. ed. Lyon, France: Elsevier.
- Ross, J. S., E. A. Slodkowska, W. F. Symmans, L. Pusztai, P. M. Ravdin, and G. N. Hortobagyi. 2009. "The HER-2 receptor and breast cancer: ten years of targeted anti-HER-2 therapy and personalized medicine." *Oncologist* 14 (4):320-68. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.2008-0230.
- Safieh-Garabedian, B., G. M. Mouneimne, W. El-Jouni, M. Khattar, and R. Talhouk. 2004. "The effect of endotoxin on functional parameters of mammary CID-9 cells." *Reproduction* 127 (3):397-406. doi: 10.1530/rep.1.00135.
- Sakisaka, T., W. Ikeda, H. Ogita, N. Fujita, and Y. Takai. 2007. "The roles of nectins in cell adhesions: cooperation with other cell adhesion molecules and growth factor receptors." *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 19 (5):593-602. doi: 10.1016/j.ceb.2007.09.007.
- Schairer, C., Y. Li, P. Frawley, B. I. Graubard, R. D. Wellman, D. S. Buist, K. Kerlikowske, T. L. Onega, W. F. Anderson, and D. L. Miglioretti. 2013. "Risk factors for inflammatory breast cancer and other invasive breast cancers." *J Natl Cancer Inst* 105 (18):1373-84. doi: 10.1093/jnci/djt206.
- Schedlowski, M., H. Engler, and J. S. Grigoleit. 2014. "Endotoxin-induced experimental systemic inflammation in humans: a model to disentangle immuneto-brain communication." *Brain Behav Immun* 35:1-8. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2013.09.015.
- Schmidhauser, C., M. J. Bissell, C. A. Myers, and G. F. Casperson. 1990. "Extracellular matrix and hormones transcriptionally regulate bovine beta-casein 5' sequences in stably transfected mouse mammary cells." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 87 (23):9118-22.
- Scully, O. J., B. H. Bay, G. Yip, and Y. Yu. 2012. "Breast cancer metastasis." Cancer Genomics Proteomics 9 (5):311-20.
- Shamseddine, A., A. Saleh, M. Charafeddine, M. Seoud, D. Mukherji, S. Temraz, and A. M. Sibai. 2014. "Cancer trends in Lebanon: a review of incidence rates for the period of 2003-2008 and projections until 2018." *Popul Health Metr* 12 (1):4. doi: 10.1186/1478-7954-12-4.
- Shawarby, MohamedA. 2013. "Molecular classification of breast cancer: An overview with emphasis on ethnic variations and future perspectives." *Saudi journal of medicine and medical sciences* 1 (1):14. doi: 10.4103/1658-631X.112908.
- Shuster, D. E., M. E. Kehrli, Jr., and M. G. Stevens. 1993. "Cytokine production during endotoxin-induced mastitis in lactating dairy cows." *Am J Vet Res* 54 (1):80-5.

- Simons, M., and M. Mlodzik. 2008. "Planar cell polarity signaling: from fly development to human disease." Annu Rev Genet 42:517-40. doi: 10.1146/annurev.genet.42.110807.091432.
- Smoot, R. L., C. A. Koch, A. C. Degnim, S. Sterioff, J. H. Donohue, C. S. Grant, S. A. Barnes, R. E. Gullerud, T. J. Hobday, and D. R. Farley. 2006. "A single-center experience with inflammatory breast cancer, 1985-2003." *Arch Surg* 141 (6):567-72; discussion 572-3. doi: 10.1001/archsurg.141.6.567.
- Sobin, L. H., and C. C. Compton. 2010. "TNM seventh edition: what's new, what's changed: communication from the International Union Against Cancer and the American Joint Committee on Cancer." *Cancer* 116 (22):5336-9. doi: 10.1002/cncr.25537.
- Suffredini, A. F., and R. J. Noveck. 2014. "Human endotoxin administration as an experimental model in drug development." *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 96 (4):418-22. doi: 10.1038/clpt.2014.146.
- Sun, Y., M. Aiga, E. Yoshida, P. O. Humbert, and S. X. Bamji. 2009. "Scribble interacts with beta-catenin to localize synaptic vesicles to synapses." *Mol Biol Cell* 20 (14):3390-400. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E08-12-1172.
- Sympson, C. J., R. S. Talhouk, C. M. Alexander, J. R. Chin, S. M. Clift, M. J. Bissell, and Z. Werb. 1994. "Targeted expression of stromelysin-1 in mammary gland provides evidence for a role of proteinases in branching morphogenesis and the requirement for an intact basement membrane for tissue-specific gene expression." *J Cell Biol* 125 (3):681-93.
- Talbot, L. J., S. D. Bhattacharya, and P. C. Kuo. 2012. "Epithelial-mesenchymal transition, the tumor microenvironment, and metastatic behavior of epithelial malignancies." *Int J Biochem Mol Biol* 3 (2):117-36.
- Talhouk, R. 2012. "On cell-matrix interactions in mammary gland development and breast cancer." *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 4 (8):a013540. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a013540.
- Talhouk, R. S., M. J. Bissell, and Z. Werb. 1992. "Coordinated expression of extracellular matrix-degrading proteinases and their inhibitors regulates mammary epithelial function during involution." *J Cell Biol* 118 (5):1271-82.
- Talhouk, R. S., R. C. Elble, R. Bassam, M. Daher, A. Sfeir, L. A. Mosleh, H. El-Khoury, S. Hamoui, B. U. Pauli, and M. E. El-Sabban. 2005. "Developmental expression patterns and regulation of connexins in the mouse mammary gland: expression of connexin30 in lactogenesis." *Cell Tissue Res* 319 (1):49-59. doi: 10.1007/s00441-004-0915-5.
- Talhouk, R. S., R. Mroue, M. Mokalled, L. Abi-Mosleh, R. Nehme, A. Ismail, A. Khalil, M. Zaatari, and M. E. El-Sabban. 2008. "Heterocellular interaction enhances recruitment of alpha and beta-catenins and ZO-2 into functional gap-

junction complexes and induces gap junction-dependant differentiation of mammary epithelial cells." *Exp Cell Res* 314 (18):3275-91. doi: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2008.07.030.

- Tamura, A., Y. Kitano, M. Hata, T. Katsuno, K. Moriwaki, H. Sasaki, H. Hayashi, Y. Suzuki, T. Noda, M. Furuse, S. Tsukita, and S. Tsukita. 2008. "Megaintestine in claudin-15-deficient mice." *Gastroenterology* 134 (2):523-34. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2007.11.040.
- Taraseviciute, A., B. T. Vincent, P. Schedin, and P. L. Jones. 2010. "Quantitative analysis of three-dimensional human mammary epithelial tissue architecture reveals a role for tenascin-C in regulating c-met function." *Am J Pathol* 176 (2):827-38. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2010.090006.
- Teegarden, D., I. Romieu, and S. A. Lelievre. 2012. "Redefining the impact of nutrition on breast cancer incidence: is epigenetics involved?" *Nutr Res Rev* 25 (1):68-95. doi: 10.1017/s0954422411000199.
- Torre, L. A., F. Bray, R. L. Siegel, J. Ferlay, J. Lortet-Tieulent, and A. Jemal. 2015. "Global cancer statistics, 2012." CA Cancer J Clin 65 (2):87-108. doi: 10.3322/caac.21262.
- Trivanovic, D., A. Jaukovic, J. Krstic, S. Nikolic, I. Okic Djordjevic, T. Kukolj, H. Obradovic, S. Mojsilovic, V. Ilic, J. F. Santibanez, and D. Bugarski. 2016.
  "Inflammatory cytokines prime adipose tissue mesenchymal stem cells to enhance malignancy of MCF-7 breast cancer cells via transforming growth factor-beta1." *IUBMB Life* 68 (3):190-200. doi: 10.1002/iub.1473.
- Tsoi, D. T., C. Rowsell, C. McGregor, C. M. Kelly, S. Verma, and K. I. Pritchard. 2010.
  "Disseminated tumor embolism from breast cancer leading to multiorgan failure." *J Clin Oncol* 28 (12):e180-3. doi: 10.1200/jco.2009.25.1009.
- Utepbergenov, D. I., A. S. Fanning, and J. M. Anderson. 2006. "Dimerization of the scaffolding protein ZO-1 through the second PDZ domain." *J Biol Chem* 281 (34):24671-7. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M512820200.
- Valle, I., D. Tramalloni, and N. L. Bragazzi. 2015. "Cancer prevention: state of the art and future prospects." J Prev Med Hyg 56 (1):E21-7.
- Van den Eynden, G. G., I. Van der Auwera, S. Van Laere, C. G. Colpaert, P. van Dam, S. Merajver, C. G. Kleer, A. L. Harris, E. A. Van Marck, L. Y. Dirix, and P. B. Vermeulen. 2004. "Validation of a tissue microarray to study differential protein expression in inflammatory and non-inflammatory breast cancer." *Breast Cancer Res Treat* 85 (1):13-22. doi: 10.1023/B:BREA.0000021028.33926.a8.
- Van den Eynden, G. G., S. J. Van Laere, I. Van der Auwera, S. D. Merajver, E. A. Van Marck, P. van Dam, P. B. Vermeulen, L. Y. Dirix, and K. L. van Golen. 2006.
  "Overexpression of caveolin-1 and -2 in cell lines and in human samples of

inflammatory breast cancer." *Breast Cancer Res Treat* 95 (3):219-28. doi: 10.1007/s10549-005-9002-1.

- van Golen, K. L., L. Bao, M. M. DiVito, Z. Wu, G. C. Prendergast, and S. D. Merajver. 2002. "Reversion of RhoC GTPase-induced inflammatory breast cancer phenotype by treatment with a farnesyl transferase inhibitor." *Mol Cancer Ther* 1 (8):575-83.
- van Golen, K. L., S. Davies, Z. F. Wu, Y. Wang, C. D. Bucana, H. Root, S. Chandrasekharappa, M. Strawderman, S. P. Ethier, and S. D. Merajver. 1999. "A novel putative low-affinity insulin-like growth factor-binding protein, LIBC (lost in inflammatory breast cancer), and RhoC GTPase correlate with the inflammatory breast cancer phenotype." *Clin Cancer Res* 5 (9):2511-9.
- van Golen, K. L., Z. F. Wu, X. T. Qiao, L. W. Bao, and S. D. Merajver. 2000. "RhoC GTPase, a novel transforming oncogene for human mammary epithelial cells that partially recapitulates the inflammatory breast cancer phenotype." *Cancer Res* 60 (20):5832-8.
- Van Laere, S. J., N. T. Ueno, P. Finetti, P. Vermeulen, A. Lucci, F. M. Robertson, M. Marsan, T. Iwamoto, S. Krishnamurthy, H. Masuda, P. van Dam, W. A. Woodward, P. Viens, M. Cristofanilli, D. Birnbaum, L. Dirix, J. M. Reuben, and F. Bertucci. 2013. "Uncovering the molecular secrets of inflammatory breast cancer biology: an integrated analysis of three distinct affymetrix gene expression datasets." *Clin Cancer Res* 19 (17):4685-96. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.ccr-12-2549.
- van Uden, D. J., H. W. van Laarhoven, A. H. Westenberg, J. H. de Wilt, and C. F. Blanken-Peeters. 2015. "Inflammatory breast cancer: an overview." *Crit Rev Oncol Hematol* 93 (2):116-26. doi: 10.1016/j.critrevonc.2014.09.003.
- Vasioukhin, V., C. Bauer, M. Yin, and E. Fuchs. 2000. "Directed actin polymerization is the driving force for epithelial cell-cell adhesion." *Cell* 100 (2):209-19.
- Vesuna, F., P. van Diest, J. H. Chen, and V. Raman. 2008. "Twist is a transcriptional repressor of E-cadherin gene expression in breast cancer." *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 367 (2):235-41. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.11.151.
- Villegas, E., E. B. Kabotyanski, A. N. Shore, C. J. Creighton, T. F. Westbrook, and J. M. Rosen. 2014. "Plk2 regulates mitotic spindle orientation and mammary gland development." *Development* 141 (7):1562-71. doi: 10.1242/dev.108258.
- Vinay K, Abul KA, Jon CA, Nelson F. 2010. *Robbins and Cotran Pathologic Basis of Disease*. Eight ed. ed. Lyon, France: Elsevier.
- Wang, Q., and B. Margolis. 2007. "Apical junctional complexes and cell polarity." *Kidney Int* 72 (12):1448-58. doi: 10.1038/sj.ki.5002579.
- Wang, X., M. L. Veruki, N. V. Bukoreshtliev, E. Hartveit, and H. H. Gerdes. 2010. "Animal cells connected by nanotubes can be electrically coupled through

interposed gap-junction channels." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 107 (40):17194-9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1006785107.

- Weaver, V. M., O. W. Petersen, F. Wang, C. A. Larabell, P. Briand, C. Damsky, and M. J. Bissell. 1997. "Reversion of the malignant phenotype of human breast cells in three-dimensional culture and in vivo by integrin blocking antibodies." *J Cell Biol* 137 (1):231-45.
- Weeks, R. S., and C. H. Sibley. 1988. "Inducible expression of transfected kappa light chains by lipopolysaccharide and IFN-gamma in the murine B lymphoma, 70Z/3." J Immunol 140 (4):1312-20.
- Wei, C., X. Wang, M. Chen, K. Ouyang, L. S. Song, and H. Cheng. 2009. "Calcium flickers steer cell migration." *Nature* 457 (7231):901-5. doi: 10.1038/nature07577.
- Werb, Z., J. Ashkenas, A. MacAuley, and J. F. Wiesen. 1996. "Extracellular matrix remodeling as a regulator of stromal-epithelial interactions during mammary gland development, involution and carcinogenesis." *Braz J Med Biol Res* 29 (9):1087-97.
- Wijnhoven, B. P., W. N. Dinjens, and M. Pignatelli. 2000. "E-cadherin-catenin cell-cell adhesion complex and human cancer." *Br J Surg* 87 (8):992-1005. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2168.2000.01513.x.
- Woodward, W. A., and M. Cristofanilli. 2009. "Inflammatory breast cancer." *Semin Radiat Oncol* 19 (4):256-65. doi: 10.1016/j.semradonc.2009.05.008.
- Wu, S. T., G. H. Sun, C. Y. Hsu, C. S. Huang, Y. H. Wu, H. H. Wang, and K. H. Sun. 2011. "Tumor necrosis factor-alpha induces epithelial-mesenchymal transition of renal cell carcinoma cells via a nuclear factor kappa B-independent mechanism." *Exp Biol Med (Maywood)* 236 (9):1022-9. doi: 10.1258/ebm.2011.011058.
- Yamauchi, H., W. A. Woodward, V. Valero, R. H. Alvarez, A. Lucci, T. A. Buchholz, T. Iwamoto, S. Krishnamurthy, W. Yang, J. M. Reuben, G. N. Hortobagyi, and N. T. Ueno. 2012. "Inflammatory breast cancer: what we know and what we need to learn." *Oncologist* 17 (7):891-9. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.2012-0039.
- Yang, C. H., and M. Cristofanilli. 2006. "The role of p53 mutations as a prognostic factor and therapeutic target in inflammatory breast cancer." *Future Oncol* 2 (2):247-55. doi: 10.2217/14796694.2.2.247.
- Yang, H., C. Hu, F. Li, L. Liang, and L. Liu. 2013. "Effect of lipopolysaccharide on the biological characteristics of human skin fibroblasts and hypertrophic scar tissue formation." *IUBMB Life* 65 (6):526-32. doi: 10.1002/iub.1159.
- Yang, H., B. Wang, T. Wang, L. Xu, C. He, H. Wen, J. Yan, H. Su, and X. Zhu. 2014. "Toll-like receptor 4 prompts human breast cancer cells invasiveness via

lipopolysaccharide stimulation and is overexpressed in patients with lymph node metastasis." *PLoS One* 9 (10):e109980. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0109980.

- Yang, W. T., H. T. Le-Petross, H. Macapinlac, S. Carkaci, A. M. Gonzalez-Angulo, S. Dawood, E. Resetkova, G. N. Hortobagyi, and M. Cristofanilli. 2008.
  "Inflammatory breast cancer: PET/CT, MRI, mammography, and sonography findings." *Breast Cancer Res Treat* 109 (3):417-26. doi: 10.1007/s10549-007-9671-z.
- Yaoita, E., J. Yao, Y. Yoshida, T. Morioka, M. Nameta, T. Takata, J. Kamile, H. Fujinaka, T. Oite, and T. Yamamoto. 2002. "Up-regulation of connexin43 in glomerular podocytes in response to injury." *Am J Pathol* 161 (5):1597-606.
- Yeh, T. H., W. C. Hsu, Y. S. Chen, C. J. Hsu, and S. Y. Lee. 2005. "Lipopolysaccharide decreases connexin 43 expression on nasal epithelial cells in vitro." Acta Otolaryngol 125 (10):1091-6. doi: 10.1080/00016480510037906.
- Yu, M., A. Bardia, B. S. Wittner, S. L. Stott, M. E. Smas, D. T. Ting, S. J. Isakoff, J. C. Ciciliano, M. N. Wells, A. M. Shah, K. F. Concannon, M. C. Donaldson, L. V. Sequist, E. Brachtel, D. Sgroi, J. Baselga, S. Ramaswamy, M. Toner, D. A. Haber, and S. Maheswaran. 2013. "Circulating breast tumor cells exhibit dynamic changes in epithelial and mesenchymal composition." *Science* 339 (6119):580-4. doi: 10.1126/science.1228522.
- Zegers, M. M., L. E. O'Brien, W. Yu, A. Datta, and K. E. Mostov. 2003. "Epithelial polarity and tubulogenesis in vitro." *Trends Cell Biol* 13 (4):169-76.
- Zell, J. A., W. Y. Tsang, T. H. Taylor, R. S. Mehta, and H. Anton-Culver. 2009.
  "Prognostic impact of human epidermal growth factor-like receptor 2 and hormone receptor status in inflammatory breast cancer (IBC): analysis of 2,014 IBC patient cases from the California Cancer Registry." *Breast Cancer Res* 11 (1):R9. doi: 10.1186/bcr2225.
- Zhan, L., A. Rosenberg, K. C. Bergami, M. Yu, Z. Xuan, A. B. Jaffe, C. Allred, and S. K. Muthuswamy. 2008. "Deregulation of scribble promotes mammary tumorigenesis and reveals a role for cell polarity in carcinoma." *Cell* 135 (5):865-78. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2008.09.045.
- Zhang, J., G. M. Yang, Y. Zhu, X. Y. Peng, T. Li, and L. M. Liu. 2015. "Role of connexin 43 in vascular hyperpermeability and relationship to Rock1-MLC20 pathway in septic rats." *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 309 (11):L1323-32. doi: 10.1152/ajplung.00016.2015.
- Zhang, X., E. W. Alley, S. W. Russell, and D. C. Morrison. 1994. "Necessity and sufficiency of beta interferon for nitric oxide production in mouse peritoneal macrophages." *Infect Immun* 62 (1):33-40.
- Zheng, H., and Y. Kang. 2014. "Multilayer control of the EMT master regulators." Oncogene 33 (14):1755-63. doi: 10.1038/onc.2013.128.